

Relations between a rtic valve calcification and telomere lenght dynamics

Ilona Saraieva

► To cite this version:

Ilona Saraieva. Relations between aortic valve calcification and telomere lenght dynamics. Life Sciences [q-bio]. Université de Lorraine, 2020. English. NNT: 2020LORR0237. tel-03264723

HAL Id: tel-03264723 https://hal.univ-lorraine.fr/tel-03264723v1

Submitted on 18 Jun 2021

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



AVERTISSEMENT

Ce document est le fruit d'un long travail approuvé par le jury de soutenance et mis à disposition de l'ensemble de la communauté universitaire élargie.

Il est soumis à la propriété intellectuelle de l'auteur. Ceci implique une obligation de citation et de référencement lors de l'utilisation de ce document.

D'autre part, toute contrefaçon, plagiat, reproduction illicite encourt une poursuite pénale.

Contact : ddoc-theses-contact@univ-lorraine.fr

LIENS

Code de la Propriété Intellectuelle. articles L 122. 4 Code de la Propriété Intellectuelle. articles L 335.2- L 335.10 <u>http://www.cfcopies.com/V2/leg/leg_droi.php</u> <u>http://www.culture.gouv.fr/culture/infos-pratiques/droits/protection.htm</u>



Ecole Doctorale BioSE (Biologie-Santé-Environnement)

<u>Thèse</u>

Présentée et soutenue publiquement pour l'obtention du titre de

DOCTEUR DE l'UNIVERSITE DE LORRAINE

Mention: «Sciences de la Vie et de la Santé»

par IIona SARAIEVA

Implication de la longueur des télomères dans le processus de calcification des valves aortiques

le 12 Novembre 2020

Membres du jury :

Rapporteurs :	M. Tim De Meyer	Professor, Ghent University, Ghent
	Mme Kiyoka Kinugawa-Bourron	MCU-PH, Sorbonne Université, Ivry-sur-Seine
Examinateurs :	Mme Veronique Regnault	Directrice de Recherche, Inserm, Nancy
	Mme Yulia Kotovskaya	Professor, Pirogov Russian National Research Medical University, Moscow
	M. Athanase Benetos	PU-PH, Université de Lorraine, Nancy, Directeur de thèse
	M. Simon Toupance	Ingénieur de Recherche, Université de Lorraine, Nancy, co-directeur de thèse
Invités :	Mme Nicla Settembre	MCU-PH, Université de Lorraine, Nancy
	M. Magnus Back	Professor, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm

UMR_S1116, «Défaillance cardiovasculaire aigüe et chronique», Faculté de Médecine de Nancy, Université de Lorraine

To those, whom I love

Acknowledgements

This work would not have been possible without the help and the support of a lot of people. First of all, I am deeply indebted to the director of UMR_S 1116, **Dr. Patrick Lacolley**, for welcoming me into the laboratory and for providing me facilities to carry out this work.

I want to express my deepest gratitude to **Prof. Athanase Benetos**, who gave me the opportunity to work on this project and guided me over the last three years. He has a charismatic and enthusiastic personality and this work would not have been possible without his support and encouragement.

I appreciate greatly the help of **Dr. Simon Toupance**. He has given me a lot of guidance in methodology, as well as a lot of advices in writing the research paper and this thesis, which is invaluable to me. Thank you for all the scientific comments and discussions.

I would like to express my gratitude to **Prof. Anders Franco-Cereceda**, who kindly provided samples for this project. Also I thank **Prof. Magnus Bäck**. Without his contribution this project would have been impossible to perform. Thank you for giving me the words of support that meant a lot to me. Also, thank your entire team for hosting me for a month in your lab where I had a wonderful experience. Especially, I am grateful to **Gonzalo Artiach** and **Dr. Miguel Carracedo**, who provided an invaluable assistance during my stay at Karolinska Institutet and to **Dr. Oscar Plunde** for his contributions to my PhD thesis.

I would also like to thank members of the jury for this thesis **Prof. Tim De Meyer**, **Dr. Kiyoka Kinugawa-Bourron, Prof. Yulia Kotovskaya, Dr. Véronique Regnault** and **Dr. Nicla Settembre** for generously offering their time and for evaluating my research work.

I take this opportunity to thank **Dr. Stéphane Jaisson** and **Dr. Hervé Kempf**, for their suggestions and critical opinions during the monitoring committee meeting that helped me to improve the quality of the thesis.

I am grateful to **Prof. Simon Thornton** for English corrections of my conference abstracts, paper and thesis. Thank you for our all the talks about science and for your good humour, it always cheered me up and made my days here more interesting and brighter.

I am deeply thankful to **Dr. Emma Horton** for her great job on telomere length distribution study. Most importantly, for your continual presence in this project and the patience with which you have replied to all my questions. It was really nice to work with you.

Je tiens à remercier **Carlos Labat**, qui a eu la gentillesse de m'aider avec les statistiques. Je remercie nos secrétaires **Audrey Isch** et **Frédérique Deschamps** de m'avoir aidée à organiser mes conférences et à résoudre tous les problèmes administratifs.

I wish to express my acknowledgements to all the great people I had the pleasure to work during these three years and who were nice and kind to me: Dr. Nathalie Mercier, Dr. Jérémy Lagrange, Dr. Aurélie Ruch, Dr. Huguette Louis, Dr Zhor Ramdane-Cherif, Dr Mélusine Didelot, Dr Oualid Ayad, Dr Takouhie Mgrditchian, Dr Morel Worou, Dr. Sophie Orlowski, Dr. Camille Madre, Kenza Benkirane, Matthieu Bardin, Célia Schellenberg, Manon Durand, Allyson Hollander, Céline Fremy, Véronique Laplace and Cécile Lakomy. I would especially like to thank Alexandre Raul and Dr. John Pirault for their help throughout my stay in the lab whether it is regarding my work or it concerns my lack of knowledge of the French language.

I would like to thank all my friends in Nancy for making my stay here colourful and for all happy memories that I will take with me from France. I really appreciate each evening, travel and moment that we have spent together. In particular, I want to thank my "bubble": **Taisiia**, **Marvin, Shantanu**, **Carlo**, **Maxim** and **Nastya**. It was a challenging time, but you made it easier. Overall, no words can truly express how grateful I am to **Taisiia** for your support and for being my "partner in crime" to go and get "an ice-cream".

I would like to thank my friends **Kateryna** and **Nataliia**, who were so far and so close in the same time. It is hard to estimate how much our friendship helped me to stay strong here.

Thank you for your honesty, for your advice and for your constant support in everything during those years that we know each other.

Many thanks to my friend **Volodymyr**, who told me many wonderful stories about his scientific discoveries, so I ended up joining the same team, and this is how my story with telomeres and telomerase in Ukraine began.

Many thanks to my friend **Anna**, who have been my sincere friend since childhood, and who spent so much time helping me with English when I was a student in Ukraine.

I would like to acknowledge my friends, **Yevhenii**, **Artem**, **Galya** and **Tetiana**, whom I haven't seen in person for so long, but we always tried to keep in touch no matter what.

Back in Ukraine, I have been lucky to work under supervision of **Prof. Liudmyla Garmanchuk**, **Dr. Igor Dubey** and **Dr. Valentina Negrudska**. Thank you a lot for giving me an opportunity to make my first steps in science in your labs and for sharing with me your professional and personal experience. The knowledge that I gained during that years have helped me a lot during my PhD journey.

I would like to acknowledge my family. My mother, **Liliia**, who supported every decision I made in my life, so I could finally obtain my degree in "botany". My sister, **Nelia**, who always challenged me when I was a child. And my grandmother, **Magdalyna**, who has always been so proud of my achievements.

Above all, my deepest heartfelt gratitude goes to my boyfriend **Bohdan**. I am grateful for your unconditional love, encouragement and endless support. Thank you for your spontaneity and for flying to different cities in Europe to spend at least one day with me. This journey would have been more difficult without you.

And of course, last but not least, I would like to acknowledge the financial support from the the french PIA project **«Lorraine Université d'Excellence»**, reference ANR-15-IDEX-04-LUE for my PhD funding.

Publication lists

Original article:

 Ilona Saraieva, Athanase Benetos, Carlos Labat, Anders Franco-Cereceda, Magnus Bäck and Simon Toupance
 Telomeres are Shorter in Valves in Individuals with Aortic Stenosis and in Calcified Valve Areas
 Frontiers in Cell and Developmental Biology, Accepted

Oral communications:

- Nancy, France, April, 2019. Journée annuelle des deux FHU(s) ARRIMAGE et CARTAGE en partenariat avec le projet IMPACT GEENAGE. Telomere length and aortic valve calcification.
- Krakow, Poland, September, 2019. EuGMS: European Geriatric Medicine Society.
 Telomere length and aortic valve calcification. *Awarded for best oral presentation*

Posters:

- 1. Guimarães, Portugal, 2018. ARTERY. Telomere length and aortic valve calcification.
- 2. Sitges, Spain, 2019. Heart Valve Society Annual Meeting. Telomere length and aortic valve calcification.

Table of contents

Abbrev	iations	4
List of t	figures	6
List of	ables	8
Résum	é français	9
Forewo	ord	24
Introdu	ction	25
1 Pat	hophysiology of aortic valve stenosis	25
1.1	Aortic valve structure	25
1.1	1 Macrostructure of aortic valve	25
1.1	2 Microstructure of aortic valve	27
1.2	Aortic stenosis	29
1.3	Epidemiology of AS	30
1.4	Risk factors	31
1.4	1 Bicuspid aortic valves as risk of AS	32
1.5	Aortic valve calcification	33
1.6	Lipids and lipid-derived mediators	34
1.7	Oxidative stress	36
1.8	VICs differentiation	37
1.9	Immune cells infiltration	38
1.10	Matrix remodelling	39
1.11	Neovascularization and intraleaflet haemorrhage	41
1.12	Biomineralization	42
1.13	Natural inhibitors of calcification and their imbalance in AS	43
2 Tel	omere biology	45
2.1	Telomere structure	45
2.2	DNA replication and telomere shortening	46
2.3	Telomerase	47
2.4	Implication of short telomeres in cellular processes	50
2.5	Aging and telomeres	52
2.6	Telomere dynamics in individuals and population	53
2.7	Determinants of TL	55
2.7	1 Influence of heritability on TL	55
2.7	2 Genetic determinism of TL	56
2.7	.3 TL and gender effect	57

	2.7.	.4 Paternal age and TL	57
	2.7.	.5 Ethnicity and TL	58
2	2.8	Effect of oxidative stress on TL shortening	58
2	2.9	Telomere length and diseases	60
2	2.10	Telomeres and cardiovascular diseases	60
2	2.11	Methods for TL measurements	62
Hy	poth	esis and objectives	65
Ме	ethod	ls(66
1	Sar	mple collection	66
2	Ass	sessment of calcification severity by visual scoring of valves	67
3	Mad	croscopic dissection of aortic valves	68
4	DN	A extraction protocol	69
4	1.1	Modification 1 of DNA extraction protocol	71
4	1.2	Modification 2 of DNA extraction protocol	71
5	Telo	omere length measurements: TRF method	71
6	TL	distribution computation	73
6	5.1	Comparison of TLD shape using Kolmogorov distances	75
6	6.2	Analysis and comparison of shortest telomeres of the TLD	75
7	Telo	omerase activity	75
7	7.1	Sample preparation	76
7	7.2	TRAP with ITAS	77
7	7.3	Modification of the TRAP	79
7	7.4	Selection of Taq-polymerase	79
7	7.5	Assessment of the annealing temperature	79
7	7.6	Control reactions	79
8	RN	A Extraction and Transcriptomic Analysis	80
9	Sta	tistical analysis	80
Re	sults	\$	82
1	Opt	timization and modification of the methods	82
	1.1	Modification of the DNA extraction method	82
	1.2	Establishment of TRAP assay	83
2	Telo	omere dynamics in aortic valves8	87
2	2.1	Generalcharacteristics of the cohort	87
2	2.2	Age effect on telomere dynamics in aortic valve	87
2	2.3	Sex effect on valve telomere dynamics in aortic valve	88
2	2.4	TL in patients with bicuspid and tricuspid valves	89

	2.5	Characteristic of patients according to the AS diagnosis90
	2.6	Difference in TL of non-calcified areas between AS patients and control group91
	2.7	The shortest telomeres in non-calcified areas of AS and Non-AS patients92
	2.8	TL in different tissue categories of calcified valves
	2.9	The shortest telomeres in different tissue categories
	2.10	Associations between TL and severity of calcification in valves95
	2.11	Telomerase activity in the valve tissue97
	2.12	Association of TL with transcriptomic profile
3	Cha	nges in TLD shape during development and onset of AS
	3.1	Inter-valve and intra-valve TLD shapes in non-calcified areas
	3.2	Intra-valve changes in TLD shapes during development of AS and CAVD100
	3.3	Comparison of intra-valve changes in TLD shapes during calcification and inter-
	indivic	lual variability in TLD shapes in the whole cohort101
	3.4	Comparison of inter-individual variation in TLD shape in non-calcified areas
	betwe	en different groups of patients101
Di	scuss	sion103
1	Telo	omere dynamics in aortic valve tissues: knowledge from cross-sectional analysis 103
2	Role	e of telomerase activity in telomere length dynamics in valves
3	Sho	rt telomeres in calcified areas of CAVD valves as a consequence of the calcification
pro	ocess	
4	Sho	rt TL precedes AS and may participate in the onset and development of CAVD108
5	Pos	sible involvement of TL in other cells in AS development109
6	Role	e of the shortest telomeres in disease progression and methodological approaches
	111	
7	TLD	in valve tissue and changes in TLD during development of AS and CAVD111
8	Stud	dy limitations113
Ge	eneral	conclusions114
Pe	erspec	ctives115
1	ls ca	alcification causing telomere attrition (<i>in vitro</i> model)?115
2	Are	short telomeres causing calcification (in vitro model)?116
3	Stud	dy of the potential role of TL in calcification severity117
4	Pote	ential impact of TL on genes regulation117
5	Clin	ical perspectives118
Re	eferen	ces 119

Abbreviations

8-oxodG - 8-oxo-7,8-dihydro-2'deoxyguanosine AKT - protein kinase B ALP – alkaline phosphatase AS – aortic atenosis aSMA – alpha smooth muscle actin BICD1 – protein bicaudal D homolog 1 gene BMP2 – bone morphogenetic protein 2 BRG1 – SWI/SNF-related chromatin remodelling protein CACNA1C - calcium voltage-gated channel subunit alpha1 C CAVD – calcific aortic valve disease CTC1 – CST telomere replication complex component 1 DCAF4 – damage specific DNA binding protein 1 and cullin-4A associated factor 4 DCK1 – dyskerin DDX11 – DEAD/H-box helicase 11 DNMT3A – DNA methyltransferase 3 alpha DZ – dizygotic ECM – extracellular matrix eNOS - endothelial nitric oxide synthase ENPP1 – ectonucleotide pyrophosphatase/pyrophosphorylase EPC – endothelial progenitor cells GATA5 – GATA binding protein 5 GWAS – genome-wide association study HIF-1 α – hypoxia inducible factor 1 α IL-1 β – interleukin 1 β

IL-6 – interleukin 6 ISG15 – interferon stimulated gene 15 kDa ITAS - internal telomerase assay standard kb – kilobase KD – Kolmogorov distance Lp(a) – lipoproteine (a) Lp-PLA2 – lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 LTL – leukocyte telomere length MGP – matrix Gla protein MMP – matrix metalloproteinases MZ – monozygotic NAF1 - nuclear assembly factor 1 ribonucleoprotein NF-κB – nuclear factor kappa B NHP2 – H/ACA ribonucleoprotein complex subunit 2 NOP10 – H/ACA ribonucleoprotein complex subunit 3 NOTCH1 – neurogenic locus notch homolog protein 1 OBFC1 - oligonucleotide/oligosaccharidebinding fold containing 1 OxPLs – oxidized phospholipids PARN – poly(A)-specific ribonuclease POT1 – protection of telomeres protein 1 PPi – inorganic pyrophosphate qFISH – quantitative fluorescence in situ hybridization qPCR - quantitative polymerase chain reaction

RAP1 – repressor/activator protein 1

ROS – reactive oxygen species

RTEL1 – regulator of telomere elongation helicase 1

RUNX2 - runt-related transcription factor 2

SASP - senescent associated phenotype

SDS - sodium dodecyl sulfate

- SNP single-nucleotide polymorphism
- SSC saline sodium citrate
- STELA single TL analysis

TCBA1 - T-cell lymphoma breakpoint-

associated target 1 gene

TERC - telomerase RNA component

- TERT telomerase reverse transcriptase
- TeSLA telomere shortest length assay

- TGF- β 1 transforming growth factor beta
- TIMP- tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinase
- TIN2 TRF1-interacting protein 2
- TL telomere length
- TNF-α tumor necrosis factor alpha
- TRF telomeric restriction fragments
- TRF1 telomeric repeat binding factor 1
- TRF2 telomeric repeat binding factor 2
- TTP1 POT1-TIN2 organizing protein
- U-STELA universal STELA
- VEC valvular endothelial cells
- VEGF vascular endothelial growth factor
- VIC valvular interstitial cells
- ZNF676 zinc finger protein 676 gene

List of figures

Figure 1. Macrostructure of aortic valve shown as a cut between the right and left coronary	/
leaflets	26
Figure 2. Schematic illustration of the morphology variations of bicuspid aortic valves	26
Figure 3. Three layer organization of extracellular matrix and cellular composition of aortic	
valve leaflets	27
Figure 4. Healthy tricuspid aortic valve, stenotic tricuspid aortic valve and stenotic bicuspid	I
aortic valve	30
Figure 5. Pathogenesis of aortic valve calcification	34
Figure 6. Metabolism of lipids in aortic valve	36
Figure 7. Representative image of telomere structure	46
Figure 8. Telomere length dynamics in germinal, stem, somatic and cancer cells according	J
to the presence of telomerase activity	48
Figure 9. Telomere length dependent regulation of gene expression	51
Figure 10. Shorten telomeres induce biological processes involved in aging	53
Figure 11. Schematic representation of leukocyte telomere length decline in humans from	
birth to 90 years old	55
Figure 12. Detection of telomere length with different methods	63
Figure 13. Flow chart of the study design	67
Figure 14. Flow chart of the visual scoring of valves	68
Figure 15. Assessment of telomere dynamics in aortic valve tissue according to the sample	əs
available	69
Figure 16. Schematic flow-chart of telomere restriction fragment analysis	73
Figure 17. Representative example of telomere length distribution in valve sample	74
Figure 18. Telomerase activity assay	77
Figure 19. UV-visualization of DNA samples on agarose gel after electrophoresis	82
Figure 20. Representative illustrations of Southern blots showing the TRF of DNA samples	\$
extracted with different protocol modifications	83
Figure 21. Optimization of the conditions for telomerase activity assay	84
Figure 22. Gradient PCR during TRAP performance	85
Figure 23. Sensitivity of TRAP assay achieved by measuring telomerase activity with	
different amount of HeLa extract	86

Figure 24. Association of age with telomere length in non-calcified and calcified areas of	88
Figure 25. Association of sex with telomere length in non-calcified and calcified areas of	00
Figure 26. Telomere length in non-calcified and calcified areas of tricuspid and bicuspid	59
valves	90
Figure 27. Telomere length in non-calcified valve areas of patient groups	92
Figure 28. Telomere length in 10% of the shortest telomeres of patient groups	93
Figure 29. Telomere length in different categories of the valve tissue	94
Figure 30. Telomere length in 10% of the shortest telomeres of different tissue categories §	95
Figure 31. Association of calcification severity degree and telomere length dynamics in	
valves with macroscopical calcifications	96
Figure 32. Representative picture of telomerase activity measured in protein extracts from	
non-calcified and calcified areas of the valve	97
Figure 33. Principal Component analysis of transcriptome profiles of 11 samples with long	
and short telomeres	98
Figure 34. Intra-valve and inter-valve comparison of Kolmogorov distances between TLD o	of
non-calcified valve areas	99
Figure 35. Intra-valve comparison of Kolmogorov distances	00
Figure 36. Comparison of intra-valve Kolmogorov distances between telomere length	
distribution of non-calcified and calcified areas and inter-valve Kolmogorov distances	
between telomere length distributions of non-calcified areas	01
Figure 37. Comparison of inter-valve Kolmogorov distances between telomere length	
distribution of non-calcified areas of patient groups	02

List of tables

Table 1. Hemodynamic classification of aortic stenosis severity	29
Table 2. Major spliced isoforms of human TERT	50
Table 3. Comparison of TRF and qPCR methods used to measure telomeres in	
epidemiological studies	64
Table 4. Primers used in TRAP assay	78
Table 5. Characteristics of the patients	87
Table 6. Description of the patients according to AS diagnosis	91

Résumé français

Situation du sujet

La sténose (ou rétrécissement) aortique (SA) est la maladie cardiague valvulaire la plus courante dans les pays développés. Elle se caractérise par un rétrécissement progressif et l'obstruction de l'ouverture de la valve aortique en raison de l'épaississement des feuillets valvulaires aortiques, ce qui entrave l'écoulement du sang du ventricule gauche et induit des modifications pathologiques dans celui-ci [1]. Il s'agit d'une maladie liée à l'âge et son incidence est estimée à environ 20 cas pour 1000 dans la population âgée de plus de 65 ans [2,3]. En raison de la hausse de l'espérance de vie, une augmentation de la prévalence de la sténose aortique est prévue dans les prochaines années [4]. On considère que la sténose aortique présente des facteurs de risque communs et une pathogenèse similaire à celle de l'athérosclérose. Ainsi, les principaux facteurs de risque du développement de la SA sont en plus de l'âge avancé, le sexe masculin et un taux élevé de Lipo-protéine (a) plasmatique [3]. Parmi les autres facteurs de risque, il convient de mentionner l'hypertension [3], l'obésité [5], le diabète de type 2 [6], le tabagisme [3,7], le syndrome métabolique [8,9] et l'insuffisance rénale chronique [10]. En effet, le développement de ces deux maladies (SA et athétosclérose) commence par une lésion locale de l'endothélium, suivie d'une accumulation de lipides, d'une infiltration de cellules immunitaires et d'une inflammation chronique de faible intensité. Dans les tissus de la valve aortique, ces événements déclenchent la transdifférenciation des cellules interstitielles valvulaires (CIV), le remodelage de la matrice extracellulaire, la mort cellulaire programmée et la calcification.

Il est important de noter que la SA se produit avec une prévalence identique dans les valves tricuspides et les valves bicuspides [11]. Actuellement, il n'existe pas de traitement médicamenteux efficace de la SA, et l'unique façon de la traiter est l'implantation d'une valve aortique prothétique. Sans intervention chirurgicale, les patients atteints de SA grave

ont un mauvais pronostic avec un taux de mortalité pouvant atteindre 50 % dans l'année [12].

Récemment, de nombreux mécanismes cellulaires et moléculaire du vieillissement ont été associés à l'apparition et à la progression de la sténose aortique [13]. Il est suggéré que certains de ces mécanismes moléculaires pourraient être induits par des télomères courts [14]. Les télomères sont les extrémités des chromosomes, ils raccourcissent avec les divisions cellulaires au cours du vieillissement et lorsqu'ils atteignent une taille critique, ils déclenchent l'arrêt de la prolifération connue comme la senescence réplicative. Les cellules sénescentes favorisent le dysfonctionnement des tissus et l'inflammation chronique par leur phénotype de sécrétion et participent donc au développement de maladies liées à l'âge [14,15]. En outre, il a été constaté, avant même la sénescence réplicative, que la longueur des télomères avaient un effet sur l'expression des gènes par des interactions spatiales dans la chromatine, ou effet de position télomérique (EPT) [16].

Par ailleurs, il a été démontré que les leucocytes de patients souffrant d'un rétrécissement aortique présentent des télomères plus courts que ceux de sujets sains [17]. Enfin, une étude récente sur un modèle murin a montré que la longueur des télomères était susceptible d'influencer l'expression de gènes dérégulés dans les valves calcifiées [18].

Nous émettons donc l'hypothèse que la longueur des télomères dans les valves pourrait jouer un rôle dans l'apparition et la progression de la SA à travers le phénomène de calcification. Les personnes ayant des télomères plus courts présenteraient ainsi un risque plus élevé de développer un rétrécissement aortique.

Objectifs du travail

L'objectif général de ce travail est de déterminer la relation entre la dynamique des télomères dans les valves aortiques et le processus de calcification. Plus précisément, les objectifs de l'étude sont les suivants :

- Décrire les caractéristiques générales de la dynamique des télomères dans les valves aortiques humaines en utilisant une analyse transversale.
- II. Étudier la dynamique des télomères dans les valves aortiques humaines chez des individus avec et sans SA.
- III. Explorer localement la dynamique des télomères dans différentes zones de valves calcifiées.

La dynamique des télomères dans les valves est évaluée par la longueur moyenne des télomères, la longueur des télomères les plus courts, la forme de distribution des longueurs des télomères et l'activité de la télomérase.

Méthodologie générale

Dans cette étude, nous avons utilisé 88 valves prélevées sur des patients ayant subi une chirurgie de remplacement valvulaire pour une sténose aortique sévère, une régurgitation valvulaire aortique ou une dilatation aortique. Des valves tricuspides et bicuspides ont été utilisées dans l'étude. Les patients ont été divisés en 2 groupes : ceux souffrant de sténose aortique ont été inclus dans le groupe SA, tandis que les patients diagnostiqués avec une régurgitation aortique ou une dilatation aortique ont été inclus dans le groupe SA. De plus, en fonction de la présence ou non de signes macroscopiques de calcification sur la valve, le groupe non-SA a été subdivisé en patients présentant des valves sclérotiques et non sclérotiques.

Chaque valve a fait l'objet d'une évaluation macroscopique pour détecter la présence de calcification. Sur la base de cette évaluation, les valves aortiques ont été disséquées en : i) zones normales (zones lisses sans calcifications) ; ii) zones épaissies (zones fibrotiques sans présence évidente de calcifications) et iii) zones calcifiées (zones avec calcifications macroscopiques) comme décrit précédemment [19]. Après que notre analyse préliminaire n'a pas montré de différence entre la longueur des télomères dans les zones normales et

les zones épaissies, nous avons regroupé ces deux catégories sous le terme zones "non calcifiées". En outre, un sous-groupe de valves sans calcification macroscopique a été disséqué selon les zones anatomiques, à savoir la pointe et la base de la valve.

Parmi les 88 valves, 84 ont été collectées pour les mesures de la longueur des télomères (LT) et 4 pour les tests d'activité de la télomérase. Seize de ces patients ont été exclus de l'étude en raison de la quantité et/ou de la qualité insuffisantes de l'ADN extrait des tissus pour les mesures de la LT. Ainsi, seules les valves de 72 patients ont été utilisées dans l'étude (68 pour la mesure de la LT et 4 pour l'activité télomérase). Parmi les 68 patients avec mesures de la LT, des données supplémentaires d'analyse transcriptomique ont été obtenues pour un sous-groupe de 8 patients.

La longueur des télomères a été mesurée par la méthode de Southern blot. Cette méthode permet l'obtention de la longueur moyenne des télomères. De plus, grâce à un traitement mathématique du signal de Southern blot nous avons pu mesurer à chaque prélèvement valvulaire la distribution des longueurs des télomères (DLT) et la longueur des télomères les plus courts. L'activité de la télomérase dans les extraits protéiques de tissus a été réalisé par test TRAP (Telomere Repeat Amplification Protocol). L'analyse des profils d'expression génique a été effectuée par analyse transcriptomique sur puce des ARN extraits des tissus.

Deux types de comparaisons ont été effectuées : des comparaisons inter-individuelles entre les différents groupes de patients et des comparaisons intra-individuelles (intra-valve) entre différentes zones de la valve d'un même individu.

Résultats obtenus

Dans les zones non-calcifiées des valves, on observe une tendance à la diminution de la LT avec l'âge. En revanche, aucune association de la LT n'a été mise en évidence avec le sexe ou le type de valve (bicuspide/tricuspide).

Dans les valves calcifiées, les zones calcifiées présentent des télomères nettement plus courts que les zones non calcifiées (n=31, 8.58±0.73 kb vs 8.12±0.75 kb, p<0.0001), alors qu'aucune activité télomérase n'a été détectée dans l'une ou l'autre des parties de la valve. La différence moyenne de LT entre les deux zones était de 462 bases. Aucune différence n'a été constatée entre les zones normales et les zones épaissies, ni entre la pointe et la base des valves. En outre, les patients du groupe SA ont des télomères plus courts dans les zones non calcifiées de leur valve que ceux du groupe de non-SA (8.40±0.64 kb vs 8.85±0.65, p=0.01). L'analyse de la DLT a révélé que la calcification, au-delà de la LT moyenne, est associée à des changements dans la forme de la DLT. Enfin, l'analyse des données de transcriptomique en composantes principales démontré а que, indépendemment de la présence de calcification, les tissus ayant des télomères courts ont un profil d'expression génique différent par rapport aux tissus avec des télomères longs.

Discussion

Dans cette thèse, nous avons étudié la dynamique des télomères dans des valves aortiques au cours de la SA. Les quatre principaux résultats de ce travail sont les suivants: 1) les patients diagnostiqués avec une SA ont des télomères plus courts dans les zones noncalcifiées par rapport aux individus sans SA; 2) les valves avec des calcifications présentent des télomères plus courts dans leurs zones calcifiées que dans les zones non-calcifiées; 3) les valves avec des télomères plus courts présentent un profil transcriptomique distinct de celles avec des télomères plus longs; 4) la calcification et la SA ont un impact sur la distribution de la LT dans les valves. Pris ensemble, ces résultats suggèrent que les télomères jouent un rôle complexe dans la progression de la maladie. D'une part, les télomères courts pourraient participer à l'apparition et la progression de la SA. D'autre part, le processus de calcification semble entrainer localement une diminution supplémentaire de la LT dans les zones calcifiées

Dynamique des télomères dans les valves aortiques

Dans cette première étude visant à étudier la LT directement dans le tissu valvulaire, nous avons observé une tendance à la diminution de la LT dans les zones non calcifiées avec l'âge. Le rythme de raccourcissement calculé est égal à 15 paires de bases par an, ce qui est similaire à l'attrition télomérique dans les muscles squelettiques, un tissu peu prolifératif [20]. De plus, la LT dans les zones non-calcifiées des valves pour toute la cohorte était de 8,59±0,68 kb, ce qui est proche de la LT dans les muscles de patients du même âge dans l'étude TELARTA (n=259, LT du muscle: 8,54±0,72 kb ; âge: 63±14 ans) [20].

Nous n'avons observé aucune association entre la TL et le sexe, ce qui peut s'expliquer par le nombre relativement faible de femmes dans l'étude. La LT dans les valves était également indépendante de la présence ou pas de bicuspidie. Il est à noter que, dans notre étude, la proportion de valves tricuspides était plus élevée dans le groupe non-SA, bien qu'en moyenne, les personnes ayant des valves bicuspides subissent des chirurgies de remplacement de la valve aortique avec une fréquence identique à celle des personnes ayant des valves tricuspides [11]. Cette différence de proportion est due à la sélection des échantillons pour les différentes expériences. Cependant, comme nous n'avons pas observé de différence de LT entre les individus ayant des valves bicuspides et tricuspides, ce biais de sélection des échantillons ne semble pas avoir affecté nos résultats.

Rôle de l'activité de la télomérase dans la dynamique des télomères des valves

Nous n'avons pas détecté d'activité télomérase dans les tissus valvulaires lors de nos analyses. Ces résultats concordent avec les études qui montrent que, chez l'humain, l'activité de la télomérase est réprimée dans la plupart des cellules, à l'exception des cellules germinales, des cellules cancéreuses, des cellules souches et des lymphocytes activés. Cependant, cela n'est pas en accord avec de récentes études préliminaires, qui démontrent la présence de télomérase dans des CIV pendant la calcification [21], ou des

études plus anciennes qui montrent la présence de télomérase dans les plaques athérosclérotiques [22,23]. Cette différence peut s'expliquer par la différence d'approche méthodologique. Les résultats qui montrent la présence de télomérase dans les plaques d'athérome sont basés sur l'immunohistochimie qui ne détecte que la présence de la télomérase, alors que nous avons utilisé la méthode TRAP, qui mesure directement son activité. Il existe 22 isoformes de la télomérase chez l'humain et une seule de ces isoformes possède une activité d'élongation des télomères [24]. La grande majorité des tissus humains pourraient exprimer des variants inactifs de la télomérase [25]. Par conséquent, nous ne réfutons pas la présence potentielle d'isoformes inactives de télomérase dans les valves aortiques calcifiées [26] et plaques d'athérome [22,23] qui pourraient être impliquées dans des voies non canoniques de la télomérase.

Le processus de calcification à l'origine des télomères courts observés dans les zones calcifiées des valves

Dans les valves calcifiées, nous avons constaté que les zones calcifiées présentent des télomères plus courts que les zones non-calcifiées. Cette différence pourrait soit résulter d'un effet direct de la calcification, soit être présente dans les valves avant la maladie.

Pour étudier la relation temporelle entre les télomères courts et la calcification, nous avons évalué la LT dans des différentes zones anatomiques de valves macroscopiquement exemptes de calcification. On suppose que les nodules calcifiés apparaissent d'abord aux endroits où des forces hémodynamiques et biomécaniques accrues agissent sur la valve [27], à savoir à la base du cuspide, puis se propagent vers la pointe [28]. L'absence de différence de LT entre ces zones soutient l'idée que les télomères courts dans les lésions calcifiées de la valve aortique pourraient être un effet secondaire du processus de calcification. Il convient de noter que ces résultats sont en contradiction avec des études antérieures, qui montrent que les tissus vasculaires exposés à une contrainte hémodynamique plus importante ont des télomères plus courts que ceux qui sont soumis à

une contrainte de cisaillement moindre [29,30]. Cependant, on sait peu de choses sur la LT initiale dans ces différentes régions de l'arbre vasculaire, ainsi que sur l'effet du stress hémodynamique sur l'attrition des télomères.

L'écart moyen observé entre les zones non-calcifiées et calcifiées des valves était de 462 bases. Un calcul basé sur l'estimation du taux annuel d'attrition dans les valves suggère que la différence de LT entre les zones calcifiées et non-calcifiées est équivalente à au moins 30 ans "d'effet de l'âge". Si nous supposons que les télomères courts observés dans les zones calcifiées sont une conséquence du processus de calcification, ils peuvent provenir de l'attrition locale des télomères et/ou de l'infiltration des cellules immunitaires.

L'attrition locale des télomères pourrait être causée par un stress oxydant massif et une inflammation chronique [31]. En effet, les lésions calcifiées de la valve aortique présentent une capacité antioxydante diminuée, une génération d'espèces réactives de l'oxygène (ERO) augmentée ainsi qu'une l'infiltration des cellules immunitaires [32–36]. Il a été démontré que le stress oxydant et l'inflammation chronique provoquent une attrition des télomères *in vitro* [37,38] et *in vivo* [39–41] par la génération des ERO. Les ERO sont connues pour induire une oxydation et des cassures de l'ADN dans les séquences des télomères beaucoup plus fréquemment que dans d'autres séquences d'ADN [42,43]. En outre, les ERO ont de multiples effets sur les systèmes biologiques, comme l'oxydation de l'ADN, qui peuvent avoir une influence indirecte sur la maintenance des télomères [37,44], entraînant une mauvaise réparation et une perte de télomères. Nos résultats sont conformes à des études antérieures sur les tissus vasculaires humains qui ont signalé que les plaques athérosclérotiques, dont le développement est associé à une inflammation chronique et à un stress oxydatant, ont des télomères plus courts que les vaisseaux sains [29,41,45].

Dans notre étude, l'hypothèse d'une attrition locale de la LT par le stress oxydant est encore renforcée par l'absence de différence de LT constatée entre les zones normales et épaissies des valves. Bien que l'épaississement du tissu valvulaire aortique soit l'une des

16 |

étapes pathologiques qui précèdent la calcification [46], les zones épaissies sont caractérisées par une expression accrue de la superoxyde dismutase 3 [47]. Cette enzyme antioxydante peut prévenir les lésions de l'ADN dans les CIV [36] et ainsi prévenir le raccourcissement des télomères dans les tissus valvulaires épaissis. L'attrition télomérique se produirait alors au cours des étapes suivantes de la calcification qui sont caractérisées par un stress oxydant et une inflammation accrus [28,32,35].

Outre le stress oxydant, l'inflammation chronique entraîne une infiltration abondante de cellules immunitaires dans les lésions [28,32]. Ainsi, les zones calcifiées, en plus des cellules résidentes de la valve, comprennent des infiltrats inflammatoires [28,32]. Par conséquent, la LT mesurée dans le tissu complet de différentes zones des valves aortiques reflète leur composition cellulaire. En tenant compte d'études antérieures sur les tissus humains, qui ont montré que la LT dans les cellules sanguines est plus courte que dans d'autres tissus somatiques [20,48,49], nous supposons que les cellules immunitaires ont des télomères plus courts que les cellules résidentes de la valve aortique. Ainsi, l'infiltration abondante de cellules immunitaires dans les zones calcifiées de la valve peut partiellement contribuer à l'observation de télomères plus courts. À l'appui de cette hypothèse, nous n'avons observé aucune différence entre la LT dans les zones normales et épaissies des valves, qui sont moins infiltrées par les cellules immunitaires que les zones calcifiées [28,32].

Une LT courte précède la SA et participe au développement de la calcification

Dans cette étude, nous avons constaté que les patients atteints de SA présentent des télomères plus courts dans les zones non-calcifiées de leur valve que ceux des sujets sans SA. Cela suggère que des télomères courts seraient présents chez ces personnes indépendamment du développement de la maladie. Nous supposons que les télomères courts peuvent précéder la calcification de la valve et donc contribuer à l'apparition et à la progression de la maladie. En effet, il a été proposé que les télomères courts ne sont pas

seulement un biomarqueur majeur du vieillissement biologique [50] mais aussi une cause primaire de celui-ci [14]. Parmi les altérations cellulaires associées à la présence de télomères courts, on trouve la sénescence réplicative [14]. Lorsque les cellules sénescentes s'accumulent, elles favorisent les changements liés à l'âge dans les tissus au travers de la régulation paracrine des cellules voisines par leur phénotype sécrétoire [14,15]. Les facteurs libérés par les cellules sénescentes augmentent l'inflammation chronique, remodèlent la matrice extra-cellulaire, ont un impact sur la capacité de régénération et contribuent ainsi aux changements fonctionnels des tissus et au développement de maladies liées à l'âge [14,15].

Avant même de déclencher la sénescence réplicative, il a également été démontré que les télomères peuvent modifier l'expression des gènes par l'effet de position télomérique (EPT) et l'EPT sur de longues distances [51]. Un nombre croissant d'études moléculaires ont démontré l'importance de la LT dans la régulation de l'expression des gènes [16,52–54]. Par exemple, en utilisant des cellules ayant une LT différente, Lou et ses collègues ont vérifié l'impact de la LT sur l'expression du gène 15 stimulé par l'interféron (ISG15) dans les fibroblastes humains [55]. Dans cette étude, le raccourcissement des télomères a conduit à une régulation positive de l'ISG15 [55], qui code pour ISG15, une protéine de type ubiquitine qui est un composant de la voie de réponse de l'immunité innée. L'auteur a suggéré qu'ISG15 pourrait contribuer à l'inflammation liée à l'âge et donc être associée aux maladies cardiovasculaires [55]. Des études ultérieures ont révélé un large spectre de gènes, dont l'expression est régulée par la LT [16,52-54]. Parmi eux, on trouve des gènes qui codent pour des protéines, qui pourraient être potentiellement impliquées dans la calcification de la valve aortique, comme BMP6 (protéine osseuse morphogénétique 6) et FOXC1 (forkhead box C1) [16,19,56]. De plus, une étude récente sur des souris a montré que les gènes dérégulés dans les valves calcifiées sont susceptibles d'être régulés de manière LTdépendante [18]. Dans notre étude, nous avons utilisé l'analyse transcriptomique pour démontrer que, quel que soit le niveau de calcification, le profil d'expression diffère entre les tissus valvulaires ayant des télomères longs et courts. Ainsi, nous supposons que la LT en elle-même peut contribuer partiellement au développement de la SA par la régulation de l'expression des gènes.

Implication potentielle de la LT dans d'autres cellules dans le développement de la SA

Des cellules non-résidentes du tissu valvulaire pourraient participer au lien entre LT courte et SA. En effet, il a été démontré précédemment que la LT intra-individuelle à travers les tissus somatiques est comparable [48,57,58]. Cela signifie que les sujets ayant des télomères courts (par rapport à leurs pairs) dans un tissu somatique présentent aussi généralement des télomères relativement courts dans d'autres tissus somatiques [48,57,58]. On peut donc supposer que les patients atteints de SA présentent des télomères courts à la fois dans les valves et d'autres cellules. Cette hypothèse est confirmée par l'étude de Kurz et al [59], qui a démontré la présence de télomères plus courts dans les leucocytes de patients atteints de SA. Récemment, une nouvelle hypothèse a été proposée pour expliquer l'implication d'une longueur des télomères des leucocytes (LTL) courte dans l'athérogénèse [60]. Les individus présentant une LTL courte ont une prévalence plus élevée d'hématopoïèse clonale [61]. L'hématopoïèse clonale correspond à une expansion clonale d'une cellule souche hématopoïétique unique qui devient alors sur-représentée parmi les cellules du sang périphérique. Ce phénomène augmente progressivement avec le vieillissement, est associé à un doublement du risque de maladies cardiovasculaires et à une stimulation des voies pro-inflammatoires [62]. Des clones de cellules T ont été retrouvés infiltrés dans des lésions calcifiées de la valve aortique [63,64]. De plus, l'hématopoïèse clonale est induite par des mutations somatiques dans des gènes récurrents des cellules souches hématopoïétiques [65,66] et certaines de ces mutations, en particulier dans les gènes TET2 et DNMT3A, ont été associées à une mortalité accrue chez les patients atteints de SA subissant une implantation de prothèse aortique par transcathétérisme [67]. Il est suggéré que la présence de ces mutations contribue à une sécrétion accrue de cytokines pro-inflammatoires dans les cellules du sang périphérique telles que les cellules T et les monocytes [67].

Un autre mécanisme pour expliquer l'association entre la LT courte et la SA serait que des télomères plus courts dans le sang périphérique et/ou dans le tissu valvulaire pourraient également refléter des télomères plus courts dans les cellules progénitrices endothéliales (CPE), qui présentent une capacité de réparation endothéliale. La capacité de régénération de ces cellules peut être limitée celles ayant des télomères plus courts [68]. En effet, des résultats récents de notre équipe montrent qu'une LTL courte est associée à une LT-CPE courte ainsi qu'à un nombre réduit de CPE auto-renouvelables (données non publiées). La diminution de la capacité de réparation endothéliale des CPE pourrait jouer un rôle dans l'altération de la guérison des lésions endothéliales dans la première étape de développement de la SA [27,69]. Ainsi, des télomères plus courts dans les leucocytes, les progéniteurs endothéliaux et les valves pourraient jouer un rôle multiple et complexe dans le développement et la progression de la SA. Malheureusement, une limite de cette étude est que nous n'avons pas eu accès aux prélèvements sanguins des patients de la cohorte, ce quiaurait pu nous permettre de vérifier cette hypothèse.

Rôle des télomères les plus courts dans la progression de la maladie et approches méthodologiques

Dans une cellule, le raccourcissement à une longueur critique d'un petit sous-ensemble de télomères est suffisant pour provoquer un arrêt de la réplication [70], qui à son tour entraîne tout le spectre des changements cellulaires liés à la senescence et contribue au développement de maladies liées à l'âge. Par conséquent, dans ce travail, nous nous sommes concentrés non seulement sur la LT moyenne mais aussi sur la longueur des télomères les plus courts de la distribution. Nous avons trouvé des différences au niveau des télomères les plus courts entre les zones non-calcifiées et calcifiées ainsi qu'entre ceux des sujets atteints de SA et ceux des sujets non atteints de SA, alors qu'aucune différence

n'a été observée entre les tissus non-calcifiés, à savoir i) les zones anatomiques et ii) les zones valvulaires normales et épaissies. Ces résultats reflètent nos conclusions obtenues avec la LT moyenne, ce qui donne plus de crédit à l'implication d'un mécanisme biologique lié aux télomères les plus courts dans le développement de la SA.

Changements dans la DLT de la valve pendant le développement de la SA

L'analyse des distributions de la longueur des télomères dans les tissus et de leurs changements de forme pourrait fournir des informations supplémentaires sur la dynamique des télomères pendant la progression de la maladie. Il a déjà été démontré dans les leucocytes que même des personnes ayant la même LT moyenne peuvent avoir des formes de DLT différentes, ce qui signifie qu'elles présentent une proportion différente de télomères longs, moyens et courts [71]. Il a également été démontré que malgré un raccourcissement des télomères avec l'âge, la forme de la DLT dans les leucocytes est stable dans le temps [71]. Néanmoins, nous ne connaissons pas le profil de la DLT dans les tissus. Ici, nous avons montré que les formes des DLT sont très similaires dans différentes zones des valves non-sclérotiques du même sujet, alors que la forme des DLT varie beaucoup entre les individus de la cohorte étudiée. Ceci est proche du concept de signature de la DLT dans les leucocytes (stabilité de la forme dans le temps), mais cette "signature tissulaire" est une stabilité de la forme de la DLT dans l'espace (différentes zones d'un même tissu). Nous avons ensuite observé une perte progressive de cette "signature tissulaire" de la forme de la DLT de la valve au cours du processus de calcification. Nous suggérons que les modifications de la DLT valvulaire peuvent être causées par l'infiltration des cellules immunitaires et/ou le stress oxydant. En effet, l'infiltration dans les zones calcifiées de cellules ayant probablement une LT plus courte [20,48,49], et donc une DLT déplacée vers des télomères courts, provoquera un changement de forme de la DLT du tissu. De plus, avec la méthode de TRF, il a été démontré qu'un stress oxydant induit par les rayonnements ionisants peut modifier la distribution des télomères longs, moyens et courts dans les cellules endothéliales des veines ombilicales humaines [72]. Nous avons constaté des modifications de la forme de la DLT dans les zones calcifiées des valves de patients atteints de sclérose aortique et de sténose aortique, mais l'ampleur des changements était similaire dans ces deux groupes. Nous pensons que cela pourrait s'expliquer par l'inflammation plus importante aux premiers stades du développement de la SA par rapport aux stades terminaux, qui sont caractérisés par une calcification accélérée [73,74]. Par conséquent, les changements établis de la forme de la DTL chez les patients atteints de sclérose aortique se maintiendraient chez les patients atteints de SA sans empirer.

Il est intéressant de noter que, bien que nous ayons observé des changements intravalvulaires de la forme des DLT au cours du développement de la SA, ces changements étaient toujours plus faibles que les variations interindividuelles de forme de DLT dans l'ensemble de la population. Une analyse plus approfondie des variations interindividuelles de la forme des DLT a révélé que les personnes atteintes de SA pourraient présenter plus de similitudes de forme des DLT dans les zones non-calcifiées entre elles qu'avec les patients non atteints de SA. Si ces résultats étaient confirmés, il s'agirait d'une première suggestion d'une DLT caractéristique pour les individus plus enclins à développer une SA. Toutefois, étant donné la faible différence entre les valeurs médianes, le nombre élevé d'observations et le niveau de significativité statistique limite, il faudrait confirmer ce résultat par une autre approche de calcul. Si nous supposons qu'il n'y a pas de différences entre les variabilités des formes de DLT entre les groupes, c'est une indication que la prédisposition à développer la SA n'est pas liée à une forme/répartition particulière de la DLT mais plutôt à la présence de télomères courts. Il est à noter que lorsque les distances de Kolmogorov sont calculées pour les comparaisons inter-valves, le nombre de distances obtenues est égal à n*(n-1)/2, où n est le nombre d'échantillons dans le groupe. Par conséquent, l'apparition de valeurs aberrantes peut affecter la puissance statistique.

En résumé, l'utilisation de nouvelles approches de calcul pour étudier les formes de DLT élargit notre compréhension de la dynamique des télomères et ouvre de nouvelles

possibilités d'interprétation de ses liens avec des processus pathologiques tels que la calcification des valves.

Conclusions générales

Dans ce travail de thèse, nous avons étudié l'implication de la dynamique des télomères dans la SA et la calcification des valves aortiques. Nos résultats suggèrent que l'approfondissement des connaissances sur la biologie des télomères pourrait fournir des indices pour mieux comprendre la pathogénie des maladies cardiovasculaires. Ici, nous avons observé une relation bilatérale entre la LT et la progression de la SA dégénérative. D'une part, les télomères courts pourraient être impliqués dans l'apparition et le développement de la SA et d'autre part, le raccourcissement local des télomères dans les valves aortiques pourrait être causé par des mécanismes impliqués dans le processus de calcification.

Dans ce contexte, les études futures devraient accorder plus d'attention aux aspects moléculaires de la dynamique des télomères et leur implication dans la pathogénèse de la SA.

Foreword

Aortic stenosis (AS), one of the major causes of heart failure, is often related to progressive valve calcification. The prevalence of AS increases with age and approximates up to 20 people per 1000 in a population aged 65 years and over. Currently, there is no effective drug therapy to reduce the progression of AS and the only treatment for severe AS is aortic valve replacement. Deciphering the molecular mechanisms of valve calcification and discovering new parameters or risk factors that influence the progression of the disease can be of great interest to clinical practice that would allow better patient care.

Telomeres are nucleoprotein structures at the ends of linear chromosomes that maintain genomic integrity. Telomere length (TL) shortens with aging, and numerous studies have used TL as a biomarker of "biological aging". The credence to TL as a biomarker of aging has been established, showing that short TL is found in a vast range of age-related diseases (neurodegenerative, metabolic, and cardiovascular diseases). However, recent knowledge on telomere dynamics led to the hypothesis that short TL should not be considered as a consequence of aging and a biomarker of age-related diseases progression but rather as a determinant and an independent risk factor of these diseases.

Experimental evidence suggests that mechanisms of valvular calcification involve aging pathways that might be activated by short telomeres. It was demonstrated that patients with AS have shorter telomeres in white blood cells in comparison to healthy matched controls. However, the role of telomeres in aortic valve tissue remains unknown.

We hypothesize that short telomeres may play a role in the onset and progression of AS.

The objective of this thesis is to provide evidence for a better understanding of the role of telomeres in AS and particularly in the calcification process. To this end we studied telomere dynamics in valve tissue of patients with or without AS and in different areas of aortic valves with different stages of calcification.

Introduction

1 Pathophysiology of aortic valve stenosis

1.1 Aortic valve structure

The aortic valve is located on the border between the left ventricle and the ascending aorta and regulates blood flow from the ventricle to the aorta during systole [75]. During the diastole, the backward pressure of the blood closes the valve and impedes the retrograde flow [75]. Macro- and micro- characteristics of aortic valve provide optimal functionality during the cardiac cycle.

1.1.1 Macrostructure of aortic valve

The aortic valve is constituted of three leaflets, left coronary, right coronary and noncoronary leaflets, which are named in accordance with location of coronary artery ostia (Figure 1) [76]. Each leaflet is attached to the fibrous annulus at one edge and free at the other [77]. In the closed position, free edges form a coaptation zone extending from the commissures to the center of the valve [75,76]. In the middle of each free edge there is a thickened fibrous bulge, noduli of Arantii, which promote more tight connection of cusps during the diastole [76]. Immediately beyond to the aortic valve, an aortic anatomical dilation is observed, together with the leaflets this widening forms three aortic sinuses [76,78].



Figure 1. Macrostructure of aortic valve shown as a cut between the right and left coronary leaflets (adapted from reference [76])

Of note, 1-2% of population have congenitally maloformed bicuspid aortic valves [79]. The bicuspid aortic valve consists of two leaflets, which often have unequal size (Figure 2). The larger one is mostly formed by fusion of the right and the non-coronary leaflets or right and left coronary leaflets; left and non-coronary leaflets are observed very rarely [80], as result of incomplete separation of the valve during embryonic development [81]



Figure 2. Schematic illustration of the morphology variations of bicuspid aortic valves

1.1.2 Microstructure of aortic valve

1.1.2.1 Organization

The unique biomechanical properties of aortic leaflets provide them with the ability to resist structural deformation with each heartbeat for decades. This is achieved by its cellular composition and micro organization of the extracellular matrix (ECM) layers: fibrosa, spongiosa, and ventricularis (Figure 3) [1]. The fibrosa is situated on the aortic side of the valve. It consists of circumferentially oriented type I and III collagen fibress and is the main load-carrying layer [82,83]. On the ventricular side of leaflets is the ventricularis layer, which consists of collagen and radially arranged elastin fibres with cross-links [82,83]. These two layers are separated by a layer of proteoglycans, scattered collagen and elastin fibres, called spongiosa [1,75,82,83]. Its main function is compressibility and facilitation of shearing between fibrosa and ventricularis during the heartbeat [1,75,82].





1.1.2.2 Cell types

Aortic valves cells are mainly represented by valvular endothelial cells (VECs) and valvular interstitial cells (VICs) [85,86]. A low number of immune cells and smooth muscle cells might also be found scattered throughout healthy valve tissue [28,87,88].

VECs create a monolayer on the blood-connecting surface of the leaflet. In response to shear stress they align perpendicular to flow and form a physical barrier between the blood and valve tissue [89,90]. VECs are characterized by expression of endothelial specific markers such as CD31+ and von Willebrand factor [91]. VECs control adhesion of inflammatory cells on leaflets [92] and transfer of molecules from the blood [93]. Interestingly, the mechanical properties and phenotypic profile of VECs are side-specific and might be explained by different hemodynamic forces applied to ventricular and aortic endothelial layers [27,94–96].

The most abundant cells in the aortic valve are the VICs. They are represented in all three layers of the leaflets. In healthy valves, VICs primary function is to maintain valve integrity, which includes degradation of the ECM by matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) [97] and secretion of new collagen fibers [98]. The most commonly used markers for VICs are alpha smooth muscle actin (α SMA), smooth muscle myosin, vimentin, and desmin [85]. Depending on functional differences, Liu and colleges distinguished five phenotypes of VICs: embryonic progenitor endothelial/mesenchymal cells, quiescent VICs, activated VICs, progenitor VICs, and osteoblastic VICs [99]. Activated VICs, progenitor VICs, and osteoblastic VICs [99]. Activated VICs, progenitor VICs, and osteoblastic VICs are suggested to populate only calcified valves [99]. Interestingly, VICs isolated from healthy and calcified valves may have different expression levels of the same cell specific markers [85]. For instance, VICs isolated from calcified valves are characterized by a higher expression of α SMA and desmin than cells from healthy valves [85]. In addition, VICs obtained from stenotic valves possess a reduced differentiation potential in comparison with VICs from healthy valves [100].
The interaction between VICs and VECs is very important for maintaining valve homeostasis. Disturbance of balanced crosstalk between VECs and VICs might lead to AS development. Co-culture of porcine cells revealed that VECs might regulate the VIC phenotype toward quiescent by decreasing their α SMA expression [90]. In support of this crosstalk, a study on VIC-VEC interactions showed that VECs inhibit VICs calcification by downregulation of the expression of runt related transcription factor 2 (Runx2), α SMA, and osteocalcin [95].

1.2 Aortic stenosis

AS is a disease characterized by narrowing and obstruction of the aortic valve opening due to fibro-calcific remodeling and thickening of aortic valve leaflets, which impairs blood outflow from the left ventricule and induces pathological changes in it [1]. The diagnosis and severity (mild, moderate and severe) of AS is mostly defined based on echocardiographic evaluation of haemodynamic parameters, such as peak aortic jet velocity, mean gradient and aortic valve area [101] (Table 1). Patients with mild and moderate AS are asymptomatic, while patients with severe AS may or may not exhibit symptoms, which include shortness of breath, chest pain, fainting and heart failure [101].

 Table 1. Hemodynamic classification of aortic stenosis severity (adapted from reference [1])

Parameter	Aortic	Mild AS	Moderate AS	Severe AS
	sclerosis			
Peak aortic jet	<2 m/s	2-3 m/s	3-4 m/s	≥4 m/s
velocity				
Mean gradient	<10 mm Hg	10-19 mm Hg	20-39 mmHg	≥40 mm Hg
Aortic valve area	>2.0 cm ²	1.6 – 2.0 cm ²	1.1 – 1.5 cm ²	≤1.0 cm²

Development of AS is considered as an actively-regulated process, which shares a lot of similarities in its development with atherogenesis, such as lipid accumulation, inflammation and calcification [1]. The clinical manifestation of AS is preceded by aortic valve sclerosis [102]. The latter is distinguished from AS by the absence of valve obstruction [1]. In rare cases, AS can be triggered by non-sterile inflammation, in particular by rheumatic fever [103], or diagnosed as non-calcific AS. However, one of the main aetiologies of AS is calcified aortic valve disease (CAVD) [104,105], characterized by progressive leaflet calcification [104,105] (Figure 4).

Currently, there are no effective drug therapies which can moderate its progression. The only established treatments for AS are transcatheter or surgical valve replacement. Thus, better understanding of the mechanisms of AS development for prevention and treatment are required.



Figure 4. Healthy tricuspid aortic valve (A), stenotic tricuspid aortic valve (B) and stenotic bicuspid aortic valve (C) (modified from reference [106])

1.3 Epidemiology of AS

AS is the most common valvulopathy in Europe. The prevalence of AS, in both patients with bicuspid and tricuspid valves, increases markedly with age [11]. In the general population, aortic valve calcification is observed in 13% of people over 45 years of age [107], while in people over 60 years of age it reaches 33% [108]. In the Cardiovascular Health Study,

which enrolled subjects older than 65 years, 26% of the healthy cohort had aortic sclerosis and 2% had AS [3]. In the Tromso study, AS was detected in 0.2% of 50-59 year old citizens and up to 10% in those over 80 years [2].

The disease might progress quite fast and it takes only 5 years for approximately 9% of patients with an aortic valve sclerosis to develop AS [109]. Another study, which enrolled patients with aortic valve sclerosis, showed that within 7 years AS developed in 16% of all participants [102]. Notably, the mortality rate in untreated patients with severe AS and cardiac symptoms is estimated to be up to 50% within 1 year [12]. Furthermore, in connection with the growing elderly population, prevalence of AS has been predicted to increase in future years [4].

1.4 Risk factors

Advanced age, male sex and elevated levels of plasma lipoprotein (a) (Lp(a)) are the most serious risk factors in AS development [3]. Among others, hypertension, smoking, obesity, diabetes mellitus and chronic kidney disease were reported [110]. A lot of these risk factors are also common for atherosclerosis, and often patients with AS have concomitant atherosclerotic lesions in coronary arteries [111].

All AS risk factors can be divided into two groups: non-modifiable and modifiable. Nonmodifiable factors include age, sex and genetic predisposition (family history), while all other risk factors mentioned above belong to modifiable factors and lifestyle changes may reduce AS incidence [112]. For instance, smoking is considered to be dose-dependent risk factor and smoking cessation leads to a time-dependent decrease in AS risk [7]. Thus, better understanding of effectiveness of risk modifications could give a potential insight on the design of preventive measures [110].

An increasing number of studies have found that genetics might be implicated in AS development [113–116]. Genetic predisposition to AS was found in patients, who carry the B

allele of vitamin D receptor [117]. It was assumed that this allele might alter calcium absorption and lead to an increase in bone loss [117]. Also, the genetic variation rs10455872 in the *LPA*, gene that encodes apolipoptotein(a), was reported to double the risk of aortic valve calcification via elevated plasma Lp(a) and was also associated with incident AS [115]. Likewise, elevated plasma levels of Lp(a) and oxidized phospholipids were associated with increased valvular calcification, faster disease progression and an increased risk of cardiovascular events [118]. In addition, a meta-analysis of two genomewide association studies (GWASs) has revealed AS-associated variants of *RUNX2* and *CACNA1C* genes [116], which encode transcription factors involved in osteoblast differentiation and subunits of a voltage-dependent calcium channel belonging to the calcium signaling pathway respectively.

1.4.1 Bicuspid aortic valves as risk of AS

AS occurs with approximately the same prevalence in the anatomically normal tricuspid valve and the abnormal bicuspid valve [11]. The atypical anatomy of bicuspid valves leads to unsteady shear stresses under physiological flow and can play a role in accelerated valve calcification [27,119]. Thus, individuals with a bicuspid aortic valve develop the disease at a younger age comparing with those with tricuspid valves [11,120].

Bicuspid valve malformation could be inherited and its heritability is estimated to be up to 89% [121]. Currently, there are no single robust models that explain the inheritance of bicuspid valves. However, recently discovered mutations in several genes might partly shed some light on this issue. For instance, Garg et al. described mutations in gene *NOTCH1* associated with bicuspid aortic valves in several generations of two families [122]. Another missense mutation in *NOTCH1*, revealed by Mohamed and coworkers, explains 4% of sporadic bicuspid valve cases [123]. *NOTCH1* encodes a transmembrane receptor involved in signaling, which controls cell fate and developmental processes [124]. Interestingly, an *in*

vitro study showed that early Notch-dependent mechanisms of calcification are different in VICs of bicuspid and tricuspid aortic valves [125].

One more polymorphism associated with approximately 2% of sporadic cases of bicuspid aortic valve in humans was found in *GATA5* [126], a gene that encodes a transcription factor, which coordinates heart and valve development [127]. Knockout of *Gata5* in mice leads to the development of bicuspid aortic valve by fusion of the right-coronary and noncoronary leaflets [128]. Recently, using next-generation sequencing, a large number of novel genetic variants have been found to be associated with bicuspid aortic valve [129,130], further studies are needed for a more precise estimation.

1.5 Aortic valve calcification

Aortic valve calcification development is an active process of lipid accumulation [131], inflammatory cell infiltration [28,32], extracellular matrix remodelling [82], VICs transdifferentiation [85], cell death [82] and calcific mineral deposition [28] (Figure 5). According to *in vivo* molecular imaging techniques CAVD development could be divided into three phases [132]. The first (initiation) phase is characterized by lipid deposition, infiltration of immune cells and VIC activation [46,132,133]. These processes are preceded by endothelial denudation due to local haemodynamic stress and impaired wound healing [27,69]. Calcification starts mostly on the aortic side at the attachment of the valve to the aortic wall and propagates towards the tip [28,134]. The second (propagation) phase is accompanied by chronic inflammation, changes in extracellular matrix, pathological transdifferentiation of VICs and microcalcification [46,132,133]. The last phase, known as the late stage, is associated with progressive calcific mineral deposition [46,132,133].

33 |



Figure 5. Pathogenesis of aortic valve calcification (from reference [135])

1.6 Lipids and lipid-derived mediators

Circulating lipoproteins might infiltrate into the fibrosa layer through a disrupted endothelial layer [131]. Accumulation of the apolipoproteins B, (a) and E in leaflets is associated with lipids deposition in aortic valve lesions since apoplipoproteins bind lipids to form lipoproteins [131]. In valves, infiltrated lipids are retained by components of the extracellular matrix, in particular, biglycan, which is overexpressed in stenotic valves [136] and glycosaminoglycan, which was shown to be elongated in aortic valves under inflammatory conditions [137]. *In vitro* studies showed that Lp(a) induces calcification and osteogenic differentiation of VICs [138].

Oxidized phospholipids (OxPLs) have been shown to colocalize with Lp(a) [138]. There are two possible sources of OxPL in valves. First, they might be a product of free radical lipid oxidation during oxidative stress [139]. Second, they might infiltrate together with Lp(a) from plasma; it is known that 85% of the total amount of OxPL found in plasma is carried by Lp(a) [140]. Interestingly, elevated plasma levels of Lp(a) and OxPLs are associated with

increased valvular calcification activity, faster disease progression and an increased risk of cardiovascular events [118]. In aortic valves OxPLs activate signaling pathways that cause macrophages to undergo foam cell formation [141]. In addition, OxPLs induce inflammation, calcification and osteogenic differentiation of VICs *in vitro* [118,138,142].

Some lipid-derived mediators such as lysophosphatidic acid and eicosanoids are implicated also in the progression of aortic valve calcification [143–147]. Lipids accumulated in valve tissue might undergo enzymatic transformation by lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 (Lp-PLA2) and autotaxin, which are carried by lipoproteins and are overexpressed in human stenotic valves [143,144] (Figure 6). Lp-PLA2 hydrolyzes glycerophospholipids and produces free fatty acids and lysophosphatidylcholine. In turn, autotaxin uses lysophosphatidylcholine as a substrate to generate lysophosphatidic acid. Both, lysophosphatidylcholine and lysophosphatidic acid have been shown to possess proinflammatory properties and induce mineralization of aortic valves [143-145,148]. Nagy and colleges demonstrated that 5-lipoxygenase, an enzyme, which synthesizes leukotrienes, is upregulated in stenotic valves [19]. Administration of leukotriene C4 in valvular myofibroblast cultures induced osteogenic pathways and calcium nodule formation [19]. In a subsequent study, it was shown that VICs can transform into immune-like cells and enhance inflammation through increased 5-lipoxygenase expression [146]. Finally, increased expression of prostaglandin-synthesizing enzyme cyclooxygenase 2 have been shown in stenotic valves [147]. Inhibition of this synthase in VICs led to reduced osteogenic gene expression and cell calcification [147].



Figure 6. Metabolism of lipids in aortic valve (modified from reference [1]) Lp-PLA2 = lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2; LPAR1 = lysophosphatidic acid receptor 1, LDL = low-density lipoprotein LDL, PL = phospholipid

1.7 Oxidative stress

Oxidative stress contributes to the development of AS. Indeed, calcified aortic valve lesions are characterized by elevated production of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which are the result of increased expression of nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate oxidase [33], uncoupled nitric oxide synthase function [34], decreased antioxidant capacity [34,36] and iron accumulation [149,150]. Oxidative stress has multiple effects on biological systems. As mentioned before, ROS has an impact on aortic valve calcification through oxidation of lipids. Secondly, ROS can cause epigenetic changes in cells. For instance, oxidation of the guanine in *TNF-* α gene promotor regions can enhance their transcription via the base excision repair pathway [151]. In addition, oxidative stress may be implicated in

atherogenesis through changes in the methylation pattern of the DNA (demethylation or hypermethylation) [152]. Immunohistochemical staining of calcified aortic valves revealed that oxidative stress is associated with DNA damage and accumulation of 8-oxoG in the lesions [36]. Finally, it has been demonstrated *in vitro* that oxidative stress can drive VICs transdifferentiation via the AKT signaling pathway [36].

1.8 VICs differentiation

VICs are very plastic cells and their phenotype evolves throughout life in response to environmental changes [153]. *In utero* VICs have a myofibroblast-like phenotype, while from birth to adulthood they undergo phenotypic modulation and become quiescent fibroblast-like cells [153]. Isolated VICs are a heterogeneous population of cells that may exhibit various phenotypic features. Treatment of these cells with different cell culture mediums may contribute to osteogenic, adipogenic, chondrogenic, and myofibroblast lineage trans-differentiation [154]. It is considered that the key cellular mechanisms that lead to aortic valve calcification are VICs differentiation into myofibroblast- and osteoblast-like cells [85]. Indeed, aortic valve calcification is often associated with osteogenic differentiation of VICs [155,156]. A lot of bone matrix and osteoblast markers such as osteopontin, bone sialoprotein, osteocalcin and the osteoblast-specific transcription factor Cbfa1 were found to be upregulated in calcified aortic valves [156]. Moreover, histopathological studies revealed that 13% of human calcified aortic valves are characterized with lamellar bone, which consists of osteoblasts and osteoclasts [157], while myofibroblast-like cells are also widespread in diseased aortic valves [158].

Activation and further transdifferentiation of VICs to osteoblast-like and myofibroblast-like cells can be triggered by altered mechanical stress and biochemical stimuli [85]. Of note, myofibroblasts are characterized by their ability to contract the extracellular matrix, which is provided by high levels of α SMA expression, while osteogenic differentiation is associated with increased alkaline phosphatase (ALP) activity and expression of osteogenic mediators,

37 |

such as bone morphogenetic protein 2 (BMP2) and Runx2 [85]. In cell culture, VICs are inducible toward myofibroblast phenotype by transforming growth factor beta (TGF- β) stimuli and by a stiff matrix [85,99,159,160]. In turn, VICs may also differentiate into osteogenic-like cells under the influence of inflammation and mechanical stress [161], as well as by stimulation with BMP2 [162]. The latter induces expression of Runx2 [162], which is the key transcriptional regulator of the osteoblastic lineage. Transdifferentiated VICs contribute to the calcification of the aortic valve through: i) expression of cytokines, which stimulate inflammation and further transdifferentiation of the VIC, ii) production of ALP, which can directly contribute to the mineralization of the valve and finally, iii) apoptosis, as it is known that cell debris serve as nucleation sites during calcification [85].

1.9 Immune cells infiltration

Healthy valves include a small number of immune cells, which are mainly represented by scattered macrophages and mast cells, while lymphocytes are mostly not detected [28,87,163]. However, during disease development inflammatory cells infiltrate abundantly aortic leaflets [32,133]. This process is mediated by elevated expression of endothelial adhesion molecules, such as intercellular adhesion molecule 1, vascular cell adhesion molecule 1 and endothelial selectin (E-selectin) [92,164,165]. Calcific aortic valves present chronic inflammatory features with infiltration of both innate and adaptive immunity cells [32,87,166].

In aortic valves, innate immune cells are mostly represented by macrophages [28] and mast cells [87]. During AS development macrophages infiltrate abundantly aortic leaflets and form aggregates, which can also contain lipid-laden foam cells [28]. Macrophages are predominantly represented by a M1 subtype characterized by secretion of high levels of proinflammatory cytokines [167]. Mast cells are found to be scattered throughout the stenotic valve with higher density near the calcified areas [163], and are thought to be associated with lamellar bone in calcified valves [157]. These innate immune cells secrete cytokines, such as tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α), which induce expression of interleukin-1 beta (IL-1 β) and interleukin-6 (IL-6) through activation of the nuclear factor kappa B (NF-kB) pathway [1]. In VICs IL-1 β promotes expression of MMPs, which degrade the matrix and contribute to neo-vascularization [168]. In turn, administration of IL-6 and TNF- α in VICs induce expression of BMP2 and receptor activation of the nuclear factor kappa-B ligand, which in turn stimulate osteogenic transdifferentiation and mineralization of VICs [169–171]. In addition, innate immune cells are source of proteases, such as MMPs and cathepsins, which causes degradation of elastin and collagen [172–175] and thus directly ontribute to ECM remodeling.

Currently, the knowledge about adaptive immunity cell implication in aortic valve stenosis is very limited. A adaptive immune cell present in stenotic valves is represented by T and B cells [87]. They are present in lesions surrounding calcified nodules and areas of neo-vascularization, and have a general distribution [28,63,157,176,177]. Since T cells in aortic valves consist of expanded clones [63], it suggests possible implication of an antigen-specific immune response in CAVD development. However, epitopes that may activate lymphocytes, as well as implication of adaptive immunity in the CAVD pathogenesis response remains elusive [166].

1.10 Matrix remodelling

Composition and organization of aortic valve extracellular matrix changes during development and aging [178,179]. However, significant alterations occur in the valvular ECM during AS establishment. Remodelling of ECM during CAVD includes degradation and synthesis of ECM components leading to changes in the three-layer organization, thickening of leaflets and loss of elasticity [82]. These alterations substantially affect mechanical properties of the valve [82].

Secretion of proteases such as MMPs and cathepsins play a key role in degradation of ECM components in valves [97,168,172,174,175,180–182]. In valves, these proteins are secreted by inflammatory cells, VICs and VECs [172,182,183]. Due to their enzymatic activity, these proteases are able to break down collagen and elastin fibers [82] as well as to cleave cell adhesion molecules and activate or deactivate signaling molecules [183]. Activity of MMPs is regulated by endogenous tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs). Currently, there are many studies that have demonstrated the presence of TIMPs in aortic valves [97,175,180,181], however, results are divergent. In stenotic valves, expression of TIMPs was shown to be significantly increased, slightly different or unchanged in comparison with normal valves [183]. However, it is a imbalance in the MMP/TIMP ratio that leads to ECM remodeling.

Neo-synthesis of new collagen fibres was detected in stenotic valves [184]. Despite this phenomenon, the fraction of collagen in the total protein is at least twice as low in calcified valves than in healthy ones. It is estimated at 40% for the non-calcified regions and 10% in the calcified regions of stenotic valves [184]. It has been suggested that this collagen synthesis may be mediated by angiotensin II through activation of TGF-β1 expression [185]. Angiotensin II might be locally activated in calcified valves by chymase and angiotensin-converting enzyme or by cathepsin G, which are all expressed in stenotic valves [163,172]. In addition, O'Brien et al. reported that angiotensin-converting enzyme is likely to be delivered in aortic valve from blood with low-density lipoproteins [186].

AS progression is also associated with increased content and changes in fine structure of proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans [136,137,187,188], which are synthesized by VICs in response to pathological stimuli [137,188]. Proteoglycans and glycosaminoglycans are abundant in regions of calcified nodule formation in calcified aortic valves [187]. It is suggested that they contribute to disease development by lipid retention [136] and sequestration of mediators, which further facilitate their availability for cells [189]. Proteoglycans, in particular biglycan, can activate extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2

[190] and NF-κB [136] pathways through toll-like receptors, thus accelerating the inflammation process. Another proteoglycan, proteoglycan 4, which is upregulated in thickened and calcified regions of aortic valves, is known to promote transdifferentiation and calcification of VICs [188].

1.11 Neovascularization and intraleaflet haemorrhage

Under normal conditions aortic valve structure displays no blood vessels [191]. However, neo-vascularization was observed in stenotic valves [28]. A study carried on 55 aortic valves from patients with nonrheumatic AS revealed neo-vascularization at different grades of classification with most prominent vascular density in moderate AS [191].

Neovascularization is tightly associated with chronic inflammation and tissue remodeling [32]. The thickening of the valve due to abnormal changes in ECM prevents normal oxygen diffusion into the leaflets and leads to hypoxia [191]. The insufficient oxygen supply induces expression of the hypoxia inducible factor alpha (HIF-1α) [192]. HIF-1α is a transcriptional factor that promotes formation of blood vessels throughout induction of expression of vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) and endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) regulators of angiogenesis. In support of this [193]. central involvement. immunohistochemical studies revealed upregulation of HIF-1a, VEGF and eNOS in calcified aortic valves [191,192]. Another histopathological study performed on human stenotic aortic valves observed clusters and cord-like structures of CD34+ endothelial progenitor cells, which participate in angiogenesis [194]. Further studies are required to investigate role of progenitors in the calcified aortic valve neo-vascularization.

Neovascularization is associated with intraleaflet haemorrhage, which is observed in approximately 80% of human stenotic valves [195,196]. Areas of internal bleeding were detected in regions adjacent to neovascularization and associated with rapid progression of AS [195,196]. It was shown that intraleaftlet haemorrhaging contributed to iron accumulation

by VICs in stenotic valves [149]. This leads to extracellular matrix remodeling, VICs proliferation and calcification [149]. In addition, iron may induce vascular damage through increased oxidative stress [150]. More recent evidence reveals that iron accumulation may precede calcification of aortic leaflets and even trigger it [69].

1.12 Biomineralization

Valve mineralization is an active process of calcium phosphate complex deposition in aortic leaflets. Biomineralization is initiated and further facilitated by pathological changes in valve tissue. It continues gradually and leads eventually to massive calcium deposition. In the same stenotic valve calcific deposits can be observed as areas of heavily and lightly mineralized tissue, which correspond to different stages of the calcification process [197].

Ultrastructural analysis of calcific aortic valves revealed that calcium deposits are composed of various inorganic phases of calcium phosphate with different shapes and sizes [197–199]. Although 13% of calcified aortic valves are characterized with the presence of lamellar bone [157] the chemical composition of the calcium deposits is very similar to bone consisting of calcium, phosphorus, a carbonate group and small amounts of magnesium [197,198]. Mineralization in valves is different in comparison with bone formation. Besides spherical particles, which have a highly crystalline structure [198], mineralization of valves has dystrophic features and is mostly inhomogeneous and amorphous [200]. In addition, calcium deposits in aortic valves can contain small cavities with incorporated fibers of disorganized and mineralized collagen, which is the result of ECM remodeling [197].

It has been suggested that nucleation sites for calcium deposits arise on extracellular vesicles released by macrophages and VICs that undergo osteogenic reprograming, as well as apoptotic bodies [1,201–203]. Apoptotic debris function as foci for dystrophic calcification that results in amorphous calcific deposits, whereas mineralization of secreted vesicles progress into well-organized particles [1]. Secreted vesicles are enriched with annexins and

tissue non-specific alkaline phosphate, which promote mineralization [201,203,204]. Both proteins have an impact on hydroxyapatite formation: annexins may facilitate harbouring of calcium in vesicles by acting as voltage-gated Ca2+ ion channels [201,203,205], while tissue non-specific alkaline phosphatase produce free phosphate by hydrolyze of inorganic pyrophosphate (PPi) [206]. Finally, extracellular vesicles are able to accumulate, to aggregate, to mineralize and to form microcalcifications [201,204]. Over time, micro-calcifications progress into macrocalcifications [201].

1.13 Natural inhibitors of calcification and their imbalance in AS

Healthy valves possess mechanisms that prevent their ectopic calcification. For instance, matrix Gla protein (MGP) is an ectopic inhibitor of calcification in aortic valves [207]. It has been shown to be overexpressed in the thickened areas of stenotic valves [47]. MGP acts in several different ways to prevent calcification. First, it can directly interact with hydroxyapatite crystals [207] and avert their accumulation in valves. Secondly, MGP directly binds to BMP2 [208] and possibly prevents its interaction with the BMP2 receptor. In addition, patients with aortic valve calcification have increased levels of the inactive forms of circulating MGP [209].

MGP can exist in two forms: an active form or an inactive form [210]. For its activation, MGP undergoes biochemical changes, which includes carboxylation or/and phosphorylation [210]. It is suggested that uncarboxylated and dephosphorylated MGP is fully inactive, while other forms possess different biological activities [210]. Activation of MGP is a vitamin K-depended process [210]. Therefore, vitamin K deficiency as well as treatment with warfarin, an antagonist of vitamin K, are associated with higher levels of inactive forms of MGP in plasma [209,211]. Conversely, vitamin K supplementation leads to decreased amounts of uncarboxylated MGP in patients from the examined group [212]. Hence, it was suggested that vitamin K intake might slow AS progression [212].

PPi prevents calcification by suppression of extracellular hydroxyapatite crystal formation [213]. PPi is formed by hydrolysis of ATP by ectonucleotide pyrophosphatase/pyrophosphorylase (ENPP1). A study performed on mice showed that deletion of ENNP1 caused vascular calcification [214]. In turn, overexpression of ENPP1, which was observed in calcified aortic valves, leads also to calcification [215]. Two mechanisms, which explain how overexpressed ENPP1 can induce calcification, were proposed. First, high levels of ENPP1 cause depletion of extracellular ATP, which prevents apoptosis of VICs through activation of phosphoinositide 3-kinase/Akt signaling, a major survival pathway [215]. Second, generated PPi can be hydrolyzed to Pi by alkaline phosphatase, which is also highly expressed during calcification [215]. Subsequently, Pi levels surpasses PPi production and induce calcification of VICs in vivo [215].

Thus, an imbalance in preventing and promoting mechanisms of calcification leads to initiation and progression of AS.

2 Telomere biology

2.1 Telomere structure

Telomeres are specialized nucleoprotein structures at the extreme ends of linear chromosomes, composed of tandem-repeated DNA hexamer sequences bound by specific proteins [216,217]. These structures allow chromosomes' ends to be distinguished from DNA double strand breaks. In humans and other mammalians, telomere DNA is represented by several thousand TTAGGG repeat sequences [218]. Most of the lengths telomeric DNA is double-stranded and terminates with single-stranded G-rich overhang in 3'OH (Figure 7A). To sequester chromosome ends, telomeric DNA curls around itself and the 3'OH single-stranded overhang invades into the double-stranded telomeric sequence, forming the T-loop and the D-loop at the invasion site [217,219] (Figure 7B). Telomeres contain T-loop structures throughout the cell cycle, except during the S-phase where the T-loop is unwound [220] and telomeres can be replicated.

Telomeres are further shaped and maintained by a complex of six-proteins (TRF1, TRF2, POT1, TPP1, TIN2 and RAP1) known as shelterin. Three of these proteins (TRF1, TRF2 and POT1) recognize directly TTAGGG repeats and bind to telomeric DNA. TRF1 and TRF2 cover a double-stranded part of the telomeres, whereas POT1 cover the 3'OH single-stranded overhang. POT1 forms a complex with TRF1 and TRF2 through TPP1 and TIN2, which bridges both TRF1 and TRF2. Finally, RAP1 connects exclusively with TRF2 [217] (Figure 7C). This elegant structure provides architectural protection of the chromosome ends which safeguards the telomeres from exonucleolytic degradation, end-to-end fusion and inappropriate activation of DNA repair machinery [217].



Figure 7. Representative image of telomere structure (modified from reference [14]) Telomeric DNA with G-rich overhang (A). Schematic model of T and D-loop (B). Assembly of shelterin complex on telomeric DNA (C).

2.2 DNA replication and telomere shortening

With each cell division, DNA replication results in telomere attrition. This is a consequence of two phenomena. First, the inability of the canonical DNA replication machinery to completely copy the extreme end of the lagging DNA strand known as the "end replication problem" [221]. Second is the post-replicative loss of 3'-overhang on the leading strand [221]. Therefore, with increasing numbers of cell divisions, telomeres can reduce to a critical length, which will eventually trigger cell growth arrest known as replicative senescence. This phenomenon was first described in fibroblasts and is known nowadays as the Hayflick limit [222]. The average telomere shortening in human somatic tissues is estimated at a rate of 15 to 60 base pairs per year [20,48,223,224]. The minimal rate of telomere shortening was detected in cell cultures of fibroblasts and equal to 10-20 base pairs per population doubling [37]. However, average rate of telomere shortening in human cells is estimated several fold-times higher than that, 50-200 base pairs per population doubling [225,226]. This indicates

that besides the intrinsic end-replication problem, other factors can also contribute to telomere attrition.

2.3 Telomerase

Some cells can preserve TL from attrition by expressing telomerase, an enzyme that adds telomeric repeats to the ends of chromosomes [227]. TL homeostasis in telomerase-positive cells is achieved by balancing the processes of attrition and replenishment, mainly due to telomerase activity.

Telomerase is a ribonucleoprotein complex. The core enzyme is composed of catalytic unit telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) and long non-coding RNA (TERC) that contains the template for telomeric repeat sequence synthesis [228]. The TERC component is expressed in all cells, whereas TERT is detected only in telomerase positive cells [229,230].

In vitro core enzymes can extend telomeric primers alone [231]. However, for *in vivo* activity, several accessory proteins are required for recruitment and binding of telomerase onto telomeres during the cell cycle [232]. The most crucial role is played by dyskerin, which stabilizes TERC [233] and by telomerase Cajal body protein 1, which accumulates telomerase in the Cajal body [234]. The last one is a non-membrane nuclear organelle, some functions of which are telomerase biogenesis and its traffiking to telomeres [235]

T-loop telomere structure makes G-overhang not accessible for telomerase in G1 and G2 phases of the cell cycle. During S-phase, the T-loop unfolds and the telomeric DNA becomes accessible to telomerase, which is recruited to telomeres in the late S-phase of the cell cycle and adds ~60nt to a single-strand telomere overhang [236]. Interestingly, short telomeres have a higher probability of being extended than long ones [237]. This might be due to inhibition of the telomerase activity by components of shelterin complexes and the load of shelterin proteins on telomeres may explain their length regulation [238].

In humans, telomerase activity is present in embryonic and germline tissues [239], it is also reactivated or up-regulated in 80-90% of tumors [240–243]. On the contrary, the vast majority of cells in adults lack telomerase activity [243] with the exception of stem cells [244] and activated lymphocytes [245], where levels of telomerase activity are low and insufficient to abrogate telomere shortening [243,246] (Figure 8).



Number of cell divisions



Interestingly, telomerase also displays telomere-unrelated functions known as non-canonical telomerase roles [247]. Indeed, comparison of the transcriptional profiles of normal and *hTERT*-immortalized fibroblasts revealed changes in 172 gene expression levels. These results suggested that telomerase activation may have a whole spectrum of biological consequences in addition to its function of telomere replenishment [248]. Subsequent studies in this field found that telomerase can localize in the mitochondria and sensitize cells to oxidative stress, which may lead to apoptotic cell death [249]. Moreover, telomerase was shown to upregulate expression of DNA methyltransferases [250,251] and regulate NF-κB

signaling pathways [252]. Likewise, it was found in animal models that telomerase, even with direct mutation in TERT catalytic subunit leading to abolishment of canonical telomerase activity, is involved in the regulation of Wnt signaling pathway. This regulation was done through physical interaction between TERT and BRG1, a SWI/SNF-related chromatin remodelling protein [253]. However, these findings were questioned in the independent study of Listerman *et al.* [254]. In this study overexpression of *hTERT* in cancer cell lines, which are known to have endogenous telomerase activity, did not confirm interaction of hTERT with BRG1, neither significant effect on the Wnt cascade. They suggest that hTERT do not modulate Wnt pathway universally but in a context-dependent way. However, another study found interactions between hTERT and BRG1 in Hela cancer cell line [255]. To sum up, taking into account the different contexts of those studies, as well as different methodological approaches and models, these results are not completely contradictory [247].

Besides telomerase containing full-length TERT subunit, which is catalytically active, those containing TERT splice variants and lacking catalytic activity are also involved in the regulation of different cellular processes [24]. Currently, 22 isoforms of human TERT (hTERT) have been described [25], however, the biological role of most of them has not yet been elucidated. Table 2 describes the biochemical functions of most studied hTERT alternative splice variants. It is interesting to note that some of these isoforms, so-called dominant-negative isoforms, were shown to inhibit telomerase activity of full-length telomerase. For instance, overexpressed minus beta [256], minus alpha [257], INS3 and INS4 [258] splice variants were suggested to inhibit canonical telomerase activity. However, besides minus beta *hTERT* isoform, which was proposed to compete with the catalytically active hTERT protein for *hTERC* [256], possible mechanisms of inhibition of telomerase activity remain unknown. In addition, it is worth to mention that another study using minus beta hTERT isoform didn't demonstrate dominant negative effect on telomerase activity [257]. This discrepancy might be explained by different levels of target protein expression.

Isoform	Biochemical Function
Full-length	Functional hTERT protein, maintains telomeres when in active
	telomerase holoenzyme
Minus beta	Mostly degraded by non-sense mediated decay, some translated into
	protein and may play a role in DNA damage repair/ protection from
	apoptosis, may bind hTERC
Minus alpha	Dominant-negative, binds hTERC
INS3	Dominant-negative, binds hTERC
INS4	Dominant-negative, binds hTERC
DEL2	Proposed mitochondrial hTERT variant, retains hTERT mitochondria
	localization sequence in exon 1.
Delta4–13	Proposed to stimulate proliferation. Interacts with WNT/ β -catenin.
Minus Gamma	Tissue specific and may inhibit telomerase action at the telomeres

Table 2. Major spliced isoforms of human TERT (modified from reference [24])

2.4 Implication of short telomeres in cellular processes

Short telomeres induce a whole spectrum of changes in cells. First, the inability of short telomeres to maintain their structure leads to signalling that blocks the cell cycle, stopping cell division. This cell state is called replicative senescence [70]. Despite lacking proliferation activity, senescent cells remain viable and metabolically active [259]. They develop senescence-associated secretory phenotypes (SASPs) which are characterized by changes in protein expression patterns and increase secretion of inflammatory growth factors, cytokines, chemokines and MMPs [259,260]. These factors have paracrine activities promoting changes in tissue microenvironment and drive low-grade chronic inflammation, thus contributing to development of age-related diseases [259,260]. Moreover, senescent cells accumulate with age and may promote developing age-related diseases [259,261,262].

Conversely, targeted elimination of senescent cells, using genetic or chemical therapy, improves physical functions and prolongs healthspan [263–266].

Secondly, telomere attrition causes epigenetic changes in chromatin [267]. These changes are characterized by the loss of heterochromatic features in telomeric and subtelomeric regions due to decreased methylation and increased acetylation [267]. Such modifications are known to downregulate gene expression in close proximity to the telomere. This epigenetic phenomenon is called the telomere position effect (TPE) [51] (Figure 9A). TPE is limited and heterochromatin marks in subtelomeric regions do not extend more than 100 kb from the telomere [52,268]. Telomeres can also regulate gene expression via so-called TPE over long distances, a process that involve telomere looping and its interaction with upstream chromatin, which leads to silencing of the genes [16,53,54] (Figure 9B). Interestingly, the loop can be located at a distance up to 10 Mb from telomeres and the disruption between TPE-sensitive gene loci and long telomeres occurs upon telomere shortening to a critical length [16]. Taken together, these discoveries indicate that TL may play a role in cellular processes before replicative senescence.



B. Telomere position effect over long distances

A. Telomere position effect



- A. telomere position effect
- B. telomere position effect over long distances (B) (adapted from reference [53]).

In addition, critically short telomeres are recognized as damaged DNA, which activates DNA damage response and as a result triggers growth arrest or apoptosis [70,269–271]. In some cases, the loss of tumor suppressors allows cells to bypass growth arrest and leads to a telomere crisis [271]. Cells in telomere crisis are characterized by genomic instability that can play a role in cancer development and progression [272].

2.5 Aging and telomeres

Aging is a process accompanied by an accumulation of age-related changes, which over time lead to a progressive functional decline at the physiological level and, ultimately, death [273]. Current research on the biology of aging aims to better understand the cellular and molecular processes that underlie these changes as well as the processes that drives the onset of age-related diseases. In 2013, Lopez-Otin and colleges described in their synthetic literature review nine hallmarks that contributed to aging phenotype. These hallmarks included: telomere attrition, genomic instability, epigenetic alterations, loss of proteostasis, cellular senescence, stem cell exhaustion, deregulated nutrient sensing, mitochondrial dysfunction, and altered intercellular communication [273]. Gaining knowledge on these processes helped to identify some of their common determinants. Recently, it was suggested that short telomeres may underline the majority of hallmarks of aging, namely genomic instability, epigenetic alterations, cellular senescence, stem cell exhaustion, deregulated nutrient sensing and mitochondrial dysfunction [14] (Figure 10). Therefore, the fact that short telomeres could be implicated in aging and age-related diseases explains much of the prevailing interest in telomere biology.

A study that focused on telomeres in humans showed that longer telomeres in people over 75 years were associated with more years of survival [274]. In another work, individuals over the age of 60 years, who had shorter leukocyte TL (LTL), demonstrated poorer survival and higher mortality rates from infectious and heart disease compared to those with longer LTL.

This supports the hypothesis that short telomeres in humans contributes to mortality in agerelated diseases [275]. Thus, it is possible to assume that factors that determinate individual TL could also impose predisposition to develop age-related diseases and impact life expectancy.



Figure 10. Shorten telomeres induce biological processes involved in aging (from reference [14])

2.6 Telomere dynamics in individuals and population

The mean TL at any point of the life course depends on the initial TL, telomere attrition and restoration by telomerase during the lifespan. Studies performed on tissues from newborns and fetuses have demonstrated that TL varies considerably between individuals at birth (4kb range), but display synchronicity in different types of tissue in one individual [57,58]. This synchrony may be accounted for by telomerase activity in somatic tissues during intrauterine development [239]. This intra-individual variation holds in adult life, while tissues with high levels of proliferation represent shorter TL in comparison with minimally proliferative tissues (in particular white blood cells, which reflect TL in hematopoietic stem cells) and minimally proliferative tissues (muscles) is explained by different levels of TL shortening in these tissues [20]. In adults telomere attrition in leukocytes is estimated at 25 base/year [276], while for somatic tissues like muscles mean telomere loss rates are of 15 base pairs per year [20]. Moreover, the gap in TL between leukocytes and muscle is already observed in early life and is accounted for by different proliferative history of these tissues [277]. Nevertheless, in adults, TL remains equivalent across somatic tissues within the individual [48].

Accumulating evidence from cross-sectional and longitudinal studies on LTL give us an insight into age-related telomere dynamics in populations. For instance, cross-sectional studies on leukocytes have shown that during the first years of life telomere attrition is very rapid and can exceed 1 kilobase per year [278,279]. Subsequent longitudinal studies on children suggest that the biggest decline in LTL appears before the second decade of life [280]. During the second decade of life, telomere attrition in leukocytes keeps at high rates and is twice as fast as during adulthood [280]. In adults, an average rate of LTL shortening remains at the same rate (25 base/year [276]) until the 7th decade of life and then it accelerates slightly [281] (Figure 11). A longitudinal study performed on 1156 participants that donated samples 12 years apart showed that LTL ranking was fixed in adults [282]. Basically, it means that people with relatively short LTL in comparison to their peers display short LTL during the lifespan. Conversely, individuals with relatively long telomeres preserve long telomeres in comparison to their peers throughout life course despite telomere attrition.



Figure 11. Schematic representation of leukocyte telomere length decline in humans from birth to 90 years old

2.7 Determinants of TL

Inter-individual variation of TL at birth currently is explained by several factors. They include inherited differences in TL, polymorphisms and mutations of genes involved in telomere maintenance, gender, paternal age at conception and race.

2.7.1 Influence of heritability on TL

Telomere length is a highly inherited trait [283,284]. This inheritance is driven by both genetic (see 2.7.2) and non-genetic mechanisms. It is suggested that non-genetic TL inheritance stems from direct TL transmission through parents' germ cells that participate in the formation of fertilized egg cell [285]. Further credence to this assumption comes from studies which have shown that TL of individual chromosome might be inherited [286,287]. Studies conducted on twins and families allowed to scale the influence of heritability on TL. According to examinations that do not segregate the influence of shared environment, heritability ranged between 56 and 84% [223,288–290]. When shared environment was

modelled in the study, heritability reached only 36% and shared family effect was estimated at 49% [291].

2.7.2 Genetic determinism of TL

Genome-wide association studies (GWASs) have shown that inter-individual variations of TL can be regulated by several loci that contain genes involved in telomere biology [289,291–294]. Among these, *TERC* and *TERT* genes, which code for RNA and protein components of telomerase respectively were observed. Of note, mutations in TERC have been shown to be linked to short telomeres in leukocytes, but not in muscle [62]. Other genes such as *NAF1*, which is important for telomerase assembly [295], *RTEL1*, which is involved in replication and maintenance of telomeres [296,297], *OBFC1*, which regulates TL [298,299], *DDX11*, which encodes DNA helicase that maintains genome integrity [289] and *CTC1*, which plays a role in telomere maintenance [294] were reported to have single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) associated with LTL [289,291–294]. In addition 19p21 and 2p16.2 loci, without distinct gene candidates [292] and *BICD1* [293], *ZNF676* [294], *DCAF4* genes [300] whose role in telomere biology is unknown, were revealed to be linked to TL. It is worth noting, that the biggest meta-analysis of 14 GWASs, which determined seven loci with 57-117 base pairs effect per allele on LTL, explained less than 1% of its variance [292].

2.7.2.1 Telomeropathies

Germline mutations in genes of proteins involved in telomere maintenance cause development of telomeropathies, a spectrum of disorders characterized by premature telomere shortening and premature aging [301]. Among genes identified to induce telomeropathies are genes that encode: components of the telomerase complex (*TERT*, *TERC*, *DCK1*, *NOP10*, *NHP2*), shelterin components (*TIN2*, *TPP1*), telomerase trafficking

(*TCBA1*), telomere synthesis (*RTEL1, CTC1*) and TERC RNA processing (*PARN, NAF1*) [302]. In humans, telomeropathies include such diseases as congenital dyskeratosis [233,303], aplastic anemia [304], pulmonary fibrosis [305,306], Hoyeraal-Hreidarsson syndrome [307], and liver disorders [308].

2.7.3 TL and gender effect

Population studies have shown that, on average, women have approximately 200 bases longer LTL than men [309-311]. The first proposed explanation of this phenomenon was a slower rate of LTL attrition in women [312], which could be accounted for by potential estrogen-mediated stimulation of telomerase activity [313]. However, subsequent longitudinal studies in this field are controversial. On the one hand, Chen et al. published that mean rates of LTL shortening are modestly slower in young women than in men [314]. On the other hand, the Dalgard et al. study showed that premenopausal women have higher rates of LTL attrition compared to same age men, while after menopause opposite results were observed [315]. Recently, it has been suggested that the sex-related gap in LTL could be established before adulthood. This assumption was confirmed by detection of gender differences in LTL in newborns [316] and children at four years of age [317]. A study of twins, which showed that in non-identical twins, female LTL was equal to that of males, while identical twins LTL was longer in females than in males, also corroborate this hypothesis [318]. The absence of the gender difference in LTL of non-identical twins might be explained by masculinization of the female fetus under the influence of the brother's testosterone in utero [319].

2.7.4 Paternal age and TL

Paternal age at conception can influence TL in offspring where findings showed that advanced paternal age is associated with longer telomeres in the children [317,320–325].

This presumably can be explained by longer TL in sperm of older individuals [324,326]. Two possible explanations were proposed, the first being that telomerase might slightly elongate telomeres in germline throughout lifespan [326]. As a second explanation, it was suggested that germ cells with short TL might be eliminated with advancing age due to selection pressure, resulting in emergence of a subset of sperm with longer telomeres in older men [324]. This assumption was reinforced by a study in monozygotic (MZ) and dizygotic (DZ) twins, in which DZ twins of older fathers displayed a decrease in the intra-pair variation in LTL, whereas in MZ twins these variation was stable regardless of paternal age. The authors used an earlier proposed hypothesis of age-dependent selection of germ cells to explain the observed decrease in the intra-pair variation in LTL of DZ twins of older fathers [320].

2.7.5 Ethnicity and TL

Another factor that can influence TL is ethnicity/race [327–329]. Individuals from European ancestry typically have shorter telomeres than individuals from Africa [327,329,330]. Furthermore, recent research has shown that a difference exists even between African American ancestry and sub-Saharan African ancestry, where the latter group displays longer LTL [330]. The shorter LTL in Europeans than Africans might partially explain ethnic differences in risks of developing diseases that are associated with LTL, such as cancer and cardiovascular diseases [330]. Variations in TL were also observed in children with different ascribed ethnic identification. For instance, European children have shorter TL in saliva than Māori, Pacific and Asian children [317].

2.8 Effect of oxidative stress on TL shortening

A vast amount of *in vivo* and *in vitro* studies showed that oxidative stress and chronic inflammation accelerate telomere shortening through telomeric DNA damage induced by

ROS [37–40,331–334]. ROS are able to generate about 100 DNA lesions [335], one of the most abundant is considered to be 8-oxo-7,8-dihydro-2'-deoxyguanosine (8-oxoG) [336]. Given that DNA is enriched with guanine in telomeres [218], they are more vulnerable to oxidative stress damage by ROS than other sequences [42,43]. Furthermore, *in vitro* studies showed that telomeric sequence exposed to ROScontain 4.5 times more 8-oxoG [42] and up to 7 fold DNA breaks [43] than non-telomeric sequences with the same guanine ratio. In addition, repair of damaged telomeres are substantially delayed in comparison with bulk genome [337] or even are irreparable and trigger persistent DNA damage response and cellular senescence [338,339]. By using a tool that induced local oxidation of telomeres, recent study provided direct evidence that ROS can drive telomere attrition and telomere crisis (genome instability due to chromosome fusion) [38]. Besides DNA damage, oxidative stress has multiple effect on biological systems and thus telomere attrition could also be an aftereffect of improper telomere maintenance [31,37,302,340] caused by ROS.

A number of studies in mice indicate that oxidative stress may accelerate telomere attrition *in vivo* [39,341]. In humans, increased oxidative stress has been linked to some cardiovascular risk factors like obesity, smoking, diabetes and alcohol consumption [342,343]. It is well established that these cardiovascular risk factors are associated with shorter LTL in cross-sectional studies [344–347]. However, longitudinal observations have not confirmed these findings. For instance, examination of TL in 4576 individuals at an interval of 10 years did not reveal associations between telomere attrition and smoking or increased body weight [348]. Likewise, insulin resistance in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus did not accelerate LTL attrition [349]. Similarly, a meta-analysis of 18 longitudinal cohorts confirmed shorter LTL in smokers than in non-smokers in a cross-sectional observation, whereas longitudinal LTL attrition rates were equal in smokers and non-smokers [350].

Further investigations are required to better understand the effects of oxidative stress on telomere attrition in humans.

2.9 Telomere length and diseases

LTL is associated with a wide variety of illness, such as cancer, metabolic disease and agerelated degenerative diseases. For instance, in prospective studies, long telomeres have been shown to be linked to lung cancer [351,352] and melanoma [353]. Likewise, a mendelian randomization study of 21 datasets revealed that genetic predisposition to longer LTL increase the risk for melanoma, lung adenocarcinoma, glioma, neuroblastoma and serous low-malignant-potential ovarian cancer, while genetic predisposition to shorter LTL increased the risk of cardiovascular disease [354]. In addition, short telomeres were associated with insulin resistance in subjects with type 2 diabetes mellitus [345,355], Alzheimer's diseases [356] and whole spectrum of cardiovascular diseases (discussed below). Despite the great interest in telomeres, the role of TL in the onset and development of the diseases has yet to be established.

2.10 Telomeres and cardiovascular diseases

An increasing number of epidemiological studies, with some exceptions [357–359] have reported that cardiovascular diseases are associated with short LTL. For instance, short LTL was associated with heart failure [360], stroke [361] and degenerative AS [59], hypertension [362,363], ischemic heart disease [364], premature myocardial infarction [365], atherosclerosis [20,366,367] and cardiovascular mortality [368]. In addition, short telomeres are associated with cardiovascular risk factors such as obesity [346,369], insulin resistance [349,363], and a sedentary life style [370].

One of the most studied cardiovascular disorders in terms of telomere biology is atherosclerosis. Patients with atherosclerotic cardiovascular diseases (ASCVD) are characterized by shorter LTL than controls [20,366,367]. Besides LTL, short telomeres were also found in atherosclerotic plaques [45] and their length inversely correlated with atherosclerotic grade and age [29]. In addition, it was shown that cells which build up the

artery wall, such as vascular smooth muscle cells and endothelial cells, undergo senescence induced by short telomeres in atherosclerotic lesions [371,372]. Currently, a debate is ongoing about which of the two events, short telomeres or formation of plaques, is the primary cause. A recent review proposed four hypotheses that could explain the observed short telomeres in atherosclerotic lesions i) short telomeres are inherited; ii) short telomeres are caused by higher attrition rates before ASCVD iii) short telomeres are caused by higher attrition rates before ASCVD iii) short telomeres are caused attrition rates during ASCVD; iv) short telomeres observed in blood are an aftereffect of poor telomere maintenance capacity that may also result in local telomere attrition during disease [31].

A growing number of studies are pointing in the direction of short telomeres as determinant of ASCVD. A 9.5-year longitudinal study revealed that shorter LTL at baseline was associated with a higher number of atherosclerotic plaques at follow-up in patients, whereas leukocyte telomere attrition rates were equal in subjects with and without atherosclerotic plaques [373]. Moreover, in this study, the association between short LTL and atherosclerosis was stronger in individuals with early onset of the disease [373]. The authors suggested that individuals with short telomeres may be more prone to early onset and progression to more severe stages of the disease [373]. Indeed, it was shown that individuals with shorter TL had a higher prevalence of ASCVD [374]. Likewise, Mendelian randomization studies based on TL-associated SNPs reported that alleles associated with shorter LTL are over represented in individuals with ASCVD [292,354,364], lending further credence to pre-existence of short TL and a potential causal role in onset of the disease. Moreover, recent knowledge on telomere dynamics from longitudinal and cross-sectional studies in healthy individuals suggest that short LTL in adults could be mainly established during the first decade of life [280,282,316]. However, none of these studies provide mechanistic insights on the role of short telomeres in cardiovascular disease.

2.11 Methods for TL measurements

There are several different methods for measuring TL (Figure 12); each one having advantages and caveats. In epidemiological studies with large sample sizes, the two most commonly used methods are quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) [375] and terminal restriction fragment analysis (TRF) [225,376].

qPCR allows the determination of relative TL by measuring the signal from amplified telomeric repeats normalized to a reference single-copy gene signal [375]. This technique is very fast, has a low cost and requires a low amount of DNA, so it is often applied in high-throughput TL quantifications. However, the measurement error of qPCR can reach up to 28% [377]. Coupled with different reference single-copy genes used in independent laboratories, the results across different studies and laboratories are hardly comparable [378]. In general, a variation in the qPCR results may affect the accuracy of the determination of the difference between TL measured in different subjects, tissues and samples collected with time intervals for longitudinal studies.

The TRF method measures the mean TL in base pairs by Southern blot of the undigested telomeres generated during treatment of genomic DNA with restriction enzymes [225,376]. Depending on the selected cocktail of restriction enzymes, the length of the undigested subtelomere region may vary and affect the mean TL [376]. When the technique is standardized by the restriction enzymes used and the Southern blot protocol, mean TL values can be compared between laboratories. The drawbacks of this technique are that it is expensive, time-consuming, requires a large amount of DNA (~3µg) and doesn't detect the shortest telomeres [378].

Regardless, it is considered to be the "gold standard" for TL assessment [378]. In support of this, an impartial comparison of human LTL measurements with the two most commonly used methods, TRF and q-PCR, showed that the TRF method is more reproducible than q-PCR [379]. In addition, it has recently been suggested that the TRF method is suitable not

only for evaluation of mean TL, but also for assessment of the differences between TL distribution using a special computational approach [71].



Figure 12. Detection of telomere length with different methods (modified from reference [380])

Blue bars represent DNA regions measured by different methods, while gradient shows regions that have variable detection. The orange box illustrates primer for STELA with known length, which can be subtracted from the calculation of telomere length. Green bars show telomeric repeats and mix of green and red bars shows telomere variant repeats. Grey bar with dash lines illustrate genomic DNA with restriction enzyme sites and light blue is for single-copy gene that is used as a reference for qPCR.

TRF = telomere restriction fragment analisys, STELA = single telomere length analysis, qFISH = quantitative-fluorescence in situ hybridization, Flow-FISH = flow fluorescence in situ hybridization, qPCR = quantitative polymerase chain reaction.

Currently, there are several modifications of the TRF method, such as Single TL Analysis (STELA), Universal Single TL Analysis (U-STELA) and Telomere Shortest Length Assay (TeSLA), which are suitable for the evaluation of ultrashort telomeres [381–383]. Among other techniques, quantitative-fluorescence in situ hybridization (qFISH) and its modification with flow cytometry, Flow-FISH, should be mentioned. qFISH is used to estimate TL in cells or/and in individual metaphase chromosomes [384]. The combination of qFISH with flow cytometry gives the Flow-FISH method [385], which provides a possibility to analyze TL in single cells of the entire population in a short period of time. However, it has some

limitations, such as strong variation of autofluorescence at different levels of population doubling, which require additional steps to improve results [386].

Overall, TL measurement should be carried out using the most appropriate method for each type of experiment, depending on the final purpose and considering all the advantages and disadvantages of the chosen approach. Table 3 provides a comparison of two most used methods in epidemiological studies, TRF and qPCR.

Table 3.	Comparison	of TRF and	qPCR method	ls used	to	measure	telomeres	in
epidemiological studies (modified from reference [376]).								
		TDE						
Metho	a					arck		

Method	IRF	qPCR
Materials	1 to 3 µg of DNA per sample	50 ng of DNA per sample
Throughput	Low	High
Advantages	Can measure telomere	Low cost
	length distribution	High throughput
	Coefficient of variation <	
	2%	
	Measurements expressed	
	in absolute values (kb)	
Disadvantages	Labor intensive	Only average telomere length
	Costly	is measured
	Presence of subtelomeric	• Coefficient of variation > 2%
	DNA in TRFs confounds	Lack of good reference
	absolute telomeric length	standards makes absolute
	estimate	telomere length measurement
		difficult
Hypothesis and objectives

Experimental evidence and parallels between ASCVD and CAVD pathophysiology suggest that mechanisms of valvular calcification may involve pathways that might be activated by short telomeres. Moreover, patients with AS display shorter telomeres in white blood cells in comparison to healthy matched controls. However, the implication of telomere dynamics in aortic valve tissue during AS remains unknown.

We **hypothesized** that telomere length in valves may play a role in the onset and progression of AS through CAVD. Individuals with shorter telomeres may present a higher risk of developing aortic valve stenosis.

The **objective** of this work was to determine the relation between telomere length dynamics in valves and the aortic valve calcification process.

More specifically, the **aims** of the study were as follows:

- I. To explore general characteristics of telomere length dynamics in valves tissue with cross-sectional analysis.
- II. To investigate telomere length dynamics in human aortic valves in individuals with and without AS.
- III. To explore locally telomere dynamics in different areas of valve in valves with macroscopic calcification in both subjects with or without AS.

Telomere dynamics in valves was assessed by mean telomere length, shortest telomere length, telomere length distribution shape and telomerase activity.

Methods

1 Sample collection

Aortic valves were harvested from patients who had undergone aortic valve replacement surgery for AS, aortic valve regurgitation and aortic dilation at the Karolinska University Hospital in Stockholm, Sweden. All procedures were approved by the local ethics committee (2012/1633). Written informed consent was obtained from all patients. Overall, valves from 88 patients were collected. Both, tricuspid and bicuspid valves were included in the study.

After harvesting, aortic valve leaflets were kept in preservation liquid at 4°C. For TL measurements and transcriptomic analyses, leaflets were stored in RNA Later solution (Qiagen, Venlo, The Netherlands) and for telomerase activity assay, leaflets were handled in DMEM culture media supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum. At arrival in the lab samples were photographed, dissected, and stored at -80°C for further manipulations.

Among the 88 valves, 84 were collected for TL measurements and 4 for a telomerase activity assay. Sixteen of the patients were excluded from the study due to insufficient DNA amount and/or quality for TL measurements. Thus, only valves from 72 patients were used. For subsequent analysis, individuals were divided into 2 groups accordingtp their diagnosis: patients with AS were included in the AS group, while patients diagnosed with aortic valve regurgitation, and aortic dilation formed the Non-AS group. The Non-AS group was further subdivided into sclerotic and non-sclerotic subgroups depending on the presence of macroscopic signs of calcification in the valves (Figure 13).



Figure 13. Flow chart of the study design TL = telomere length and AS = aortic stenosis.

2 Assessment of calcification severity by visual scoring of valves

At arrival in the lab, photographs of the valves were taken on a white background. These images were used to assess calcification severity by visual scoring. Figure 14 describes the image selection for the scoring. Macroscopic calcification was distinguished by the presence of visually detectable calcified nodules. For each valve severity of calcification was scored as:

• mild calcification: existence of small areas with calcification, which did not exceed one-third of the valve area;

• moderate calcification: presence of multiple large calcified areas without massive calcification (massive calcification is defined as nodules with big volumes);

• severe calcification: massive calcification of at least one leaflet.

Images were evaluated independently by two observers (observer 1 (Ilona Saraieva) and observer 2 (Oscar Plunde)).



Figure 14. Flow chart of the visual scoring of valves TL = telomere length.

3 Macroscopic dissection of aortic valves

Based on the macroscopic evaluation, if possible, aortic valves were dissected into : i) normal (smooth areas without calcifications); ii) thickened (fibrotic areas without clear presence of calcifications) and iii) calcified areas (areas with macroscopic signs of calcifications) as described previously [19]. Note that after we did not find a difference between TL in normal and thickened areas (see results, Figure 29), we combined these two categories of tissues together and called it non-calcified in all subsequent analyses. Additionally, a subset of tricuspid valves without macroscopic calcification was dissected into anatomical areas, namely tip and base. After microscopic dissection, on average, of 1-3 specimens of different tissue categories (normal, thickened, non-calcified, calcified, tip and base areas) were obtained from each valve.

To assess telomere dynamics in aortic valve tissues, we compared TL measurements (both mean TL and mean TL value of 10% shortest telomeres) in different situations (Figure 15). For intra-individual comparison, we used valves with available TL measurements for at least

two tissue areas. We compared TL in 3 situations: normal vs thickened (n=10), non-calcified vs calcified (n=31), and tip vs base (n=6). Valves, which met the criteria for two types of comparison, were included in both. In cases where several samples of one tissue area (normal, thickened, non-calcified, calcified, tip and base) belonged to the same patient, a mean value was calculated.

Valves for which TL measurements were obtained for only one area were not included in the comparisons but used in inter-individual analysis. To assess TL independently of the presence of local calcifications, we used non-calcified areas from valves (n=55) to compare between AS and Non-AS groups.



Figure 15. Assessment of telomere dynamics in aortic valve tissue according to the samples available

TL = telomere length

4 DNA extraction protocol

Total genomic DNA was extracted with the phenol/chloroform/isoamyl alcohol method. Each tissue specimen was ground up using a liquid nitrogen precooled BioPulverizer (BioSpec, Bartlesville, OK, USA). Tissue powder was transferred to 5ml tubes. Samples were mixed

with lysis buffer B (75 mM NaCl, 24 mM EDTA (pH 8.0), 0.5% sodium dodecyl sulfate (SDS), RNase A (10 mg/ml) (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA)) keeping a ratio of 1ml of buffer per 200mg of tissue followed by incubation at 37°C for 2 hours. Subsequently, proteinase K (20 mg/ml) (Thermo Fisher Scientific) was added, and the mixture was held at 55°C for 16 hours. The lysate was cooled on ice and then vigorously mixed with equal volumes of phenol/chloroform/isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1) to form an emulsion. The phases were separated by centrifugation at 3000 rpm for 10 minutes at 4°C. The upper, aqueous phase was gently removed and the step with addition of phenol/chloroform/isoamyl alcohol was repeated. The aqueous phase was collected in new tubes containing 1µl of glycogen (5mg/ml) and 1/100th volume of 5 M NaCl. Pure precooled ethanol was added to the aqueous phase and gently inverted to precipitate the DNA. Following this step and the next two steps samples were kept on ice. To recover the precipitated DNA, samples were centrifuged, the supernatant discarded, and the DNA pellet was rinsed twice with 70% ethanol. The DNA pellet was dried at room temperature and then dissolved in 50 µl 1xTE buffer (Tris-HCl 10mM pH 7.6 / EDTA 1mM) at 37°C for 2 hours.

Total DNA concentration was calculated from 260 nm absorbance using a Nanodrop spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific), and purity was assessed by the 260 nm/280 nm optical density ratio. Integrity of DNA was assessed by visualization on 1% (wt/vol) agarose gel using ethidium bromide staining. Agarose gel electrophoresis was carried out by loading 10 µl of DNA (20ng/ µl) mixed with 2.5 µL of 10x loading dye (Thermo Fisher Scientific) onto an agarose gel. Samples were run for approximately 45 min at 100 V. UV visualization of DNA bands on the gel was performed using the GelDoc imager (Biorad, Hercules, CA, USA). DNA with signs of degradation (shift downward of the DNA "crown" or smear under the crown) was considered unfit for analyses. All samples were stored at -80° C until further use.

Extraction of DNA according to the following protocol resulted in highly contaminated DNA obtained from valve samples, thus several modifications were applied to get rid of impurities.

4.1 Modification 1 of DNA extraction protocol

Cold temperature during extraction facilitates precipitation of salts together with DNA. After addition of pure precooled ethanol, samples were gently mixed till the concentrated DNA was observed visually. To avoid further co-precipitation of DNA with impurities it was captured with a pipet tip and transferred into a new tube containing 70% ethanol as fast as possible.

This modification did not lead to complete purification of the samples from impurities. Thus, one more step was applied.

4.2 Modification 2 of DNA extraction protocol

To purify DNA from contamination, each DNA sample was reprecipitated at least two times. The DNA sample was mixed with 500 μ L of lysis buffer B and 20 μ l of 5M NaCl and then precipitated with 1.25 mL of pure precooled ethanol. The DNA pellet was recovered as described above. The second reprecipitation step was similar to the first, except for the use of 1xTE buffer instead of the lysis buffer B.

This allowed us to obtain non-contaminated DNA.

5 Telomere length measurements: TRF method

TL measurements were performed by Southern blot analysis of the terminal restriction fragments (TRF) (Figure 16) using products from the TeloTAGGG[™] Telomere Length Assay kit (Roche Diagnostics GmbH, Mannheim, Germany) with a modified protocol (adapted from Kimura et al [376]). Briefly, 3µg of DNA samples were digested with restriction enzymes Hinfl (10U) and Rsal (10U) for 16 hours at 37°C. Digested DNA samples and DNA molecular weight ladders were separated in 0.5% (wt/vol) agarose gels for 24h at 40V in 0.5x TBE buffer. After electrophoresis, DNA was depurinated on the gel by

incubation with 0.25 M HCl, denatured with a solution of NaOH and NaCl (0.5 M and 1.5 M, respectively) and neutralized with a solution of NaCl and Tris (1.5 M and 0.5 M respectively). Subsequently, DNA was transferred by vacuum blotting onto positively charged nylon membranes and cross-linked by UV light. After one hour of prehybridization, the membrane was hybridized with a digoxigenin-labeled telomeric probe at 42°C overnight. The membrane was then washed twice with 2x saline sodium citrate (SSC)/0.1% SDS at room temperature, followed by two wash steps with 0.2 x SSC/0.1% SDS at 50°C to eliminate non-specific probe binding, blocked for proteins and incubated with a digoxigenin-specific antibody bound to ALP. Probe-target hybrids were detected using ALP conjugate hydrolysis of a chemiluminescent CDP-Star substrate solution (Roche Diagnostics GmbH). Chemiluminescence of metabolized CDP-Star was visualized by CCD camera (Las 4000, Fujifilm Life Sciences, Cambridge, MA, USA). Average TL was calculated based on signal intensity of the distributed fragments and their sizes that was estimated using a molecular weight ladder [376].

Different samples from the same individual were run in adjacent lanes on the same membrane. Duplicate measurments on separate membranes were run for samples with sufficient amounts of DNA. Overall inter-assay coefficient of variation for the duplicate measurements was 2.07%.



Figure 16. Schematic flow-chart of telomere restriction fragment analysis DIG = digoxigenin, ALP = alkaline phosphatase, P = phosphorus. Image of vacuum blotter is taken from reference **[376]**.

6 TL distribution computation

The TRF measurement method gives access to the whole distribution of TL in one sample (Figure 17A and B) but usually only mean TL calculations were generated from raw data and used in the analyses. In collaboration with Dr. Emma Horton, Pr Anne Gegout-Petit and Dr Denis Villemonais (Université de Lorraine, CNRS, Inria, IECL, F-54000, Nancy, France) we studied TL distribution (TLD) characteristics. Mathematical computations allowed us to obtain whole distribution of TL in one sample from the raw data generated by the TRF method measurement. The calculations were performed as previously described [71]. In

brief, for each sample TLD was obtained in the range from 3 kb to 20 kb using the following formula:

 $TLD = \frac{OD/MW}{\sum OD/MW}$, where OD is optical density and MW is molecular weight

The distribution represents the proportion of each telomere of length MW(x) in the 3-20 kb window (Figure 17C).

Obtaining TLD for each sample allowed new type of comparison and analyses.





density along the membrane derived from A. C. Proportion of each telomere of length MW(x) in the 3-20 kb window.

OD = optical density and MW = molecular weight.

6.1 Comparison of TLD shape using Kolmogorov distances

First, it was possible to compare TLD shape (that is representative of the distribution of length observed in the sample). To this end, other mathematical steps were required. Following TLD obtension, TLD were all translated to examine the difference in shape without the influence of the mean TL. The cumulative distribution function (CDF) was calculated on translated TLD. To this end, the translated TLD function was partitioned into 1000 equally sized segments and for each MW value in the partition, the proportion of values that were less than MW in the DNA sample was obtained:

 $CDF = \sum_{MW' \le MW} TLD(MW')$

Next, the Kolmogorov distance (KD) was used to assess the maximum difference between the CDF of two distributions. This allowed us to compare the CDF between and within patients. To simplify, the more difference in shape existing between 2 TLD, the higher is the calculated KD.

6.2 Analysis and comparison of shortest telomeres of the TLD

In addition, obtention of TLD allowed us to examine the shortest telomeres of the TLD and their possible implications in disease. We focused on 10% of the shortest telomeres of the distribution and calculated the mean length of these telomeres. For this, the TLD function was partitioned into 10 equally sized segments (equal proportion of telomeres in each segment) and the 1st-quantile was used to calculate the mean of this TLD segment, which corresponded to the mean TL value of the shortest 10% of the whole TL distribution [71].

7 Telomerase activity

Telomerase activity was determined using the telomere repeat amplification protocol (TRAP) assay as described previously [387]. Briefly, the TRAP assay consists of three main steps:

telomerase substrate (TS) primer extension by telomerase, amplification and detection of telomerase products (Figure 18). In the extension step, telomerase, which is present in cell extracts, adds telomeric repeats to TS, an artificial non-telomeric oligonucleotide. The telomerase products are then amplified by a subsequent PCR reaction using TS oligonucleotide as the forward primer and an oligonucleotide that is complementary to telomeric repeats as the reverse primer (CXext) [388]. PCR products are detected by polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis followed by SYBR Green I staining and UV-exposure.

7.1 Sample preparation

Proteins were extracted from non-calcified and calcified areas of valves using 1xCHAPS buffer (10mM Tris (pH 7.5), 1mM MgCl₂ 1mM EGTA, 0.5% CHAPS, 10% glycerol) after grinding the tissues in liquid nitrogen. Lysates were kept for 30 min on ice. After the incubation, lysates were centrifuged at 12 000 rpm for 20 min at 4°C. The supernatant was recovered and protein concentrations were measured using the Bradford assay [389]. Briefly, 2 µl of protein extract were diluted in 498 µl of pure water. The diluted sample was mixed with an equal volume of Bradford reagent (Quick StartTM Bradford Protein Assay, Bio-Rad laboratories, USA) and well mixed. After 5 min of incubation, 300 µl of the mix was added into a 96-well plate (Greiner Bio-One, Germany). Optical density was measured with a spectrophotometer (FLUOstar optima, BMG Labtech, Ortenberg, Germany) at 595 nm. The concentrations measured concurently. Each sample was performed in triplicate. For further usage, samples were diluted in 1xCHAPS buffer to a concentration 0.5 µg/µl.

Extension step



Amplification step

Hybridization of CXext primer to telomerase product and ladder generation



Detection step

Separation of the products by electrophoresis in polyacrylamide gel and detection

Figure 18. Telomerase activity assay (adapted from reference [388])

Telomerase adds TTAGGG repeats to TS primer. Telomerase products are amplified during PCR reaction using CXext primer as a reverse. Special design of CXext primer prevents elongation of the repeats by capping them with non-telomeric CAC sequence. The PCR leads to the formation of a 6-bais-pair ladder that reflects processivity of telomerase and also the minimal TS-CXext primer-dimer product. Subsequent detection step allows visualizing these products. TS primer is shown in green, CXext primer is shown in blue, telomeric repeats are shown in black and CAC sequence is shown in orange colours.

7.2 TRAP with ITAS

Prior to starting the TRAP reaction, the master mix was prepared. For each sample 50 μ l reaction mix was made by mixing 48 μ l of master mix with 2 μ l of the protein extract. Final composition of components were as follows: 1xTRAP buffer (20 mM Tris-HCl (pH 8.3), 1.5

mM MgCl₂, 63 mM KCl, 1 mM EGTA, 0.005% Tween 20), 22.5 pmol primer TS, 22.5 pmol primer CXext, 1 pmol primer NT, 0.01amol primer TSNT, 50 μ M dNTPs, 2 units of Taqpolymerase and 1 μ g of proteins. Of note, primer TSNT was used as internal telomerase assay standard (ITAS) and amplified in PCR by TS (forward) and NT (reverse) primers [390]. Sequences of primers used in the TRAP reaction are presented in Table 4. Samples were placed at 37 °C for 30 min for telomerase mediated extension of TS primer followed by the PCR reaction. The initial step of PCR included Taq-polymerase activation and telomerase deactivation for 2 min at 94°C and then the PCR was cycled 33 times at 94 °C for 30 s, 52 °C for 30 s and 72 °C for 20 s with a final extension step of 10 min at 72°C. Next, 2 μ L of 10x BlueJuice gel loading buffer (Invitrogen, Eugene, Oregon, USA) was added to 18 μ l of PCR products and loaded on a 12% non-denaturing polyacrylamide gel (19:1). Electrophoresis was performed at 80 V for 30 min and then followed by 180V for around 45 min until bromophenol blue ran out of the gel. Gels were then stained with 1×SYBR Green I (Invitrogen) for 10 min. DNA bands were visualized with UV on a GelDoc imager (Biorad).

Primer	Sequence (5´ to 3´)					
TS (forward for telomerase						
product and for TSNT)	AATCCGTCGAGCAGAGTT					
CXext (reverse for						
telomerase product)	GIGUUTIAUUUTIAUUUTIAUUUTAA					
TSNT (internal control)	ATTCCGTCGAGCAGAGTTAAAAGGCCGAGAAGCGAT					
NT (reverse of TSNT)	ATCGCTTCTCGGCCTTTT					

Table 4. Primers used in TRAP assay

7.3 Modification of the TRAP

Considering that in some cases TSNT primer can be amplified in presence of PCR inhibitors, which results in false positive results [391], we also performed modified version of TRAP reaction without ITAS. Basically, reaction was carried out in the same conditions as TRAP with ITAS, except primers TSNT and NT were not added into the PCR mix.

7.4 Selection of Taq-polymerase

Two different types of Taq-polymerase were used in the TRAP assay: Taq-polymerase from Thermus aquaticus (Roche, cat. number 11 146 173 001) and FastStart Taq-polymerase (Roche, cat. number 12 032 929 001).

7.5 Assessment of the annealing temperature

The effect of annealing temperature on Taq-polymerase processivity and primer-dimer formation was estimated in a temperature gradient from 52°C to 60°C.

7.6 Control reactions

To avoid false-positive and false-negative results, control reactions were assayed for each sample. To ensure that the observed amplified products of PCR were dependent on telomerase activity in the first step, reactions with heat-inactivated telomerase at 95°C for 10 min were performed. To rule out false-negative results, a second control reaction was performed, containing 60 ng of protein extract from HeLa cells mixed with each sample of interest before subjecting it to the TRAP reaction. We considered that sensitivity of the method was at least equal to 60 ng of total protein extract from HeLa cells, if the signal that corresponded to telomerase activity appeared in these false-negatives controls.

8 RNA Extraction and Transcriptomic Analysis

A transcriptomic analysis was performed by Oscar Plunde in the laboratory of Prof. Magnus Back in Stockholm. Briefly, total RNA from 11 pieces of aortic valve tissue from 8 patients was extracted using the TissueLyzer and RNeasy Tissue Mini Kit (Qiagen). A NanoDrop (Thermo Scientific) was used to quantify RNA concentration and quality was assessed using 2100 Bioanalyzer (Agilent, Santa Clara, CA, USA). Total RNA levels were measured with an Affymetrix Human Transcriptome 2.0 (HTA 2.0 arrays, Santa Clara, CA, USA) via the core facility for Bioinformatics and Expression Analysis at Karolinska Institute. Normalization of the data was performed with Signal Space Transformation-Robust Multi-Chip Analysis and standard quality control was carried out using Transcriptome Analysis Console Software (ThermoFisher Scientific). The expression data was log2 transformed. In a following step, batch and tissue type adjusted data were visualized with principal components in Qlucore Omics Explorer 3.4 bioinformatics software (<u>http://www.qlucore.com</u>). Principal component analysis (PCA) was performed using covariance matrix on the raw data set without any filtering or statistical test applied.

For data evaluation, we divided samples into two groups according to their TL. The division was performed across the median TL of 11 samples, 5 samples with TL below 7.69 kb were considered as those with short telomeres and 6 samples with TL above 7.69 kb were considered as those with long telomeres. Overall, TL in these samples ranged from 7.08 kb to 8.01 kb

9 Statistical analysis

Results are expressed as percentages for discrete variables and mean \pm standard deviation, or median \pm interquartile range for continuous variables according to their normality. Comparisons between groups were performed using a two-sample t-test or the Mann-Whitney test as appropriate for continuous variables and χ^2 tests for discrete variables. We used paired t-test or the Wilcoxon signed-rank test according to their normality for intraindividual comparisons of different tissue areas. We used Pearson's correlations to test bivariate relations between continuous variables. Adjustments for age and sex were made using a general linear model.

Comparison between calcification severity groups was assessed by one-way ANOVA with trend analysis. The Cohen's kappa coefficient was calculated to measure intra- and interobserver variability. Inter- and intra-observer agreement was interpreted according to the scale: excellent (\geq 0.80), good (0.60-0.79), moderate (0.40-0.59), poor (0.20-0.39) and very poor (<0.20) [392].

The Mann-Whitney test and the Kruskal-Wallis test with Dunn's test as a post-hoc analysis were used for mean KD comparison between groups. It should be mentioned that these tests do not take into account that the data are dependent. However, a statistical test suitable to compare two groups with dependent variables, the Mantel test, is usually applied to square matrices and in our study, the number of samples in groups varies and does not fulfill criteria for the Mantel test. Thus, we chose to apply the Mann-Whitney and the Kruskal-Wallis tests. Therefore obtained p values in these comparisons should be treated with caution.

All statistical analyses were performed using NCSS 9 (NCSS, Kaysville, UT), GraphPad Prism 8.4.0 (GraphPad, San Diego, CA, USA) and R Statistical Software (R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria). Significance level was set at p value <0.05.

Results

1 Optimization and modification of the methods

1.1 Modification of the DNA extraction method

DNA extraction from valve samples with the standard phenol/chloroform/isoamyl alcohol method resulted in highly contaminated DNA. The 260nm/280nm optical density ratio for extracted DNA ranged from 1.4 to 2.0, which indicates the presence of impurities (protein, phenol, or organic contaminants). DNA contamination contributed to an overestimation of the DNA concentration by spectrophotometry that was detected during DNA electrophoresis for the integrity check (Figure 19). Indeed, DNA amount used for the integrity check should be the same in each lane (based on estimation by spectrophotometry) and differences in amounts were visible. Moreover, these impurities inhibited endonucleases used for DNA digestion during TRF measurements (Figure 20).





Several changes in the DNA extraction protocol, such as avoiding long time exposure of tissue lysates to cold temperature during mixing of the sample with pure ethanol followed by several rounds of DNA reprecipitation, improved quality of the isolated DNA. Indeed, the 260/280 ratio range became 1.8-1.9 and there was no more interference with DNA concentration estimation (Figure 19) or with endonuclease digestion (Figure 20).





Undigested DNA samples are visible with classic protocol (A) With modified protocol, samples were digested with restriction enzymes (B).

MWm = molecular weight marker; CTL = control; kb = kilobase.

1.2 Establishment of TRAP assay

Different conditions for the telomerase activity assay were compared to determine the optimal one in terms of specificity (lower generation of false-positive results) and sensitivity (lower generation of false-negative results).

To enhance specificity, we performed different set-ups of the TRAP assay (with and without ITAS) using serially diluted HeLa cell extracts as positive controls and different qualities of Taq-polymerases. We observed a lower intensity of the signal in reactions with ITAS (Figure 21, line 1 versus line 4 and line 6 versus line 9). Furthermore, we found that using Taq-polymerase from Th. aquaticus resulted in generation of primer-dimer artifacts in negative controls (Figure 21, lines 3 and 5). Serial dilution of HeLa cell extract didn't affect telomerase activity in the TRAP assay with this Taq-polymerase (Figure 21, lane 1 and 2). In contrast, a decrease in signal of amplified telomerase products was observed while lower amounts of HeLa cells extract were subjected to the reaction with FastStart Taq-polymerase (Figure 21, lanes 6 and 7). In addition, no primer-dimer artifacts were detected with this Taq-polymerase (Figure 21, lanes 8 and 10).



Figure 21. Optimization of the conditions for telomerase activity assay

TRAP assay was performed with different Taq-polymerases: Taq-polymerase from Thermus aquatic and with FastStart Taq-polymerase. Two modifications of TRAP assay (with and without internal telomerase assay standard were analysed. Serial dilutions of HeLa cells extracts were subjected to the TRAP assay. Lines with heat-treated HeLa cells extract represent negative controls. Bands in black boxes correspond to internal telomerase assay standard.

ITAS=internal telomerase assay standard.

Increasing the temperature of the annealing step of the PCR reaction revealed no change in the 6-base-pair ladder signal in TRAP with Taq-polymerase from Th. aquatic, whereas signal in reactions performed with FastStart Taq-polymerase negatively correlated with annealing temperature (Figure 22). In addition, abundant generation of primer-dimer artifacts was observed in negative controls of TRAP assay with Taq-polymerase from Th. aquatic. Therefore, to obtein the best specificity of the methods we chose the following conditions: i) TRAP assay without ITAS; ii) FastStart Taq-polymerase and iii) 52° C during annealing step of PCR.



Figure 22. Gradient PCR during TRAP performance

TRAP assay was performed with different Taq-polymerases: Taq-polymerase from Thermus aquatic and with FastStart Taq-polymerase. Lines with heat-treated HeLa cells extract represent negative controls.

We performed also a modification of the TRAP protocol to define the sensitivity of our test. To achieve this, we performed the TRAP reaction with serial dilution of Hela extracts. In chosen conditions we were able to detect telomerase activity in the range of 1-0.01 μ g of HeLa extract (Figure 23A).

Previously, it was shown that tissues may contain inhibitors of the TRAP reaction [393]. Thus, to avoid false-negative results, we established additional control reactions for each tested sample. This reaction included a mix of HeLa and valve protein extracts. Figure 23B shows that no telomerase products were obtained when mixing 10 ng of Hela extract with 990 ng of valve protein extract, while the reaction with 60 ng of HeLa extract was slightly inhibited but still produced a signal. Following this, we used additional controls for each tested sample with 60 ng of HeLa extract. We considered that sensitivity of the TRAP reaction in valve protein extracts was equal to telomerase activity in 60 ng of total protein extract from HeLa cells.



Figure 23. Sensitivity of TRAP assay achieved by measuring telomerase activity with different amount of HeLa extract

TRAP assay was performed with different amount of HeLa extract (A). TRAP assay performed with mixed samples of HeLa extract and valve proteins and with HeLa extract only (B).

2 Telomere dynamics in aortic valves

2.1 Generalcharacteristics of the cohort

Overall, aortic valves from 72 patients were included in this work, of which 68 were collected for TL measurement and 4 for telomerase activity analysis. The subjects were mostly men (77.8%) with a mean age of 64.8 years. Among these 72 patients 43.1 % displayed tricuspid valve, 76.4% had CAVD and 65.3% were diagnosed with AS. TL in non-calcified areas of the valves, measured for 55 patients, was 8.59±0.68 kb, while in calcified areas, measured for 44 patients, was 7.99±0.72 kb. Characteristics of the patients are presented in the Table 5.

Table 5. Characteristics of the patients

	Mean±SD or %
Age, (years)	64.8±10.2
Men (%)	77.8
Tricuspid valve (%)	43.1
CAVD (%)	76.4
AS (%)	65.3

Values are expressed as mean±SD or percentage

2.2 Age effect on telomere dynamics in aortic valve

TL shortening is associated with aging in different tissues, thus we first investigated possible age effect in our cohort. There was a trend toward shorter telomeres in non-calcified areas of valves with age (p=0.13; Figure 24A). The rate of TL shortening was equal to 15 base pairs per year. No association was found between age and TL in calcified valve areas (Figure 24B). Of note, adjustment by sex had no impact on age effect on TL (non-calcified areas: p=0.31, calcified areas: p=0.74).



Figure 24. Association of age with telomere length in non-calcified (A) and calcified areas of valve (B)

Statistical analysis was performed using Pearson correlation.

2.3 Sex effect on valve telomere dynamics in aortic valve

We also investigated whether sex had an effect on valve TL. TL did not differ between males and females in non-calcified valve areas (8.58 ± 0.66 kb versus 8.62 ± 0.76 kb, p=0.85; Figure 25A). Similar results were found for calcified valve areas (7.97 ± 0.75 kb versus 8.11 ± 0.62 kb, p=0.64; Figure 25B). Adjustment for age had no impact on these estimates (non-calcified areas: p=0.95, calcified areas: p=0.70).



Figure 25. Association of sex with telomere length in non-calcified (A) and calcified areas of valve (B)

Data are presented as mean±SD. Statistical analysis was performed using two-sample t-test.

2.4 TL in patients with bicuspid and tricuspid valves

It is known that subjects with bicuspid valves develop calcifications one decade earlier than patients with tricuspid valves [11]. Thus, we examined whether presence of congenital abnormalities was associated with shorter TL. In our cohort, patients with bicuspid valves were 7.3 years younger than those with tricuspid valves (62.1 ± 10.1 years and 69.4 ± 6.3 years respectively, p=0.001). However, no difference was found between TL in non-calcified areas of bicuspid and tricuspid valves (8.65 ± 0.70 kb versus 8.51 ± 0.65 , p=0.45; Figure 26A). These results did not change after adjustment for age and sex (p=0.91). Similarly, TL in calcified areas did not differ in bicuspid and tricuspid valves (8.10 ± 0.76 kb versus 7.73 ± 0.55 kb, p=0.11; Figure 26B). Additional adjustment for age and sex had no effect on the results (p=0.14).



Figure 26. Telomere length in non-calcified (A) and calcified areas (B) of tricuspid and bicuspid valves

Data are presented as mean±SD. Statistical analysis was performed using two-sample t-test.

TAV = tricuspid aortic valve and BAV = bicuspid aortic valve.

2.5 Characteristic of patients according to the AS diagnosis

Overall, TL in non-calcified valve areas was measured for 55 patients. These subjects were mostly men (78.2%) with a mean age of 64.7 years. Thirty-two patients, who underwent aortic valve replacement surgery due to AS, were included in AS group. All of them but one had valves with macroscopic calcification. The additional 23 patients, who underwent aortic replacement surgery due to aortic valve regurgitation and aortic dilation, composed the Non-AS group. Seven patients from this group displayed macroscopic calcification in the valves. The 2 groups did not differ in age and sex, while the proportion of tricuspid valves was higher in the Non-AS group. Characteristics of the patients are presented in the Table 6.

	AS group	Non-AS group	Р
	n=32	n=23	
Age, years	63.3±10.0	66.7±8.6	0.21
Men (%)	75.0	82.6	0.50
Tricuspid valve (%)	28.1	65.2	<0.01
Macroscopical calcification (%)	96.9	30.4	<0.0001

Table 6. Description of the patients according to AS diagnosis

Data are presented as mean±SD or percentage.

P values were calculated using χ^2 test for discrete variables and two-paired t-test for continuous variables.

P<0.05 was considered as significant

2.6 Difference in TL of non-calcified areas between AS patients and control group

To examine potential TL differences between AS and Non-AS groups, independently of the presence of local calcifications, we compared data from non-calcified valve areas of these 2 groups. We found that patients with AS had significantly shorter telomeres than those from the Non-AS group (8.40±0.64 kb versus 8.85±0.65 kb, p=0.01; Figure 27A). After adjustment for age and sex, this association became even stronger (p=0.004). The mean gap in TL between AS and Non-AS patients was 450 bases. In addition, no difference was observed between TL in Non-AS non-sclerotic and Non-AS sclerotic patient groups (Figure 27B).





2.7 The shortest telomeres in non-calcified areas of AS and Non-AS patients

We also computed mean TL value of the shortest 10% of telomeres in the whole distribution to evaluate the load of short telomeres in aortic valve areas. Briefly, the higher is the load of short telomeres the smaller is this value. Thus, significantly lower mean TL value of the shortest 10% of telomeres in non-calcified valve areas of AS patients than those of Non-AS patients corresponds to higher short telomere load in AS patients (p<0.01; Figure 28A). Additional comparison of mean TL value of the shortest 10% of telomeres in Non-AS non-sclerotic and Non-AS sclerotic patients revealed no difference between those groups (Figure 28B).



Figure 28. Telomere length in 10% of the shortest telomeres of patient groups Mean TL value of 10% of the shortest telomeres in Non-AS and AS patient groups (A). Mean TL value of 10% of the shortest telomeres inof Non-AS non sclerotic and Non-AS sclerotic patient groups (B). Data are presented as mean±SD. Statistical analysis was performed using two-sample t-test. AS = aortic stenosis.

2.8 TL in different tissue categories of calcified valves

Normal, thickened and calcified areas of aortic valve represent different stages of AS development [47]. Thus, to identify possible changes in TL with disease progression, we first compared TL in normal and thickened valve areas of the same subjects (n=10). No difference between TL in these two categories of tissue was observed (8.55±0.87 kb versus 8.38±0.60 kb, p=0.12; Figure 29A). Therefore, normal and thickened areas of valve tissue were merged together and called "non-calcified" areas and served as the control for calcified areas in subsequent analyses. Next, we compared TL in patients having valves with both non-calcified areas (n=31) and found that calcified areas had significantly shorter TL than non-calcified areas (8.58±0.73 kb versus 8.12±0.75 kb, p<0.0001; Figure 29B). On average, telomeres in calcified areas were 462 bases shorter than in non-calcified areas.

In addition, to eveluate telomere dynamics in the absence of macroscopic calcification we measured TL in valve areas obtained from patients who had undergone aotic valve replacement surgery due to aortic valve regurgitation and had non-stenotic valves (n=6). TL was measured in two anatomical areas: tip and base of the valve. No difference between TL in these two anatomical areas was observed (tip: 8.83 ± 0.80 kb versus base: 8.92 ± 0.67 , p=0.19, Figure 29C).





Telomere length in normal and thickened valve areas (A). Telomere length in non-calcified and calcified valve areas (B). Telomere length in anatomical areas of the valve (C). Matched circles stands for same subjects. Statistical analysis was performed using paired t-test.

2.9 The shortest telomeres in different tissue categories

Comparison of the mean TL value of the shortest 10% of telomeres in normal and thickened areas revealed no statistical difference between those tissue categories (Figure 30A). Conversely, mean TL value of the shortest 10% of telomeres was significantly smaller in calcified valve areas than in non-calcified areas, indicating a higher load of short telomeres in calcified areas (p<0.0001; Figure 30B). In addition, comparison of the mean TL value of the shortest 10% of telomeres in anatomical valve areas revealed no differences (Figure 30C).



Figure 30. Telomere length in 10% of the shortest telomeres of different tissue categories

Mean TL value of 10% of the shortest telomeres in normal and thickened valve areas (A). Mean TL value of 10% of the shortest telomeres innon-calcified and calcified valve areas (B). Mean TL value of 10% of the shortest telomeres inof tip and base the valve (C). Matched circles stands for same subjects. Statistical analysis was performed using paired ttest.

2.10 Associations between TL and severity of calcification in valves

We used complete images of whole aortic valves with the prescence of macrocopic calcification to scale visually the severity of calcification (Figure 31A). The grouping (mild, moderate or severe) was based on evaluation by two independent observers. The percentage agreement between two observers was 66.7%. Inter-observer variation was moderate (0.43) and intra-observer variation was good (0.71 and 0.73). We compared TL in valves with different degrees of the calcification and observed a decrease in mean TL with higher severity of calcification in both non-calcified and calcified areas of the valves (Figure 31B and C). Conversely, the gap in TL between non-calcified and calcified areas of the same valve (Delta TL) seemed to increase with higher severity of calcification. However, these results were not validated because of discrepancies between the two visual classifications made by the two observers. Significant differences between groups were obtained with classification by observer 1 (Figure 31B) and not reproduced with classification by observer 2 (Figure 31C).



Figure 31. Association of calcification severity degree and telomere length dynamics in valves with macroscopical calcifications

Representative images of aortic valves with different degrees of calcifications (A). Telomere length dynamics in stenotic and sclerotic valves with different degree of calcification (scored by observer 1) (B). Telomere length dynamics in stenotic and sclerotic valves with different degree of calcification (scored by observer 2) (C). Delta TL indicates difference between telomere length in non-calcified and calcified areas of the same valve. Data presented as mean±SD. Statistical analysis was performed using one-way ANOVA with linear trend analysis

2.11 Telomerase activity in the valve tissue

To examine whether telomere maintenance plays a role in valve telomere dynamics, we measured telomerase activity in non-calcified and calcified areas of valve tissue by a modified TRAP assay. Telomerase activity was evaluated in valves obtained from 4 individuals (2 men and 2 women) in the age range 27-70 years. The results were assessed visually for the presence of amplified products of telomerase. Overall, no telomerase activity was detected either in non-calcified or in calcified areas of aortic valve tissue with this approach (Figure 32). Low inhibition of the TRAP assay was observed in reactions which contained protein extract from calcified areas (difference in intensity between lanes 5 and 8, Figure 32).

	Non-calcified		ified	Calcified			HeLa			
Heat-treatment	Sec.	-	+		-	+	-		+	
+60ng of HeLa extract	-	+	-	1	+	-	_	+	-	
+1µg of target protein extract	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	-	+	
Amplified products of telomerase										
Primers →		H		-	H	Ü		Ξ	-	



Each line corresponds to telomerase activity measured in 1µg of protein extract. Samples, which contain valve tissue extracts mixed with HeLa cell extract, serve as controls for false-negative results and heat-treated samples represent controls for false-positive results. Protein extract from Hela cells was used as positive controls for the reaction.

2.12 Association of TL with transcriptomic profile

To explore the potential effect of TL on gene expression profile in valve tissues, we performed a global PCA projection of transcriptomic data obtained in 11 samples (5 non-calcified and 6 calcified areas). These samples were collected from 8 patients, 5 men and 3 women in the age range 63-77 (mean age 69.5±5.3). Samples were divided into two groups according to their median TL. Taking into account that different categories of tissue may differ in expression profiles [47], we performed the analysis with and without normalization for the tissue category. Expression profiles from valves with short telomeres clustered together and were distinct from those with long telomeres (Figure 33A). These clusters remained after normalization for tissue category (Figure 33B).



Figure 33. Principal Component analysis of transcriptome profiles of 11 samples with long and short telomeres

Analysis performed without normalization for tissue category (A). Analysis performed with normalization for tissue category (B). Yellow dots indicate samples with long telomeres (>7.69 kb) and blue dots indicate samples with short telomeres (\leq 7.69 kb).

3 Changes in TLD shape during development and onset of AS

3.1 Inter-valve and intra-valve TLD shapes in non-calcified areas

Leukocyte TLD shape might be considered as an individual characteristic that is stable over time within individuals and differs between individuals [71]. Currently, nothing is known about changes in valve TLD shape during the pathological process. Thus, we aimed to evaluate changes in valve TLD shape during the development of AS. We used the Kolmogorov distance between TLD to express differences in TLD shape. To achieve our goal, we first analysed intra- and inter-individual TLD in non-calcified areas. Thus, we compared KD between inter-valve TLD in non-calcified areas of the entire cohort and intravalve TLD in anatomical areas of non-sclerotic valves. We found that intra-valve KD was significantly lower than inter-valve KD (p<0.001; Figure 34A) indicating that TLD shapes share a lot of similarities within the same valve and differ between individuals (Figure 34B).



Figure 34. Intra-valve and inter-valve comparison of Kolmogorov distances between TLD of non-calcified valve areas

Comparison of intra-valve and inter-valve Kolmogorov distances (A). Intra-valve and intervalve distribution of Kolmogorov distances between TLD (B). Data presented as median \pm IQR. Statistical analysis was performed using the Mann-Whitney test. NC = non-calcified, T = tip, B = base.

3.2 Intra-valve changes in TLD shapes during development of AS and CAVD

To evaluate changes in valve TLD shape during development of AS, we compared intravalve KD in non-calcified and calcified valves. Firstly, we assessed changes in TLD shape during CAVD progression by comparison of intra-valve TLD between i) anatomical areas of non-sclerotic valves, ii) normal and thickened areas and iii) normal and calcified areas. We observed gradual changes in TLD shape with progression of CAVD (p=0.02; Figure 35A). Secondly, we assessed changes in TLD shape during AS progression by comparison of intra-valve TLD between i) anatomical areas of non-sclerotic valves, ii) non-calcified and calcified areas of sclerotic valves and iii) non-calcified and calcified areas of stenotic valves. We found that variation in shape between calcified and non-calcified areas within both sclerotic and stenotic valves were significantly higher than variation between different areas of non-stenotic valves. No difference was observed in the magnitude of TLD changes between sclerotic and stenotic valves (Figure 35B).



Figure 35. Intra-valve comparison of Kolmogorov distances

Comparison of Kolmogorov distances during valve calcification (A). Comparison of Kolmogorov distances during aortic stenosis progression (B). Data presented as median±IQR. Statistical analysis was performed using Kruskal-Wallis rank sum test with Dunn test as post-hoc analysis, *p<0.01.

T = tip, B = base, N = normal, Th = thickened, N = non-calcified, C = calcified, AS = aortic stenosis.
3.3 Comparison of intra-valve changes in TLD shapes during calcification and interindividual variability in TLD shapes in the whole cohort

We further elucidated that changes in TLD shape caused by calcification were significantly lower than inter-individual variation between non-calcified areas in the population (p=0.01; Figure 36).



Figure 36. Comparison of intra-valve Kolmogorov distances between telomere length distribution of non-calcified and calcified areas and inter-valve Kolmogorov distances between telomere length distributions of non-calcified areas

Data presented as median±IQR. Statistical analysis was performed using the Mann-Whitney test.

NC = non-calcified, C = calcified.

3.4 Comparison of inter-individual variation in TLD shape in non-calcified areas between different groups of patients

Finally, to examine whether there were any similarities in TLD shapes among patients' groups, we compared variabilities in TLD shape in non-calcified areas within the Non-AS group, within the AS group and between Non-AS individuals. Variation was assessed by mean KD between TLD of all the individuals of one group. We observed that variability of

TLD within the AS patients group was lower than variability between Non-AS and AS individuals (Figure 37). This suggests that TLD shape of AS individuals displays some similarities.



Figure 37. Comparison of inter-valve Kolmogorov distances between telomere length distribution of non-calcified areas of patient groups

Data presented as median \pm IQR. Statistical analysis was performed using Kruskal-Wallis rank sum test with Dunn test as post-hoc analysis, *p<0.01. AS = aortic stenosis.

102 |

Discussion

In this thesis we studied telomere dynamics in aortic valve tissue in AS and according to the presence of aortic valve calcifications. The four main findings from this work are: 1) patients diagnosed with AS have shorter telomeres in non-calcified areas of their valves in comparison with individuals without AS; 2) valves with CAVD display shorter telomeres in their calcified areas than in non-calcified areas; 3) valve areas with shorter telomeres present distinct transcriptomic profiles from those with longer telomeres; and 4) CAVD and AS have an impact on TL distribution in valves. Taken together, these results suggest that telomeres may play a complex role in disease progression. On the one hand short telomeres in calcified areas seem to be a local consequence of mechanisms involved in the calcification process. On the other hand, short telomeres may participate in the onset and development of AS.

1 Telomere dynamics in aortic valve tissues: knowledge from cross-sectional analysis

In this first study to examine TL directly in valve tissues, we observed a negative association trend between TL in non-calcified areas of valves and age. The calculated cross-sectional rate of TL shortening with age was equal to 15 base pairs per year, which is similar to the telomere attrition in skeletal muscles, a low proliferative tissue [20]. Moreover, TL in non-calcified valve areas of the entire cohort was 8.59±0.68 kb which is equivalent to TL in muscle of same age patients from the TELARTA study (n=259, muscle TL: 8.54±0.72 kb; age: 63±14 years) [20].

We did not observe any association between TL and sex, which may be explained by a relatively small number of women in the study cohort. In addition, TL in valve tissues was independent of the presence of congenital abnormalities, such as a bicuspid valve. Of note, in our study, the proportion of tricuspid valves was higher in the Non-AS group, although, on

average, individuals with bicuspid valves undergo aortic valve replacement surgery with approximately the same frequency as those with tricuspid valves [11]. This difference may have been caused by the selection of the samples. Indeed, tricuspid valves with AS were also used for other ongoing studies at Karolinska institutet. However, since we did not observe any difference in TL between individuals with bicuspid and tricuspid valves, sample selection did not affect our results.

2 Role of telomerase activity in telomere length dynamics in valves

We did not detect any telomerase activity in valve tissues in our analyses. This is not in line with preliminary results from a recent study which showed the presence of telomerase in calcifying VICs [21] or with previous studies on ASCVD, which showed the presence of telomerase in atherosclerotic plaques [22,23]. However, it should be mentioned that these results were based on immunochemistry that shows only the presence of telomerase, but not its activity. Given that there are 22 splice isoforms of human TERT and only one of these isoforms are known to be capable for telomere maintenance [24] and that the vast majority of normal human tissues might express inactive variants of TERT [25], in our study we used the TRAP method that assess telomerase activity reliably.

Interpretation of TRAP results may be difficult, therefore we took time to optimize the TRAP method to be confident in the results of these analyses. Indeed, although the TRAP assay can detect telomerase activity with high sensitivity, it can go along with identification of false-negative and false-positive results. Thus, understanding the emergence of false positives and false negatives is important for correct results interpretation.

False-negative results in the TRAP assay are often a consequence of inhibition of the PCR reaction [387]. In order to detect false-negative results, it is recommended to use an internal control [394]. The internal control band was generated by template TSNT and its reverse primer NT, while the TS primer served as a forward primer [387]. The presence of the

internal control band indicates that the PCR was carried out properly. Disappearance of the internal control band corresponds to inhibition of Taq-polymerase that indicates falsenegative results [387]. Of note, intensity of ITAS decreases with an increase of telomerase activity [387]. However, it was previously shown that the internal control with a short primer template, like TSNT, can be amplified in the presence of PCR inhibitors and give false positive results [391]. Therefore, we choose to use another type of control to rule out false negative results. We ran for each sample additional controls, which consisted of protein extracted from HeLa cells mixed with samples of interest before subjecting them to the TRAP reaction. We detected a partial inhibition of the TRAP reaction in the samples extracted from valves, especially in those from calcified areas. This can be due to PCRinhibitors in protein extracts from valve tissue, especially calcium salts and collagen [395]. Indeed, calcium is very similar by electrochemical properties to magnesium, a cofactor of Taq-polymerase, and acts as a competitive inhibitor that leads to a reduction in the total amount of amplified product [395]. Collagen, which is highly abundant in valve tissue [82], can also inhibit the PCR reaction by binding to the DNA template or by interaction with Tagpolymerase [395].

False-positive results can happen in the TRAP reaction when artifacts mimic the presence of telomerase activity in the absence of active telomerase in the sample. These artifacts can be observed in negative controls which result from amplification of primer-dimer formations [396]. The false-positive results are visually distinguishable from the 6-base-pair ladder, which is the result of genuine telomerase activity [396]. They are characterized by the different signal intensity of the bands and the absence of progression of the signal close to the primer bands [396]. We observed formation of false-positive results in our reactions, which were performed with Taq-polymerase from Th. aquatic. This polymerase lacks $3' \rightarrow 5'$ proofreading exonuclease activity, which may lead to accumulation of mismatches in the amplified products [397] and, as a result, to formation of primer-dimers due to Taq-polymerase slippage. In addition, the TRAP assay should be less efficient at lower enzyme concentrations or higher annealing temperatures leading to less signal. However, when

using Taq-polymerase from Th. aquatic we did not observe a decrease of signal in the 6pair-base ladder neither in reactions, which contained less HeLa extract nor in reactions with higher annealing temperatures. To rule out false-positive results we used FastStart Taqpolymerase, that display $3' \rightarrow 5'$ exonuclease activity, and applied additional controls to detect possible primer-dimer formation. This control reaction was assayed alongside each sample and contained heat-inactivated target protein extracts.

With these optimizations and new controls, we have confidence in our results that indicate the absence of telomerase activity in valve samples with the limit of detection we defined (equivalent to 60ng of HeLa protein extract). Our results are consistent with other studies in humans, which show that telomerase activity is repressed in most cells [239], except germline cells [239], cancer cells [240–243], stem cells [244] and activated lymphocytes [245]. On the other hand, we do not deny the potential presence of inactive telomerase isoforms in calcified aortic valves, as they could be involved in noncanonical pathways [26].

3 Short telomeres in calcified areas of CAVD valves as a consequence of the calcification process

In valves with CAVD, we found that calcified areas displayed shorter telomeres than noncalcified areas. This difference could either stem from a direct effect of CAVD or its presence in valves before the disease.

To investigate the temporal relation between short telomeres and calcification, we evaluated TL in anatomical areas of valves macroscopically free of calcification. It was assumed that calcified nodules initially would appear at the sites of increased hemodynamic and biomechanical forces acting on the valve [27], namely the base of the leaflet, and then propagate toward the tip [28]. The lack of difference in TL between these areas supports the idea that short telomeres in calcified aortic valve lesions might be an after effect of the calcification process. Of note, these findings are in contradiction with previous studies,

which show that vascular tissues exposed to the greater hemodynamic stress have shorter telomeres than those with less shear stress [29,30]. However, little is known about initial TL in these different regions of the vascular tree, as well as about the effect of hemodynamic stress on telomere attrition.

The mean gap observed between non-calcified and calcified areas of valves was 462 bases. A rough calculation based on the estimation of valve tissue attrition rate suggests that the difference in TL between calcified and non-calcified areas is equivalent to at least 30 years of "age effect". If we assume that short telomeres observed in calcified areas are a consequence of the calcification process, it can originate from either local telomere attrition and/or infiltration of immune cells.

Local telomere attrition might be caused by massive oxidative stress and chronic inflammation [31]. Indeed, calcified aortic valve lesions have decreased antioxidant capacity, increased ROS generation as well as increased infiltration of immune cells [32–36]. Oxidative stress and chronic inflammation have been shown to cause telomere attrition *in vitro* [37,38] and *in vivo* [39–41] through ROS generation. ROS are known to induce oxidation and DNA breaks in telomere sequences much more frequently than in other DNA sequences [42,43]. In addition, ROS have multiple effects on biological systems, such as DNA oxidation, that may cause indirect influence on telomere maintenance [37,44], and lead to impaired repair and telomere loss. Moreover, our results are in accordance with previous studies on human vascular tissues reporting that atherosclerotic plaques, where development is associated with chronic inflammation and oxidative stress, have shorter telomeres than healthy vessels [29,41,45].

In our study, further support for local TL attrition by oxidative stress comes from the lack of difference in TL between normal and thickened areas of valves. Although thickening of aortic valve tissue is one of the pathological stages that precede calcification [46], the thickened areas are characterized by increased expression of superoxide dismutase 3 [47]. This antioxidant enzyme may prevent oxidized DNA damage in VICs [36] and thus hamper

telomere loss in thickened valve areas. Telomere attrition would then occur during the next stages of calcification that are characterised by increased oxidative stress and inflammation [28,32,35].

Besides oxidative stress, chronic inflammation results in abundant infiltration of immune cells in the lesions [28,32]. Thus, calcified areas, in addition to resident cells, comprise inflammatory infiltrates [28,32]. Therefore, TL measured in bulk aortic valve areas reflects their cellular composition. Taking into account previous studies on human tissues, which showed that TL in blood cells is shorter than in other somatic tissues [20,48,49], we assumed that immune cells may have shorter telomeres than resident cells of the aortic valve. Hence, abundant immune cell infiltration in calcified areas of valves could partially contribute to the observed shorter telomeres. In support of this, we observed no difference between TL in normal and thickened areas of the valves, which are less infiltrated with immune cells in comparison with calcified areas [28,32].

4 Short TL precedes AS and may participate in the onset and development of CAVD

In this study, we found that patients with AS displayed shorter telomeres in non-calcified areas of the valve than those of subjects without AS. This finding provides a suggestion that short telomeres are present in these individuals independently of disease development. We assume that short telomeres may precede calcification of the valve and therefore contribute to disease onset and progression. Indeed, short telomeres have been proposed to be not only a major biomarker of biological aging [50] but also a primary cause of it [14]. Alterations associated with short telomeres in cells include replicative senescence [14]. In turn, senescent cells are suggested to accumulate with age and promote age-related changes in tissues throughout paracrine regulation of neighbour cells by their secretory phenotype [14,15]. Factors released by senescent cells increase chronic inflammation, remodel ECM, impact regenerative capacity and thus contribute to functional changes in tissues and development of age-related diseases [14,15].

Before triggering replicative senescence, telomeres have been also shown to alter gene expression by TPE and TPE over long distances [51]. An increasing number of molecular studies demonstrated the importance of TL in regulation of gene expression [16,52–54]. For instance, using cells with different TL, Lou and colleagues verified the impact of TL on interferon-stimulated gene 15 (ISG15) expression in human fibroblast [55]. In this study, telomere shortening lead to up-regulation of ISG15 [55], which encodes ISG15, an ubiquitinlike protein that is a component in the innate immune response pathway. The author suggested that ISG15 may contribute to age-related inflammation and thus be associated with cardiovascular diseases [55]. Subsequent studies revealed a spectrum of genes, whose expression is regulated by TL [16,52-54]. Among them genes were found that encode proteins, which might be potentially involved in aortic valve calcification, namely osteogenic morphogen bone morphogenetic protein 6 and forkhead box C1 [16,19,56]. Moreover, a recent study in mice showed that genes dysregulated in calcified valves are likely to be regulated in a TL-dependent manner [18]. In our preliminary study, we used transcriptomic analysis to demonstrate that regardless of the calcification status, the expression profile differs between valve areas with long and short telomeres. Thus, we assume that TL by itself may partially contribute to AS development through regulation of gene expression. Of note, these results are preliminary data based on a limited number of samples and should be completed with more samples. This will allow us to provide further details on the genes driving the first principal components and elaborate a pathway for the role of telomere length in AS development through regulation of gene expression.

5 Possible involvement of TL in other cells in AS development

Non-resident valve cells may participate in the link between short TL and AS. Indeed, it was shown previously that intra-individual TL across somatic tissues were comparable [48,57,58]. This actually means that subjects with short telomeres (relative to their peers) in one somatic tissue also usually display relatively short telomeres in other somatic tissues

[48,57,58]. Hence, we may assume that patients with AS have short telomeres in both valves and leukocytes. This assumption is supported by the study of Kurz et al [59], where shorter LTL were shown to be associated with AS. Recently, a new hypothesis to explain short LTL implication in atherogenesis was proposed [60]. Individuals with short LTL have a higher prevalence of clonal haematopoiesis [61]. Clonal haematopoiesis occurs when single hematopoietic stem cell lineages undergoe clonal expansion and disproportionately contribute to peripheral blood cells. It increases gradually with aging and is associated with a higher risk of ASCVD and upregulation of pro-inflammatory pathways [62]. Expanded T cell clones have been found infiltrated in aortic valve lesions [63,64]. Moreover, clonal haematopoiesis is driven by somatic mutations in recurrent genes in hematopoietic stem cells [65,66] and some of these mutations, particularly in *TET2* and *DNMT3A* genes, have been linked to increased mortality in patients with AS undergoing transcatheter aortic valve implantation [67]. It was suggested that the presence of these mutations contribute to increased secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines in peripheral blood cells such as T cells and monocytes [67].

An alternative mechanism to explain the association between short TL and AS would be that shorter telomeres in peripheral blood and/or in valve tissue might also reflect shorter telomeres in endothelial progenitor cells (EPC), which display an endothelial repair capacity. In turn, the regenerative capacity of these cells may be reduced in cells with shorter telomeres [68]. Indeed, recent results from our team show that short LTL are associated with short EPC-TL and a reduced number of self-renewing EPC (unpublished data). Diminished endothelial repair capacity of EPC could play a role in impaired endothelial lesion healing in the first step of AS [27,69]. Thus, shorter telomeres in leukocytes, endothelial progenitors and in valves might play a complex role in AS development and progression. Unfortunately, we did not get access to leukocytes of our cohort that could have allowed us to verify this assumption.

6 Role of the shortest telomeres in disease progression and methodological approaches

In a cell, shortening to a critical length of a small subset of telomeres is sufficient to lead to the onset of replicative arrest [70], which in turn leads to the entire spectrum of cellular changes and contributes to the development of age-related diseases. Therefore, in this work we focused not only on mean TL but also on the TL of the shortest telomere of the distribution. We found differences between the shortest telomeres in non-calcified and calcified tissues and between those of AS and non-AS subjects while no differences were observed between non-calcified tissues, namely i) anatomical areas and ii) normal and thickened valve areas. These results reflect our findings obtained with mean TL, lending further credence to the implication of biological mechanisms linked to short telomeres in AS development.

7 TLD in valve tissue and changes in TLD during development of AS and CAVD

Analyses of whole telomere length distributions in tissue and their changes in shape could provide additional information about the telomere dynamics during disease progression. It was previously shown in leukocytes that even people with the same mean TL may have different TLD shapes, which means that they display different proportions of long, medium and short telomeres [71]. It was also shown that the TLD shape in leukocytes is stable over time [71] but little to nothing is known about TLD in tissue. Here, we showed that TLD shape is very similar in different areas of non-sclerotic valves, while between individuals of the studied cohort TLD shape varied a lot. This is close to the TLD signature concept in leukocytes (stability of shape in time) except that this "tissue signature" is a stability of TLD shape in space (different areas of the same tissue). We observed a progressive loss of this "tissue signature" in valve TLD shape during the calcification process. We suggest that the changes in valve TLD may be caused by immune cell infiltration and/or oxidative stress. Indeed, infiltration in calcified areas of cells with probably shorter TL [20,48,49], and

therefore shifted towards short telomeres TLD, will cause a change in TLD shape resulting in the combined TLD. In addition, using TRF, it was shown that ionizing radiation-induced oxidative stress can change distribution of long, medium and short telomeres in human umbilical vein endothelial cells [72]. We found changes in TLD shape in calcified areas of valves from patients with aortic sclerosis and aortic stenosis, however, the magnitude of the changes was similar in those two groups. We suggest this could be explained by the more prominent inflammation during early stages of CAVD development in comparison with end stages, which are characterized by accelerated calcification [73,74]. Therefore, established changes of TLD shape in patients with aortic sclerosis might hold in AS patients.

Interestingly, although we observed intra-valve changes in TLD shape during AS development, those changes were still smaller than the inter-individual variations of TLD shape in the entire cohort. Further analysis of inter-individual variation of TLD shape revealed that individuals with AS might display more similarities in TLD shape in non-calcified areas between them than with Non-AS patients. If these results were to be confirmed, it will be a first suggestion of a characteristic TLD for individuals more prone to develop AS. However, given the low difference in median values, the high number of observations and the limited significant statistical test, this result should be confirmed by another computational approach. If we assume that there are no differences between variabilities of TLD shapes between the groups, it is an indication that the predisposition to develop AS is not linked to a particular shape/repartition of the TLD but rather to the presence of short telomeres. Of note, when Kolmogorov distances for inter-valve comparison are computed, the number of obtained distances is equal to n*(n-1)/2, where n is the number of samples in the group. Therefore, the appearance of outliers may affect the statistical power.

To sum up, using new computational approaches to assess TLD shapes could expand our understanding of telomere dynamics and open new possibilities of interpretation of its links with pathological processes such as valve calcification.

8 Study limitations

A first limitation of the present study is the modest number of patients to capture some effects on telomere dynamics with a cross-sectional study. The small number of patients may explain the absence of strong association of TL in non-calcified areas with age, despite the presence of a clear trend to that effect, or with sex. This disadvantage was partly compensated for by using the highly reproducible TRF method for TL measurements. Secondly, we observed a low level of inhibition of telomerase activity assay by protein extracts from valve tissues, which may reduce the sensitivity of telomerase detection and then did not allow us to capture telomerase activity and its variation in tissue. Third, in this study we unfortunately did not get access to leukocytes that could have allowed us to compare telomere dynamics in valves with the more documented telomere dynamics in leukocytes. Fourth, although we suggested that inflammatory infiltrate and oxidative stress may cause the decrease in telomere length in calcified areas, we did not perform specific assessment of these mechanisms in our samples due to the lack of tissue remaining after DNA extraction. Fifth, this study was not designed initially to assess severity of calcification using images of valves. Therefore, exposition and angle of pictures were not standardized, and some images are missing, making the application of any computational tools for automated image analysis impossible. In addition, visual evaluation of the calcification that we used instead is a subjective method and we observed discrepancies between scores of the two observers, making interpretation of these results uncertain. Finally, we did not succeed in establishing cell culture models to allow performing of mechanistic studies of telomere dynamics and their implication in the calcification process.

General conclusions

In this thesis we explored the implication of telomere dynamics in aortic valve tissue in AS and according to the presence of aortic valve calcifications. Our findings suggest that expanding knowledge in telomere biology could provide a clue to a better understanding of the pathogenesis of cardiovascular diseases. Here, we observed a bilateral relation between TL and progression of degenerative AS. On the one hand, our results suggest that short telomeres might be involved in the onset and development of AS. On the other hand, a local decrease in TL, as well as changes in TLD shape in calcified valve areas may be caused by mechanisms involved in the calcification process.

In this context, future studies should pay more attention to the molecular aspects of telomere dynamics and their involvement in the pathogenesis of AS.

Perspectives

To go further in the comprehension of the molecular aspects of the relation between TL and AS progression, cellular models are required. These models need to provide support to answer two questions:

1 Is calcification causing telomere attrition (in vitro model)?

The challenge of this first model is that proliferating cells are needed to answer this question. Accelerated telomere attrition in cell culture is often a result of incomplete replication of chromosome ends due to accumulation of single-strand breaks at telomeres, which are associated with increased oxidative stress [337,398]. Thus, to observe telomere shortening resulting from telomere damage, it is important that the cells divide under the experimental conditions. On the other hand, VICs consist of phenotypically and functionally distinct subpopulation of cells [154], with possibly different proliferation histories. During the cell culture and passages, VICs undergo clonal succession and a relative proportion of subpopulations change: individual subpopulations overgrow previously dominant ones [154]. Thus, an *in vitro* study of VICs should be used on early passages [100,154]. Finally, the method selected for TL measurements in this model should be sensitive enough to detect attrition.

In this study, we used the highly reproducible TRF method to measure TL. However, although TRF is considered to be the gold standard for TL measurements, its measurement error should be taken into account when setting up an experimental design [379]. In our study this error was equal to 2.07%, which amounts to 175 nt for a mean value of 8.5 kb. Hence, to detect any difference in TL between treated cells and control cells, the observed difference should be higher than the measurement error. In addition, the TRF method requires at least 1 µg of DNA (3µg at best), which is hard to obtain from primary cell cultures on early passages. Unfortunately, our attempts to establish a cell culture model that

combines cell proliferation, cell expansion without high number of passages, in procalcifying or osteogenic conditions haven't been successful (results are not shown). Thus, we suggest that in future studies it would be of interest to compare not telomere attrition but telomere damage in cells treated with procalcifying/osteogenic medium and in control cells. This would be possible to achieve by using telomere dysfunction induced foci analysis, which is based on co-localization of markers of DNA damage and shelterin proteins [399]. This technique would allow using less cells, keeping them at low passages to maintain their phenotypes.

2 Are short telomeres causing calcification (in vitro model)?

To study implication of short telomeres in the calcification process, it would be of interest to compare the response of VICs with different TL to induction of calcification in cell cultures. Partially, it is possible to achieve this by using cells derived from valves of patients with different TL. TL is highly variable between individuals, and thus it is variable between primary cells obtained from different donors. Indeed, it is also known, that cells derived from different subjects have different calcification potential [400]. However, it should be taken into account that in such an experiment it would be hard to interpret the results due to other differences in genetics between these cells. Another solution would be to test different passages of the same cells to allow telomere attrition during proliferation. But again, changes in VICs with passages cannot be limited to telomere loss as stated before.

The other possible approach is to create isogenic cell lines with different TL. The first study on such kind of cells was performed in 2013 by Stadler G. and colleagues, who created an isogenic cell line with different TL by reversible immortalization of primary cells. Briefly, cells were transduced with a plasmid that coded TERT flanked by two loxP sites, which contained the sequence that was recognized and cleaved by Cre-recombinase. This property of the plasmid was used to excise TERT by transfection of the cells at different time points with another plasmid encoding Cre-recombinase. Thus, obtained isogenic clones had only significantly different TL due to different periods of telomerase activity. These cell lines were used to investigate regulation of gene expression by different TL [52]. We assume that it will be also interesting to use a similar approach to examine implication of TL in the calcification process. However, we cannot exclude that such transformation of cells will change the phenotype of VICs. To conclude, establishment of experimental conditions to study the influence of telomeres with different lengths on cellular processes is a big challenge.

Aside from the cellular models, this work also opens up further perspectives.

3 Study of the potential role of TL in calcification severity

It would be of interest to examine whether there is a relation between the severity of aortic valve calcification and TL. To this end we suggest the use of two parameters - percentage of the calcified valve area [401] and weight of the valve [32] - to assess the severity of aortic valve calcification, as well as a relatively large sample size (at least 10 valves in each severity group) for the comparison. In addition, having leukocytes for LTL measurements for such a kind of study would also be an advantage.

4 Potential impact of TL on genes regulation

The elucidation of the potential role of telomeres in gene expression promises novel insights into the involvement of TL in age-related diseases. Future research efforts should include more complex transcriptomic analyses with larger sample sizes and identification of candidate genes that are differently expressed in valve tissue with long and short telomeres, potentially linking them to the calcification pathways. Additional studies of gene expression in VICs, applying techniques that provide information about spatial organization of the chromatin, such as Hi-C [402], will allow identification of telomeres. This approach should thus genes, which could be potentially regulated by telomeres.

provide new gene candidates for further investigations of the role of telomeres in regulation of gene expression in AS.

5 Clinical perspectives

This study has also more distant ramifications and perspectives with possible application in patient care. If the future mechanistic studies tend to confirm the causal role of short TL in valve in AS development, additional studies to elucidate whether individuals with short telomeres in valves also display short telomeres in leukocytes will be needed. This will potentially allow identification of individuals at high risk for aortic valve stenosis in clinical and laboratory practice due to easy accessibility of leukocytes. Control for modifiable cardiovascular risk factors or management of short TL-induced pathways could be proposed to these individuals before the onset of aortic stenosis.

References

- 1 Lindman BR, Clavel M-A, Mathieu P, Iung B, Lancellotti P, Otto CM, *et al.* Calcific aortic stenosis. *Nat Rev Dis Primer* 2016; 2:16006.
- 2 Eveborn GW, Schirmer H, Heggelund G, Lunde P, Rasmussen K. The evolving epidemiology of valvular aortic stenosis. the Tromsø study. *Heart Br Card Soc* 2013; 99:396–400.
- 3 Stewart BF, Siscovick D, Lind BK, Gardin JM, Gottdiener JS, Smith VE, *et al.* Clinical factors associated with calcific aortic valve disease. Cardiovascular Health Study. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 1997; 29:630–634.
- 4 Osnabrugge RLJ, Mylotte D, Head SJ, Van Mieghem NM, Nkomo VT, LeReun CM, *et al.* Aortic stenosis in the elderly: disease prevalence and number of candidates for transcatheter aortic valve replacement: a meta-analysis and modeling study. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2013; 62:1002–1012.
- 5 Larsson SC, Wolk A, Håkansson N, Bäck M. Overall and abdominal obesity and incident aortic valve stenosis: two prospective cohort studies. *Eur Heart J* 2017; 38:2192–2197.
- 6 Larsson SC, Wallin A, Håkansson N, Stackelberg O, Bäck M, Wolk A. Type 1 and type 2 diabetes mellitus and incidence of seven cardiovascular diseases. *Int J Cardiol* 2018; 262:66–70.
- 7 Larsson SC, Wolk A, Bäck M. Alcohol consumption, cigarette smoking and incidence of aortic valve stenosis. *J Intern Med* 2017; 282:332–339.
- 8 Capoulade R, Clavel M-A, Dumesnil JG, Chan KL, Teo KK, Tam JW, *et al.* Impact of metabolic syndrome on progression of aortic stenosis: influence of age and statin therapy. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2012; 60:216–223.
- 9 Briand M, Lemieux I, Dumesnil JG, Mathieu P, Cartier A, Després J-P, *et al.* Metabolic Syndrome Negatively Influences Disease Progression and Prognosis in Aortic Stenosis. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2006; 47:2229–2236.
- 10 Vavilis G, Bäck M, Occhino G, Trevisan M, Bellocco R, Evans M, *et al.* Kidney Dysfunction and the Risk of Developing Aortic Stenosis. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2019; 73:305–314.
- 11 Roberts WC, Ko JM. Frequency by decades of unicuspid, bicuspid, and tricuspid aortic valves in adults having isolated aortic valve replacement for aortic stenosis, with or without associated aortic regurgitation. *Circulation* 2005; 111:920–925.
- 12 Leon MB, Smith CR, Mack M, Miller DC, Moses JW, Svensson LG, *et al.* Transcatheter aortic-valve implantation for aortic stenosis in patients who cannot undergo surgery. *N Engl J Med* 2010; 363:1597–1607.
- 13 Côté N, Pibarot P, Clavel M-A. Aortic stenosis: what is the role of aging processes? *Aging* 2019; 11:1085–1086.

- 14 Martínez P, Blasco MA. Heart-Breaking Telomeres. *Circ Res* 2018; 123:787–802.
- 15 Childs BG, Durik M, Baker DJ, van Deursen JM. Cellular senescence in aging and agerelated disease: from mechanisms to therapy. *Nat Med* 2015; 21:1424–1435.
- 16 Robin JD, Ludlow AT, Batten K, Magdinier F, Stadler G, Wagner KR, *et al.* Telomere position effect: regulation of gene expression with progressive telomere shortening over long distances. *Genes Dev* 2014; 28:2464–2476.
- 17 Kurz DJ. Degenerative Aortic Valve Stenosis, but not Coronary Disease, Is Associated With Shorter Telomere Length in the Elderly. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2006; 26:e114–e117.
- 18 Theodoris CV, Mourkioti F, Huang Y, Ranade SS, Liu L, Blau HM, *et al.* Long telomeres protect against age-dependent cardiac disease caused by NOTCH1 haploinsufficiency. *J Clin Invest* 2017; 127:1683–1688.
- 19 Nagy E, Andersson DC, Caidahl K, Eriksson MJ, Eriksson P, Franco-Cereceda A, *et al.* Upregulation of the 5-lipoxygenase pathway in human aortic valves correlates with severity of stenosis and leads to leukotriene-induced effects on valvular myofibroblasts. *Circulation* 2011; 123:1316–1325.
- 20 Benetos A, Toupance S, Gautier S, Labat C, Kimura M, Rossi PM, *et al.* Short leukocyte telomere length precedes clinical expression of atherosclerosis: The blood-and-muscle model. *Circ Res* 2018; 122:616–623.
- 21 Hilaire CSt. Cellular Phenotypes in Vascular and Valve Calcification. 2019.
- 22 Gizard F, Heywood EB, Findeisen HM, Zhao Y, Jones KL, Cudejko C, *et al.* Telomerase activation in atherosclerosis and induction of telomerase reverse transcriptase expression by inflammatory stimuli in macrophages. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2011; 31:245–252.
- 23 Liu S-C, Wang S-S, Wu M-Z, Wu D-C, Yu F-J, Chen W-J, *et al.* Activation of telomerase and expression of human telomerase reverse transcriptase in coronary atherosclerosis. *Cardiovasc Pathol Off J Soc Cardiovasc Pathol* 2005; 14:232–240.
- 24 Ludlow AT, Slusher AL, Sayed ME. Insights into Telomerase/hTERT Alternative Splicing Regulation Using Bioinformatics and Network Analysis in Cancer. *Cancers* 2019; 11. doi:10.3390/cancers11050666
- 25 Hrdličková R, Nehyba J, Bose HR. Alternatively Spliced Telomerase Reverse Transcriptase Variants Lacking Telomerase Activity Stimulate Cell Proliferation. *Mol Cell Biol* 2012; 32:4283–4296.
- 26 Hortells L, Boufford C, Cailyn R, Chu C, Moorhead, Doyon G, *et al.* Abstract 480: A Novel Role for Telomerase in Calcific Aortic Valve Disease. *Circ Res* 2019; 125:A480–A480.
- 27 Bäck M, Gasser TC, Michel J-B, Caligiuri G. Biomechanical factors in the biology of aortic wall and aortic valve diseases. *Cardiovasc Res* 2013; 99:232–241.

- 28 Otto CM, Kuusisto J, Reichenbach DD, Gown AM, O'Brien KD. Characterization of the early lesion of "degenerative" valvular aortic stenosis. Histological and immunohistochemical studies. *Circulation* 1994; 90:844–853.
- 29 Okuda K, Khan MY, Skurnick J, Kimura M, Aviv H, Aviv A. Telomere attrition of the human abdominal aorta: relationships with age and atherosclerosis. *Atherosclerosis* 2000; 152:391–398.
- 30 Chang E, Harley CB. Telomere length and replicative aging in human vascular tissues. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1995; 92:11190–11194.
- 31 De Meyer T, Nawrot T, Bekaert S, De Buyzere ML, Rietzschel ER, Andrés V. Telomere Length as Cardiovascular Aging Biomarker: JACC Review Topic of the Week. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2018; 72:805–813.
- 32 Coté N, Mahmut A, Bosse Y, Couture C, Pagé S, Trahan S, *et al.* Inflammation is associated with the remodeling of calcific aortic valve disease. *Inflammation* 2013; 36:573–581.
- 33 Liberman M, Bassi E, Martinatti MK, Lario FC, Wosniak J, Pomerantzeff PMA, *et al.* Oxidant generation predominates around calcifying foci and enhances progression of aortic valve calcification. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2008; 28:463–470.
- 34 Miller JD, Chu Y, Brooks RM, Richenbacher WE, Peña-Silva R, Heistad DD. Dysregulation of antioxidant mechanisms contributes to increased oxidative stress in calcific aortic valvular stenosis in humans. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2008; 52:843–850.
- 35 Mercier N, Pawelzik S-C, Pirault J, Carracedo M, Persson O, Wollensack B, *et al.* Semicarbazide-Sensitive Amine Oxidase Increases in Calcific Aortic Valve Stenosis and Contributes to Valvular Interstitial Cell Calcification. *Oxid Med Cell Longev* 2020; 2020. doi:10.1155/2020/5197376
- 36 Branchetti E, Sainger R, Poggio P, Grau JB, Patterson-Fortin J, Bavaria JE, *et al.* Antioxidant enzymes reduce DNA damage and early activation of valvular interstitial cells in aortic valve sclerosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2013; 33:e66-74.
- 37 Zglinicki T von. Oxidative stress shortens telomeres. *Trends Biochem Sci* 2002; 27:339–344.
- 38 Fouquerel E, Barnes RP, Uttam S, Watkins SC, Bruchez MP, Opresko PL. Targeted and Persistent 8-Oxoguanine Base Damage at Telomeres Promotes Telomere Loss and Crisis. *Mol Cell* 2019; 75:117-130.e6.
- 39 Cattan V, Mercier N, Gardner JP, Regnault V, Labat C, Mäki-Jouppila J, *et al.* Chronic oxidative stress induces a tissue-specific reduction in telomere length in CAST/Ei mice. *Free Radic Biol Med* 2008; 44:1592–1598.
- 40 Jurk D, Wilson C, Passos JF, Oakley F, Correia-Melo C, Greaves L, *et al.* Chronic inflammation induces telomere dysfunction and accelerates ageing in mice. *Nat Commun* 2014; 5:4172.

- 41 Matthews C, Gorenne I, Scott S, Figg N, Kirkpatrick P, Ritchie A, *et al.* Vascular smooth muscle cells undergo telomere-based senescence in human atherosclerosis: effects of telomerase and oxidative stress. *Circ Res* 2006; 99:156–164.
- 42 Oikawa S, Tada-Oikawa S, Kawanishi S. Site-Specific DNA Damage at the GGG Sequence by UVA Involves Acceleration of Telomere Shortening. *Biochemistry* 2001; 40:4763–4768.
- 43 Henle ES, Han Z, Tang N, Rai P, Luo Y, Linn S. Sequence-specific DNA Cleavage by Fe²⁺ -mediated Fenton Reactions Has Possible Biological Implications. *J Biol Chem* 1999; 274:962–971.
- 44 Opresko PL, Fan J, Danzy S, Wilson DM, Bohr VA. Oxidative damage in telomeric DNA disrupts recognition by TRF1 and TRF2. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2005; 33:1230–1239.
- 45 Nzietchueng R, Elfarra M, Nloga J, Labat C, Carteaux JP, Maureira P, *et al.* Telomere length in vascular tissues from patients with atherosclerotic disease. *J Nutr Health Aging* 2011; 15:153–156.
- 46 Pawade TA, Newby DE, Dweck MR. Calcification in aortic stenosis: The skeleton key. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2015; 66:561–577.
- 47 Schlotter F, Halu A, Goto S, Blaser MC, Body SC, Lee LH, *et al.* Spatiotemporal Multi-Omics Mapping Generates a Molecular Atlas of the Aortic Valve and Reveals Networks Driving Disease. *Circulation* 2018; 138:377–393.
- 48 Daniali L, Benetos A, Susser E, Kark JD, Labat C, Kimura M, *et al.* Telomeres shorten at equivalent rates in somatic tissues of adults. *Nat Commun* 2013; 4:1597.
- 49 Friedrich U, Griese E-U, Schwab M, Fritz P, Thon K-P, Klotz U. Telomere length in different tissues of elderly patients. *Mech Ageing Dev* 2000; 119:89–99.
- 50 von Zglinicki T, Martin-Ruiz CM. Telomeres as biomarkers for ageing and age-related diseases. *Curr Mol Med* 2005; 5:197–203.
- 51 Laberthonnière C, Magdinier F, Robin JD. Bring It to an End: Does Telomeres Size Matter? *Cells* 2019; 8. doi:10.3390/cells8010030
- 52 Stadler G, Rahimov F, King OD, Chen JCJ, Robin JD, Wagner KR, *et al.* Telomere Position Effect (TPE) Regulates DUX4 in Human Facioscapulohumeral Muscular Dystrophy (FSHD). *Nat Struct Mol Biol* 2013; 20:671–678.
- 53 Kim W, Shay JW. Long-range telomere regulation of gene expression: Telomere looping and telomere position effect over long distances (TPE-OLD). *Differ Res Biol Divers* 2018; 99:1–9.
- 54 Kim W, Ludlow AT, Min J, Robin JD, Stadler G, Mender I, *et al.* Regulation of the Human Telomerase Gene TERT by Telomere Position Effect—Over Long Distances (TPE-OLD): Implications for Aging and Cancer. *PLoS Biol* 2016; 14. doi:10.1371/journal.pbio.2000016
- 55 Lou Z, Wei J, Riethman H, Baur JA, Voglauer R, Shay JW, *et al.* Telomere length regulates ISG15 expression in human cells. *Aging* 2009; 1:608–621.

- 56 Lu P, Yin B, Liu L. MicroRNA-138 Suppresses Osteoblastic Differentiation of Valvular Interstitial Cells in Degenerative Calcific Aortic Valve Disease. *Int Heart J* 2019; 60:136– 144.
- 57 Okuda K, Bardeguez A, Gardner JP, Rodriguez P, Ganesh V, Kimura M, *et al.* Telomere length in the newborn. *Pediatr Res* 2002; 52:377–381.
- 58 Youngren K, Jeanclos E, Aviv H, Kimura M, Stock J, Hanna M, *et al.* Synchrony in telomere length of the human fetus. *Hum Genet* 1998; 102:640–643.
- 59 Kurz DJ, Kloeckener-Gruissem B, Akhmedov A, Eberli FR, Bühler I, Berger W, *et al.* Degenerative aortic valve stenosis, but not coronary disease, is associated with shorter telomere length in the elderly. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2006; 26:e114-117.
- 60 Aviv A, Levy D. Hemothelium, Clonal Hematopoiesis of Indeterminate Potential, and Atherosclerosis. *Circulation* 2019; 139:7–9.
- 61 Zink F, Stacey SN, Norddahl GL, Frigge ML, Magnusson OT, Jonsdottir I, *et al.* Clonal hematopoiesis, with and without candidate driver mutations, is common in the elderly. *Blood* 2017; 130:742–752.
- 62 Toupance S, Stathopoulou MG, Petrelis AM, Gorenjak V, Labat C, Lai T-P, *et al.* TERC Variants Associated with Short Leukocyte Telomeres: Implication of Higher Early Life Leukocyte Telomere Attrition as Assessed by the Blood-and-Muscle Model. *Cells* 2020; 9:1360.
- 63 Wu HD, Maurer MS, Friedman RA, Marboe CC, Ruiz-Vazquez EM, Ramakrishnan R, *et al.* The Lymphocytic Infiltration in Calcific Aortic Stenosis Predominantly Consists of Clonally Expanded T Cells. *J Immunol* 2007; 178:5329–5339.
- 64 Winchester R, Wiesendanger M, O'Brien W, Zhang H-Z, Maurer MS, Gillam LD, *et al.* Circulating activated and effector memory T cells are associated with calcification and clonal expansions in bicuspid and tricuspid valves of calcific aortic stenosis*. *J Immunol Baltim Md* 1950 2011; 187:1006–1014.
- 65 Fuster JJ, Walsh K. Somatic mutations and clonal hematopoiesis: unexpected potential new drivers of age-related cardiovascular disease. *Circ Res* 2018; 122:523–532.
- 66 Natarajan P, Jaiswal S, Kathiresan S. Clonal Hematopoiesis: Somatic Mutations in Blood Cells and Atherosclerosis. *Circ Genomic Precis Med* 2018; 11:e001926.
- 67 Mas-Peiro S, Hoffmann J, Fichtlscherer S, Dorsheimer L, Rieger MA, Dimmeler S, *et al.* Clonal haematopoiesis in patients with degenerative aortic valve stenosis undergoing transcatheter aortic valve implantation. *Eur Heart J* 2020; 41:933–939.
- 68 Aviv A, Levy D. Telomeres, Atherosclerosis, and the Hemothelium: The Longer View. *Annu Rev Med* 2012; 63:293–301.
- 69 Morvan M, Arangalage D, Franck G, Perez F, Cattan-Levy L, Codogno I, *et al.* Relationship of Iron Deposition to Calcium Deposition in Human Aortic Valve Leaflets. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2019; 73:1043–1054.

- 70 Zou Y, Sfeir A, Gryaznov SM, Shay JW, Wright WE. Does a Sentinel or a Subset of Short Telomeres Determine Replicative Senescence? *Mol Biol Cell* 2004; 15:3709–3718.
- 71 Toupance S, Villemonais D, Germain D, Gegout-Petit A, Albuisson E, Benetos A. The individual's signature of telomere length distribution. *Sci Rep* 2019; 9:685.
- 72 Guan J-Z, Guan WP, Maeda T, Makino N. Changes in telomere length distribution in lowdose X-ray-irradiated human umbilical vein endothelial cells. *Mol Cell Biochem* 2014; 396:129–135.
- 73 Peeters FECM, Meex SJR, Dweck MR, Aikawa E, Crijns HJGM, Schurgers LJ, *et al.* Calcific aortic valve stenosis: hard disease in the heart. *Eur Heart J* 2018; 39:2618–2624.
- 74 New SEP, Aikawa E. Molecular imaging insights into early inflammatory stages of arterial and aortic valve calcification. *Circ Res* 2011; 108:1381–1391.
- 75 Chester AH, El-Hamamsy I, Butcher JT, Latif N, Bertazzo S, Yacoub MH. The living aortic valve: From molecules to function. *Glob Cardiol Sci Pract* 2014; 2014:52–77.
- 76 Misfeld M, Sievers H-H. Heart valve macro- and microstructure. *Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci* 2007; 362:1421–1436.
- Ho SY. Structure and anatomy of the aortic root. *Eur J Echocardiogr* 2009; 10:i3–i10.
- 78 Charitos EI, Sievers H-H. Anatomy of the aortic root: implications for valve-sparing surgery. *Ann Cardiothorac Surg* 2013; 2:53-56–56.
- 79 Ward C. Clinical significance of the bicuspid aortic valve. *Heart* 2000; 83:81–85.
- 80 Ruzmetov M, Shah JJ, Fortuna RS, Welke KF. The Association Between Aortic Valve Leaflet Morphology and Patterns of Aortic Dilation in Patients With Bicuspid Aortic Valves. *Ann Thorac Surg* 2015; 99:2101–2108.
- 81 Fernández B, Durán AC, Fernández-Gallego T, Fernández MC, Such M, Arqué JM, *et al.* Bicuspid Aortic Valves With Different Spatial Orientations of the Leaflets Are Distinct Etiological Entities. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2009; 54:2312–2318.
- 82 Chen J-H, Simmons CA. Cell-matrix interactions in the pathobiology of calcific aortic valve disease: critical roles for matricellular, matricrine, and matrix mechanics cues. *Circ Res* 2011; 108:1510–1524.
- 83 Latif N, Sarathchandra P, Taylor PM, Antoniw J, Yacoub MH. Localization and pattern of expression of extracellular matrix components in human heart valves. *J Heart Valve Dis* 2005; 14:218–227.
- 84 Aikawa E, Libby P. A Rock and a Hard Place: Chiseling Away at the Multiple Mechanisms of Aortic Stenosis. *Circulation* 2017; 135:1951–1955.
- 85 Rutkovskiy A, Malashicheva A, Sullivan G, Bogdanova M, Kostareva A, Stensløkken K-O, *et al.* Valve interstitial cells: The key to understanding the pathophysiology of heart valve calcification. *J Am Heart Assoc* 2017; 6. doi:10.1161/JAHA.117.006339

- 86 El-Hamamsy I, Chester AH, Yacoub MH. Cellular regulation of the structure and function of aortic valves. *J Adv Res* 2010; 1:5–12.
- 87 Šteiner I, Krbal L, Rozkoš T, Harrer J, Laco J. Calcific aortic valve stenosis: Immunohistochemical analysis of inflammatory infiltrate. *Pathol - Res Pract* 2012; 208:231– 234.
- 88 Latif N, Sarathchandra P, Chester AH, Yacoub MH. Expression of smooth muscle cell markers and co-activators in calcified aortic valves. *Eur Heart J* 2015; 36:1335–1345.
- 89 Butcher JT, Penrod AM, García AJ, Nerem RM. Unique morphology and focal adhesion development of valvular endothelial cells in static and fluid flow environments. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2004; 24:1429–1434.
- 90 Butcher JT, Nerem RM. Valvular endothelial cells regulate the phenotype of interstitial cells in co-culture: effects of steady shear stress. *Tissue Eng* 2006; 12:905–915.
- 91 Gould RA, Butcher JT. Isolation of Valvular Endothelial Cells. *J Vis Exp JoVE* Published Online First: 29 December 2010. doi:10.3791/2158
- 92 Müller AM, Cronen C, Kupferwasser LI, Oelert H, Müller KM, Kirkpatrick CJ. Expression of endothelial cell adhesion molecules on heart valves: up-regulation in degeneration as well as acute endocarditis. *J Pathol* 2000; 191:54–60.
- 93 Butcher JT, Nerem RM. Valvular endothelial cells and the mechanoregulation of valvular pathology. *Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci* 2007; 362:1445–1457.
- 94 Miragoli M, Yacoub MH, El-Hamamsy I, Sanchez-Alonso JL, Moshkov A, Mongkoldhumrongkul N, *et al.* Side-specific mechanical properties of valve endothelial cells. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2014; 307:H15-24.
- 95 Richards J, El-Hamamsy I, Chen S, Sarang Z, Sarathchandra P, Yacoub MH, *et al.* Side-Specific Endothelial-Dependent Regulation of Aortic Valve Calcification. *Am J Pathol* 2013; 182:1922–1931.
- 96 Simmons CA, Grant GR, Manduchi E, Davies PF. Spatial heterogeneity of endothelial phenotypes correlates with side-specific vulnerability to calcification in normal porcine aortic valves. *Circ Res* 2005; 96:792–799.
- 97 Dreger SA, Taylor PM, Allen SP, Yacoub MH. Profile and localization of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) and their tissue inhibitors (TIMPs) in human heart valves. *J Heart Valve Dis* 2002; 11:875–880; discussion 880.
- 98 Hafizi S, Taylor PM, Chester AH, Allen SP, Yacoub MH. Mitogenic and secretory responses of human valve interstitial cells to vasoactive agents. *J Heart Valve Dis* 2000; 9:454–458.
- 99 Liu AC, Joag VR, Gotlieb AI. The Emerging Role of Valve Interstitial Cell Phenotypes in Regulating Heart Valve Pathobiology. *Am J Pathol* 2007; 171:1407–1418.

- 100 Bogdanova M, Zabirnyk A, Malashicheva A, Enayati KZ, Karlsen TA, Kaljusto M-L, *et al.* Interstitial cells in calcified aortic valves have reduced differentiation potential and stem cell-like properties. *Sci Rep* 2019; 9:1–13.
- 101 Nishimura RA, Otto CM, Bonow RO, Carabello BA, Erwin JP, Guyton RA, *et al.* 2014 AHA/ACC Guideline for the Management of Patients With Valvular Heart Disease: executive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. *Circulation* 2014; 129:2440–2492.
- 102 Cosmi JE, Kort S, Tunick PA, Rosenzweig BP, Freedberg RS, Katz ES, *et al.* The risk of the development of aortic stenosis in patients with "benign" aortic valve thickening. *Arch Intern Med* 2002; 162:2345–2347.
- 103 Dare AJ, Veinot JP, Edwards WD, Tazelaar HD, Schaff HV. New observations on the etiology of aortic valve disease: a surgical pathologic study of 236 cases from 1990. *Hum Pathol* 1993; 24:1330–1338.
- 104 Yutzey KE, Demer LL, Body SC, Huggins GS, Towler DA, Giachelli CM, *et al.* Calcific aortic valve disease: A consensus summary from the Alliance of Investigators on Calcific Aortic Valve Disease. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2014; 34:2387–2393.
- 105 Lerman DA, Prasad S, Alotti N. Calcific aortic valve disease: Molecular mechanisms and therapeutic approaches. *Eur Cardiol Rev* 2015; 10:108–112.
- 106 Mathieu P, Bossé Y, Huggins GS, Della Corte A, Pibarot P, Michelena HI, *et al.* The pathology and pathobiology of bicuspid aortic valve: State of the art and novel research perspectives. *J Pathol Clin Res* 2015; 1:195–206.
- 107 Owens DS, Budoff MJ, Katz R, Takasu J, Shavelle DM, Carr JJ, *et al.* Aortic valve calcium independently predicts coronary and cardiovascular events in a primary prevention population. *JACC Cardiovasc Imaging* 2012; 5:619–625.
- 108 Bos D, Bozorgpourniazi A, Mutlu U, Kavousi M, Vernooij MW, Moelker A, *et al.* Aortic Valve Calcification and Risk of Stroke: The Rotterdam Study. *Stroke* 2016; 47:2859–2861.
- 109 Novaro GM, Katz R, Aviles RJ, Gottdiener JS, Cushman M, Psaty BM, *et al.* Clinical Factors, But Not C-Reactive Protein, Predict Progression of Calcific Aortic-Valve Disease: The Cardiovascular Health Study. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2007; 50:1992–1998.
- 110 Bäck M, Larsson SC. Risk factors for aortic stenosis. ; 18.https://www.escardio.org/Journals/E-Journal-of-Cardiology-Practice/Volume-18/riskfactors-for-aortic-stenosis, https://www.escardio.org/Journals/E-Journal-of-Cardiology-Practice/Volume-18/risk-factors-for-aortic-stenosis (accessed 14 Aug2020).
- 111 Paradis J-M, Fried J, Nazif T, Kirtane A, Harjai K, Khalique O, *et al.* Aortic stenosis and coronary artery disease: What do we know? What don't we know? A comprehensive review of the literature with proposed treatment algorithms. *Eur Heart J* 2014; 35:2069–2082.
- 112 Lamprea-Montealegre JA, Otto CM. Health Behaviors and Calcific Aortic Valve Disease. *J* Am Heart Assoc Cardiovasc Cerebrovasc Dis 2018; 7. doi:10.1161/JAHA.117.008385

- 113 Bossé Y, Mathieu P, Pibarot P. Genomics: The Next Step to Elucidate the Etiology of Calcific Aortic Valve Stenosis. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2008; 51:1327–1336.
- 114 Thériault S, Dina C, Messika-Zeitoun D, Le Scouarnec S, Capoulade R, Gaudreault N, *et al.* Genetic Association Analyses Highlight IL6, ALPL, and NAV1 As 3 New Susceptibility Genes Underlying Calcific Aortic Valve Stenosis. *Circ Genomic Precis Med* 2019; 12:e002617.
- 115 Thanassoulis G, Campbell CY, Owens DS, Smith JG, Smith AV, Peloso GM, *et al.* Genetic Associations with Valvular Calcification and Aortic Stenosis. *N Engl J Med* 2013; 368:503–512.
- 116 Guauque-Olarte S, Messika-Zeitoun D, Droit A, Lamontagne M, Tremblay-Marchand J, Lavoie-Charland E, *et al.* Calcium Signaling Pathway Genes RUNX2 and CACNA1C Are Associated With Calcific Aortic Valve Disease. *Circ Cardiovasc Genet* 2015; 8:812–822.
- 117 Ortlepp J, Hoffmann R, Ohme F, Lauscher J, Bleckmann F, Hanrath P. The vitamin D receptor genotype predisposes to the development of calcific aortic valve stenosis. *Heart* 2001; 85:635–638.
- 118 Zheng KH, Tsimikas S, Pawade T, Kroon J, Jenkins WSA, Doris MK, *et al.* Lipoprotein(a) and Oxidized Phospholipids Promote Valve Calcification in Patients With Aortic Stenosis. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2019; 73:2150–2162.
- 119 Yap CH, Saikrishnan N, Tamilselvan G, Vasilyev N, Yoganathan AP. The congenital bicuspid aortic valve can experience high-frequency unsteady shear stresses on its leaflet surface. *Am J Physiol Heart Circ Physiol* 2012; 303:H721–H731.
- 120 Beppu S, Suzuki S, Matsuda H, Ohmori F, Nagata S, Miyatake K. Rapidity of progression of aortic stenosis in patients with congenital bicuspid aortic valves. *Am J Cardiol* 1993; 71:322–327.
- 121 Cripe L, Andelfinger G, Martin LJ, Shooner K, Benson DW. Bicuspid aortic valve is heritable. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2004; 44:138–143.
- 122 Garg V, Muth AN, Ransom JF, Schluterman MK, Barnes R, King IN, *et al.* Mutations in NOTCH1 cause aortic valve disease. *Nature* 2005; 437:270–274.
- 123 Mohamed SA, Aherrahrou Z, Liptau H, Erasmi AW, Hagemann C, Wrobel S, *et al.* Novel missense mutations (p.T596M and p.P1797H) in NOTCH1 in patients with bicuspid aortic valve. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 2006; 345:1460–1465.
- 124 Artavanis-Tsakonas S, Rand MD, Lake RJ. Notch signaling: cell fate control and signal integration in development. *Science* 1999; 284:770–776.
- 125 Kostina A, Shishkova A, Ignatieva E, Irtyuga O, Bogdanova M, Levchuk K, *et al.* Different Notch signaling in cells from calcified bicuspid and tricuspid aortic valves. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 2018; 114:211–219.
- 126 Shi L-M, Tao J-W, Qiu X-B, Wang J, Yuan F, Xu L, *et al.* GATA5 loss-of-function mutations associated with congenital bicuspid aortic valve. *Int J Mol Med* 2014; 33:1219–1226.

- 127 Reiter JF, Alexander J, Rodaway A, Yelon D, Patient R, Holder N, *et al.* Gata5 is required for the development of the heart and endoderm in zebrafish. *Genes Dev* 1999; 13:2983–2995.
- 128 Laforest B, Andelfinger G, Nemer M. Loss of Gata5 in mice leads to bicuspid aortic valve. *J Clin Invest* 2011; 121:2876–2887.
- 129 Dargis N, Lamontagne M, Gaudreault N, Sbarra L, Henry C, Pibarot P, *et al.* Identification of Gender-Specific Genetic Variants in Patients With Bicuspid Aortic Valve. *Am J Cardiol* 2016; 117:420–426.
- 130 Bonachea EM, Zender G, White P, Corsmeier D, Newsom D, Fitzgerald-Butt S, *et al.* Use of a targeted, combinatorial next-generation sequencing approach for the study of bicuspid aortic valve. *BMC Med Genomics* 2014; 7:56.
- 131 O'Brien KD, Reichenbach DD, Marcovina SM, Kuusisto J, Alpers CE, Otto CM. Apolipoproteins B, (a), and E accumulate in the morphologically early lesion of "degenerative" valvular aortic stenosis. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 1996; 16:523–532.
- 132 Aikawa Elena, Otto Catherine M. Look More Closely at the Valve. *Circulation* 2012; 125:9–11.
- 133 Otto CM. Calcific Aortic Stenosis Time to Look More Closely at the Valve. *N Engl J Med* 2008; 359:1395–1398.
- 134 Wallby L, Steffensen T, Jonasson L, Broqvist M. Inflammatory Characteristics of Stenotic Aortic Valves: A Comparison between Rheumatic and Nonrheumatic Aortic Stenosis. *Cardiol Res Pract* 2013; 2013. doi:10.1155/2013/895215
- 135 Small A, Kiss D, Giri J, Anwaruddin S, Siddiqi H, Guerraty M, *et al.* Biomarkers of Calcific Aortic Valve Disease. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2017; 37:623–632.
- 136 Derbali H, Bossé Y, Côté N, Pibarot P, Audet A, Pépin A, *et al.* Increased Biglycan in Aortic Valve Stenosis Leads to the Overexpression of Phospholipid Transfer Protein via Toll-Like Receptor 2. *Am J Pathol* 2010; 176:2638–2645.
- 137 Osman N, Grande-Allen KJ, Ballinger ML, Getachew R, Marasco S, O'Brien KD, *et al.* Smad2-dependent glycosaminoglycan elongation in aortic valve interstitial cells enhances binding of LDL to proteoglycans. *Cardiovasc Pathol* 2013; 22:146–155.
- 138 Yu B, Hafiane A, Thanassoulis G, Ott L, Filwood N, Cerruti M, *et al.* Lipoprotein(a) Induces Human Aortic Valve Interstitial Cell Calcification. *JACC Basic Transl Sci* 2017; 2:358–371.
- 139 Zhong S, Li L, Shen X, Li Q, Xu W, Wang X, *et al.* An update on lipid oxidation and inflammation in cardiovascular diseases. *Free Radic Biol Med* 2019; 144:266–278.
- 140 Bergmark C, Dewan A, Orsoni A, Merki E, Miller ER, Shin M-J, *et al.* A novel function of lipoprotein [a] as a preferential carrier of oxidized phospholipids in human plasma. *J Lipid Res* 2008; 49:2230–2239.

- 141 Rahaman SO, Lennon DJ, Febbraio M, Podrez EA, Hazen SL, Silverstein RL. A CD36dependent signaling cascade is necessary for macrophage foam cell formation. *Cell Metab* 2006; 4:211–221.
- 142 Syväranta S, Alanne-Kinnunen M, Oörni K, Oksjoki R, Kupari M, Kovanen PT, *et al.* Potential pathological roles for oxidized low-density lipoprotein and scavenger receptors SR-AI, CD36, and LOX-1 in aortic valve stenosis. *Atherosclerosis* 2014; 235:398–407.
- 143 Bouchareb R, Mahmut A, Nsaibia MJ, Boulanger M-C, Dahou A, Lépine J-L, *et al.* Autotaxin Derived From Lipoprotein(a) and Valve Interstitial Cells Promotes Inflammation and Mineralization of the Aortic Valve. *Circulation* 2015; 132:677–690.
- 144 Mahmut A, Boulanger M-C, El Husseini D, Fournier D, Bouchareb R, Després J-P, *et al.* Elevated Expression of Lipoprotein-Associated Phospholipase A2 in Calcific Aortic Valve Disease: Implications for Valve Mineralization. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2014; 63:460–469.
- 145 Wilensky RL, Shi Y, Mohler ER, Hamamdzic D, Burgert ME, Li J, *et al.* Inhibition of lipoprotein-associated phospholipase A2 reduces complex coronary atherosclerotic plaque development. *Nat Med* 2008; 14:1059–1066.
- 146 Nagy E, Bäck M. Epigenetic regulation of 5-lipoxygenase in the phenotypic plasticity of valvular interstitial cells associated with aortic valve stenosis. *FEBS Lett* 2012; 586:1325–1329.
- 147 Wirrig EE, Gomez MV, Hinton RB, Yutzey KE. COX2 Inhibition Reduces Aortic Valve Calcification In Vivo. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2015; 35:938–947.
- 148 Nsaibia MJ, Boulanger M-C, Bouchareb R, Mkannez G, Le Quang K, Hadji F, *et al.* OxLDLderived lysophosphatidic acid promotes the progression of aortic valve stenosis through a LPAR1-RhoA–NF-κB pathway. *Cardiovasc Res* 2017; 113:1351–1363.
- 149 Laguna-Fernandez A, Carracedo M, Jeanson G, Nagy E, Eriksson P, Caligiuri G, *et al.* Iron alters valvular interstitial cell function and is associated with calcification in aortic stenosis. *Eur Heart J* 2016; 37:3532–3535.
- 150 Day SM, Duquaine D, Mundada LV, Menon RG, Khan BV, Rajagopalan S, *et al.* Chronic iron administration increases vascular oxidative stress and accelerates arterial thrombosis. *Circulation* 2003; 107:2601–2606.
- 151 Pan L, Zhu B, Hao W, Zeng X, Vlahopoulos SA, Hazra TK, et al. Oxidized Guanine Base Lesions Function in 8-Oxoguanine DNA Glycosylase-1-mediated Epigenetic Regulation of Nuclear Factor κB-driven Gene Expression. J Biol Chem 2016; 291:25553–25566.
- 152 Tabaei S, Tabaee SS. DNA methylation abnormalities in atherosclerosis. *Artif Cells Nanomedicine Biotechnol* 2019; 47:2031–2041.
- 153 Aikawa E, Whittaker P, Farber M, Mendelson K, Padera RF, Aikawa M, *et al.* Human semilunar cardiac valve remodeling by activated cells from fetus to adult: implications for postnatal adaptation, pathology, and tissue engineering. *Circulation* 2006; 113:1344–1352.

- 154 Chen J-H, Yip CYY, Sone ED, Simmons CA. Identification and Characterization of Aortic Valve Mesenchymal Progenitor Cells with Robust Osteogenic Calcification Potential. *Am J Pathol* 2009; 174:1109–1119.
- 155 Gomez-Stallons MV, Wirrig-Schwendeman EE, Hassel KR, Conway SJ, Yutzey KE. BMP Signaling is Required for Aortic Valve Calcification. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2016; 36:1398–1405.
- 156 Rajamannan NM, Subramaniam M, Rickard D, Stock SR, Donovan J, Springett M, *et al.* Human Aortic Valve Calcification Is Associated With an Osteoblast Phenotype. *Circulation* 2003; 107:2181–2184.
- 157 Mohler ER, Gannon F, Reynolds C, Zimmerman R, Keane MG, Kaplan FS. Bone formation and inflammation in cardiac valves. *Circulation* 2001; 103:1522–1528.
- 158 Wirrig EE, Hinton RB, Yutzey KE. Differential expression of cartilage and bone-related proteins in pediatric and adult diseased aortic valves. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 2011; 50:561–569.
- 159 Chen J-H, Chen WLK, Sider KL, Yip CYY, Simmons CA. β-catenin mediates mechanically regulated, transforming growth factor-β1-induced myofibroblast differentiation of aortic valve interstitial cells. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2011; 31:590–597.
- 160 Yip CYY, Chen J-H, Zhao R, Simmons CA. Calcification by Valve Interstitial Cells Is Regulated by the Stiffness of the Extracellular Matrix. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2009; 29:936–942.
- 161 Bogdanova M, Kostina A, Zihlavnikova Enayati K, Zabirnyk A, Malashicheva A, Stensløkken K-O, *et al.* Inflammation and Mechanical Stress Stimulate Osteogenic Differentiation of Human Aortic Valve Interstitial Cells. *Front Physiol* 2018; 9:1635.
- 162 Yang X, Meng X, Su X, Mauchley DC, Ao L, Cleveland JC, *et al.* Bone morphogenic protein 2 induces Runx2 and osteopontin expression in human aortic valve interstitial cells: Role of Smad1 and extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* 2009; 138:1008-1015.e1.
- 163 Helske S, Lindstedt KA, Laine M, Mäyränpää M, Werkkala K, Lommi J, et al. Induction of local angiotensin II-producing systems in stenotic aortic valves. J Am Coll Cardiol 2004; 44:1859–1866.
- 164 Ghaisas NK, Foley JB, O'Briain DS, Crean P, Kelleher D, Walsh M. Adhesion molecules in nonrheumatic aortic valve disease: endothelial expression, serum levels and effects of valve replacement. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2000; 36:2257–2262.
- 165 Sucosky P, Balachandran K, Elhammali A, Jo H, Yoganathan AP. Altered Shear Stress Stimulates Upregulation of Endothelial VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 in a BMP-4– and TGF-β1– Dependent Pathway. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2009; 29:254–260.
- 166 Mathieu P, Bouchareb R, Boulanger M-C. Innate and Adaptive Immunity in Calcific Aortic Valve Disease. *J Immunol Res* 2015; 2015. doi:10.1155/2015/851945

- 167 Li G, Qiao W, Zhang W, Li F, Shi J, Dong N. The shift of macrophages toward M1 phenotype promotes aortic valvular calcification. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* 2017; 153:1318-1327.e1.
- 168 Kaden JJ, Dempfle C-E, Grobholz R, Tran H-T, Kiliç R, Sarikoç A, *et al.* Interleukin-1 beta promotes matrix metalloproteinase expression and cell proliferation in calcific aortic valve stenosis. *Atherosclerosis* 2003; 170:205–211.
- 169 Xu K, Zhou T, Huang Y, Chi Q, Shi J, Zhu P, *et al.* Anthraquinone Emodin Inhibits Tumor Necrosis Factor Alpha-Induced Calcification of Human Aortic Valve Interstitial Cells via the NF-κB Pathway. *Front Pharmacol* 2018; 9. doi:10.3389/fphar.2018.01328
- 170 Yu Z, Seya K, Daitoku K, Motomura S, Fukuda I, Furukawa K-I. Tumor necrosis factor-α accelerates the calcification of human aortic valve interstitial cells obtained from patients with calcific aortic valve stenosis via the BMP2-DIx5 pathway. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* 2011; 337:16–23.
- 171 El Husseini D, Boulanger M-C, Mahmut A, Bouchareb R, Laflamme M-H, Fournier D, *et al.* P2Y2 receptor represses IL-6 expression by valve interstitial cells through Akt: Implication for calcific aortic valve disease. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 2014; 72:146–156.
- 172 Helske S, Syväranta S, Kupari M, Lappalainen J, Laine M, Lommi J, *et al.* Possible role for mast cell-derived cathepsin G in the adverse remodelling of stenotic aortic valves. *Eur Heart J* 2006; 27:1495–1504.
- 173 Aikawa E, Nahrendorf M, Sosnovik D, Lok VM, Jaffer FA, Aikawa M, *et al.* Multimodality molecular imaging identifies proteolytic and osteogenic activities in early aortic valve disease. *Circulation* 2007; 115:377–386.
- 174 Edep ME, Shirani J, Wolf P, Brown DL. Matrix Metalloproteinase Expression in Nonrheumatic Aortic Stenosis. *Cardiovasc Pathol* 2000; 9:281–286.
- 175 Kaden JJ, Dempfle C-E, Grobholz R, Fischer CS, Vocke DC, Kılıç R, *et al.* Inflammatory regulation of extracellular matrix remodeling in calcific aortic valve stenosis. *Cardiovasc Pathol* 2005; 14:80–87.
- 176 Wallby L, Janerot-Sjöberg B, Steffensen T, Broqvist M. T lymphocyte infiltration in nonrheumatic aortic stenosis: a comparative descriptive study between tricuspid and bicuspid aortic valves. *Heart* 2002; 88:348–351.
- 177 Natorska J, Marek G, Sadowski J, Undas A. Presence of B cells within aortic valves in patients with aortic stenosis: Relation to severity of the disease. *J Cardiol* 2016; 67:80–85.
- 178 Hinton RB, Lincoln J, Deutsch GH, Osinska H, Manning PB, Benson DW, *et al.* Extracellular matrix remodeling and organization in developing and diseased aortic valves. *Circ Res* 2006; 98:1431–1438.
- 179 Stephens EH, Chu C-K, Grande-Allen KJ. Valve proteoglycan content and glycosaminoglycan fine structure are unique to microstructure, mechanical load and age: Relevance to an age-specific tissue-engineered heart valve. *Acta Biomater* 2008; 4:1148–1160.

- 180 Fondard O, Detaint D, lung B, Choqueux C, Adle-Biassette H, Jarraya M, *et al.* Extracellular matrix remodelling in human aortic valve disease: the role of matrix metalloproteinases and their tissue inhibitors. *Eur Heart J* 2005; 26:1333–1341.
- 181 Soini Y, Satta J, Määttä M, Autio-Harmainen H. Expression of MMP2, MMP9, MT1-MMP, TIMP1, and TIMP2 mRNA in valvular lesions of the heart. *J Pathol* 2001; 194:225–231.
- 182 Helske S, Syväranta S, Lindstedt KA, Lappalainen J, Oörni K, Mäyränpää MI, *et al.* Increased expression of elastolytic cathepsins S, K, and V and their inhibitor cystatin C in stenotic aortic valves. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2006; 26:1791–1798.
- 183 Akat K, Borggrefe M, Kaden JJ. Aortic valve calcification: basic science to clinical practice. *Heart* 2009; 95:616–623.
- 184 Eriksen HA, Satta J, Risteli J, Veijola M, Väre P, Soini Y. Type I and type III collagen synthesis and composition in the valve matrix in aortic valve stenosis. *Atherosclerosis* 2006; 189:91–98.
- 185 Fielitz J, Hein S, Mitrovic V, Pregla R, Zurbrügg HR, Warnecke C, *et al.* Activation of the cardiac renin-angiotensin system and increased myocardial collagen expression in human aortic valve disease. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2001; 37:1443–1449.
- 186 O'Brien KD, Shavelle DM, Caulfield MT, McDonald TO, Olin-Lewis K, Otto CM, *et al.* Association of angiotensin-converting enzyme with low-density lipoprotein in aortic valvular lesions and in human plasma. *Circulation* 2002; 106:2224–2230.
- 187 Stephens EH, Saltarrelli JG, Baggett LS, Nandi I, Kuo JJ, Davis AR, *et al.* Differential Proteoglycan and Hyaluronan Distribution in Calcified Aortic Valves. *Cardiovasc Pathol Off J Soc Cardiovasc Pathol* 2011; 20:334–342.
- 188 Artiach G, Carracedo M, Seime T, Plunde O, Laguna-Fernandez A, Matic L, *et al.* Proteoglycan 4 is Increased in Human Calcified Aortic Valves and Enhances Valvular Interstitial Cell Calcification. *Cells* 2020; 9. doi:10.3390/cells9030684
- 189 Macri L, Silverstein D, Clark RAF. Growth factor binding to the pericellular matrix and its importance in tissue engineering. *Adv Drug Deliv Rev* 2007; 59:1366–1381.
- 190 Song R, Ao L, Zhao K, Zheng D, Venardos N, Fullerton DA, *et al.* Soluble biglycan induces the production of ICAM-1 and MCP-1 in human aortic valve interstitial cells through TLR2/4 and the ERK1/2 pathway. *Inflamm Res Off J Eur Histamine Res Soc Al* 2014; 63:703–710.
- 191 Soini Y, Salo T, Satta J. Angiogenesis is involved in the pathogenesis of nonrheumatic aortic valve stenosis. *Hum Pathol* 2003; 34:756–763.
- 192 Perrotta I, Moraca FM, Sciangula A, Aquila S, Mazzulla S. HIF-1α and VEGF: Immunohistochemical Profile and Possible Function in Human Aortic Valve Stenosis. *Ultrastruct Pathol* 2015; 39:198–206.
- 193 Jain T, Nikolopoulou EA, Xu Q, Qu A. Hypoxia inducible factor as a therapeutic target for atherosclerosis. *Pharmacol Ther* 2018; 183:22–33.

- 194 Charest A, Pépin A, Shetty R, Côté C, Voisine P, Dagenais F, *et al.* Distribution of SPARC during neovascularisation of degenerative aortic stenosis. *Heart* 2006; 92:1844–1849.
- 195 Akahori H, Tsujino T, Naito Y, Matsumoto M, Lee-Kawabata M, Ohyanagi M, *et al.* Intraleaflet haemorrhage is associated with rapid progression of degenerative aortic valve stenosis. *Eur Heart J* 2011; 32:888–896.
- 196 Akahori H, Tsujino T, Naito Y, Yoshida C, Lee-Kawabata M, Ohyanagi M, *et al.* Intraleaflet haemorrhage as a mechanism of rapid progression of stenosis in bicuspid aortic valve. *Int J Cardiol* 2013; 167:514–518.
- 197 Cottignoli V, Cavarretta E, Salvador L, Valfré C, Maras A. Morphological and Chemical Study of Pathological Deposits in Human Aortic and Mitral Valve Stenosis: A Biomineralogical Contribution. *Pathol Res Int* 2015; 2015. doi:10.1155/2015/342984
- 198 Bertazzo S, Gentleman E, Cloyd KL, Chester AH, Yacoub MH, Stevens MM. Nanoanalytical electron microscopy reveals fundamental insights into human cardiovascular tissue calcification. *Nat Mater* 2013; 12:576–583.
- 199 Tomazic BB, Edwards WD, Schoen FJ. Physicochemical characterization of natural and bioprosthetic heart valve calcific deposits: Implications for prevention. *Ann Thorac Surg* 1995; 60:S322–S327.
- 200 Bertazzo S, Gentleman E. Aortic valve calcification: a bone of contention. *Eur Heart J* 2017; 38:1189–1193.
- 201 Bakhshian Nik A, Hutcheson JD, Aikawa E. Extracellular Vesicles As Mediators of Cardiovascular Calcification. *Front Cardiovasc Med* 2017; 4. doi:10.3389/fcvm.2017.00078
- 202 Bouchareb R, Boulanger M-C, Fournier D, Pibarot P, Messaddeq Y, Mathieu P. Mechanical strain induces the production of spheroid mineralized microparticles in the aortic valve through a RhoA/ROCK-dependent mechanism. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 2014; 67:49–59.
- 203 New SE, Goettsch C, Aikawa M, Marchini JF, Shibasaki M, Yabusaki K, et al. Macrophage-Derived Matrix Vesicles: An Alternative Novel Mechanism for Microcalcification in Atherosclerotic Plaques. Circ Res 2013; 113:72–77.
- 204 Blaser MC, Aikawa E. Roles and Regulation of Extracellular Vesicles in Cardiovascular Mineral Metabolism. *Front Cardiovasc Med* 2018; 5. doi:10.3389/fcvm.2018.00187
- 205 Gerke V, Creutz CE, Moss SE. Annexins: linking Ca 2+ signalling to membrane dynamics. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2005; 6:449–461.
- 206 Azpiazu D, Gonzalo S, Villa-Bellosta R. Tissue Non-Specific Alkaline Phosphatase and Vascular Calcification: A Potential Therapeutic Target. *Curr Cardiol Rev* 2019; 15:91–95.
- 207 O'Young J, Liao Y, Xiao Y, Jalkanen J, Lajoie G, Karttunen M, *et al.* Matrix Gla protein inhibits ectopic calcification by a direct interaction with hydroxyapatite crystals. *J Am Chem Soc* 2011; 133:18406–18412.

- 208 Sweatt A, Sane DC, Hutson SM, Wallin R. Matrix Gla protein (MGP) and bone morphogenetic protein-2 in aortic calcified lesions of aging rats. *J Thromb Haemost* 2003; 1:178–185.
- 209 Ueland T, Gullestad L, Dahl CP, Aukrust P, Aakhus S, Solberg OG, *et al.* Undercarboxylated matrix Gla protein is associated with indices of heart failure and mortality in symptomatic aortic stenosis: MGP in AS. *J Intern Med* 2010; 268:483–492.
- 210 Roumeliotis S, Dounousi E, Eleftheriadis T, Liakopoulos V. Association of the Inactive Circulating Matrix Gla Protein with Vitamin K Intake, Calcification, Mortality, and Cardiovascular Disease: A Review. *Int J Mol Sci* 2019; 20. doi:10.3390/ijms20030628
- 211 Dalmeijer GW, van der Schouw YT, Vermeer C, Magdeleyns EJ, Schurgers LJ, Beulens JWJ. Circulating matrix Gla protein is associated with coronary artery calcification and vitamin K status in healthy women. *J Nutr Biochem* 2013; 24:624–628.
- 212 Brandenburg VM, Reinartz S, Kaesler N, Krüger T, Dirrichs T, Kramann R, *et al.* Slower Progress of Aortic Valve Calcification With Vitamin K Supplementation: Results From a Prospective Interventional Proof-of-Concept Study. *Circulation* 2017; 135:2081–2083.
- 213 Goding JW, Grobben B, Slegers H. Physiological and pathophysiological functions of the ecto-nucleotide pyrophosphatase/phosphodiesterase family. *Biochim Biophys Acta BBA Mol Basis Dis* 2003; 1638:1–19.
- 214 Johnson Kristen, Polewski Monika, van Etten Deborah, Terkeltaub Robert. Chondrogenesis Mediated by PPi Depletion Promotes Spontaneous Aortic Calcification in NPP1-/- Mice. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2005; 25:686–691.
- 215 Côté N, El Husseini D, Pépin A, Guauque-Olarte S, Ducharme V, Bouchard-Cannon P, *et al.* ATP acts as a survival signal and prevents the mineralization of aortic valve. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 2012; 52:1191–1202.
- 216 Blackburn EH, Greider CW, Henderson E, Lee MS, Shampay J, Shippen-Lentz D. Recognition and elongation of telomeres by telomerase. *Genome* 1989; 31:553–560.
- 217 de Lange T. Shelterin: the protein complex that shapes and safeguards human telomeres. *Genes Dev* 2005; 19:2100–2110.
- 218 Meyne J, Ratliff RL, Moyzis RK. Conservation of the human telomere sequence (TTAGGG)n among vertebrates. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* 1989; 86:7049–7053.
- 219 Griffith JD, Comeau L, Rosenfield S, Stansel RM, Bianchi A, Moss H, et al. Mammalian telomeres end in a large duplex loop. *Cell* 1999; 97:503–514.
- 220 Sarek G, Vannier J-B, Panier S, Petrini JHJ, Boulton SJ. TRF2 Recruits RTEL1 to Telomeres in S Phase to Promote T-Loop Unwinding. *Mol Cell* 2015; 57:622–635.
- 221 Lingner J, Cooper JP, Cech TR. Telomerase and DNA end replication: no longer a lagging strand problem? *Science* 1995; 269:1533–1534.
- 222 Hayflick L, Moorhead PS. The serial cultivation of human diploid cell strains. *Exp Cell Res* 1961; 25:585–621.

- 223 Slagboom PE, Droog S, Boomsma DI. Genetic determination of telomere size in humans: a twin study of three age groups. *Am J Hum Genet* 1994; 55:876–882.
- 224 Takubo K, Izumiyama-Shimomura N, Honma N, Sawabe M, Arai T, Kato M, *et al.* Telomere lengths are characteristic in each human individual. *Exp Gerontol* 2002; 37:523–531.
- 225 Harley CB, Futcher AB, Greider CW. Telomeres shorten during ageing of human fibroblasts. *Nature* 1990; 345:458–460.
- 226 Counter CM, Avilion AA, LeFeuvre CE, Stewart NG, Greider CW, Harley CB, *et al.* Telomere shortening associated with chromosome instability is arrested in immortal cells which express telomerase activity. *EMBO J* 1992; 11:1921–1929.
- 227 Greider CW, Blackburn EH. Identification of a specific telomere terminal transferase activity in Tetrahymena extracts. *Cell* 1985; 43:405–413.
- 228 Blackburn EH, Collins K. Telomerase: An RNP Enzyme Synthesizes DNA. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 2011; 3. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a003558
- 229 Feng J, Funk WD, Wang SS, Weinrich SL, Avilion AA, Chiu CP, *et al.* The RNA component of human telomerase. *Science* 1995; 269:1236–1241.
- 230 Shay JW, Wright WE. Telomeres and telomerase: three decades of progress. *Nat Rev Genet* 2019; 20:299–309.
- 231 Weinrich SL, Pruzan R, Ma L, Ouellette M, Tesmer VM, Holt SE, *et al.* Reconstitution of human telomerase with the template RNA component hTR and the catalytic protein subunit hTRT. *Nat Genet* 1997; 17:498–502.
- 232 Wu RA, Upton HE, Vogan JM, Collins K. Telomerase Mechanism of Telomere Synthesis. *Annu Rev Biochem* 2017; 86:439–460.
- 233 Mitchell JR, Wood E, Collins K. A telomerase component is defective in the human disease dyskeratosis congenita. *Nature* 1999; 402:551–555.
- 234 Venteicher AS, Abreu EB, Meng Z, McCann KE, Terns RM, Veenstra TD, *et al.* A human telomerase holoenzyme protein required for Cajal body localization and telomere synthesis. *Science* 2009; 323:644–648.
- 235 Trinkle-Mulcahy L, Sleeman JE. The Cajal body and the nucleolus: "In a relationship" or "It's complicated"? *RNA Biol* 2017; 14:739–751.
- 236 Zhao Y, Sfeir AJ, Zou Y, Buseman CM, Chow TT, Shay JW, et al. Telomere extension occurs at most chromosome ends and is uncoupled from fill-in in human cancer cells. Cell 2009; 138:463–475.
- 237 Teixeira MT, Arneric M, Sperisen P, Lingner J. Telomere Length Homeostasis Is Achieved via a Switch between Telomerase- Extendible and -Nonextendible States. *Cell* 2004; 117:323–335.
- 238 Greider CW. Regulating telomere length from the inside out: the replication fork model. *Genes Dev* 2016; 30:1483–1491.

- 239 Wright WE, Piatyszek MA, Rainey WE, Byrd W, Shay JW. Telomerase activity in human germline and embryonic tissues and cells. *Dev Genet* 1996; 18:173–179.
- 240 Shay JW, Wright WE. Telomerase activity in human cancer. *Curr Opin Oncol* 1996; 8:66–71.
- 241 Shay JW, Wright WE. Telomeres and telomerase: implications for cancer and aging. *Radiat Res* 2001; 155:188–193.
- 242 Shay JW, Bacchetti S. A survey of telomerase activity in human cancer. *Eur J Cancer* 1997; 33:787–791.
- 243 Shay JW, Wright WE. Role of telomeres and telomerase in cancer. *Semin Cancer Biol* 2011; 21:349–353.
- 244 Hiyama E, Hiyama K. Telomere and telomerase in stem cells. *Br J Cancer* 2007; 96:1020–1024.
- 245 Weng NP, Levine BL, June CH, Hodes RJ. Regulated expression of telomerase activity in human T lymphocyte development and activation. *J Exp Med* 1996; 183:2471–2479.
- 246 Huang E (Elijah), Tedone E, O'Hara R, Cornelius C, Lai T-P, Ludlow A, *et al.* The Maintenance of Telomere Length in CD28+ T Cells During T Lymphocyte Stimulation. *Sci Rep* 2017; 7. doi:10.1038/s41598-017-05174-7
- 247 Ségal-Bendirdjian E, Geli V. Non-canonical Roles of Telomerase: Unraveling the Imbroglio. *Front Cell Dev Biol* 2019; 7. doi:10.3389/fcell.2019.00332
- 248 Lindvall C, Hou M, Komurasaki T, Zheng C, Henriksson M, Sedivy JM, *et al.* Molecular Characterization of Human Telomerase Reverse Transcriptase-immortalized Human Fibroblasts by Gene Expression Profiling: Activation of the Epiregulin Gene. *Cancer Res* 2003; 63:1743–1747.
- 249 Santos JH, Meyer JN, Skorvaga M, Annab LA, Houten BV. Mitochondrial hTERT exacerbates free-radical-mediated mtDNA damage. *Aging Cell* 2004; 3:399–411.
- 250 Yu J, Yuan X, Sjöholm L, Liu T, Kong F, Ekström TJ, *et al.* Telomerase reverse transcriptase regulates DNMT3B expression/aberrant DNA methylation phenotype and AKT activation in hepatocellular carcinoma. *Cancer Lett* 2018; 434:33–41.
- 251 Young JI, Sedivy JM, Smith JR. Telomerase Expression in Normal Human Fibroblasts Stabilizes DNA 5-Methylcytosine Transferase I. *J Biol Chem* 2003; 278:19904–19908.
- 252 Ghosh A, Saginc G, Leow SC, Khattar E, Shin EM, Yan TD, *et al.* Telomerase directly regulates NF-κB-dependent transcription. *Nat Cell Biol* 2012; 14:1270–1281.
- 253 Park J-I, Venteicher AS, Hong JY, Choi J, Jun S, Shkreli M, *et al.* Telomerase modulates Wnt signalling by association with target gene chromatin. *Nature* 2009; 460:66–72.
- 254 Listerman I, Gazzaniga FS, Blackburn EH. An Investigation of the Effects of the Core Protein Telomerase Reverse Transcriptase on Wnt Signaling in Breast Cancer Cells. *Mol Cell Biol* 2014; 34:280–289.
- 255 Maida Y, Yasukawa M, Okamoto N, Ohka S, Kinoshita K, Totoki Y, *et al.* Involvement of telomerase reverse transcriptase in heterochromatin maintenance. *Mol Cell Biol* 2014; 34:1576–1593.
- 256 Listerman I, Sun J, Gazzaniga FS, Lukas JL, Blackburn EH. The major reversetranscriptase-incompetent splice variant of the human telomerase protein inhibits telomerase activity but protects from apoptosis. *Cancer Res* 2013; 73:2817–2828.
- 257 Yi X, White DM, Aisner DL, Baur JA, Wright WE, Shay JW. An Alternate Splicing Variant of the Human Telomerase Catalytic Subunit Inhibits Telomerase Activity. *Neoplasia N Y N* 2000; 2:433–440.
- 258 Zhu S, Rousseau P, Lauzon C, Gandin V, Topisirovic I, Autexier C. Inactive C-terminal telomerase reverse transcriptase insertion splicing variants are dominant-negative inhibitors of telomerase. *Biochimie* 2014; 101:93–103.
- 259 Tchkonia T, Zhu Y, van Deursen J, Campisi J, Kirkland JL. Cellular senescence and the senescent secretory phenotype: therapeutic opportunities. *J Clin Invest* 2013; 123:966–972.
- 260 Rodier F, Campisi J. Four faces of cellular senescence. J Cell Biol 2011; 192:547–556.
- 261 He S, Sharpless NE. Senescence in Health and Disease. Cell 2017; 169:1000–1011.
- 262 Dimri GP, Lee X, Basile G, Acosta M, Scott G, Roskelley C, *et al.* A biomarker that identifies senescent human cells in culture and in aging skin in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1995; 92:9363–9367.
- 263 Cai Y, Zhou H, Zhu Y, Sun Q, Ji Y, Xue A, *et al.* Elimination of senescent cells by βgalactosidase-targeted prodrug attenuates inflammation and restores physical function in aged mice. *Cell Res* 2020; :1–16.
- 264 Xu M, Pirtskhalava T, Farr JN, Weigand BM, Palmer AK, Weivoda MM, *et al.* Senolytics improve physical function and increase lifespan in old age. *Nat Med* 2018; 24:1246–1256.
- 265 Baker DJ, Wijshake T, Tchkonia T, LeBrasseur NK, Childs BG, van de Sluis B, *et al.* Clearance of p16lnk4a-positive senescent cells delays ageing-associated disorders. *Nature* 2011; 479:232–236.
- 266 Hashimoto M, Asai A, Kawagishi H, Mikawa R, Iwashita Y, Kanayama K, *et al.* Elimination of p19ARF-expressing cells enhances pulmonary function in mice. *JCI Insight*, 1. doi:10.1172/jci.insight.87732
- 267 Benetti R, García-Cao M, Blasco MA. Telomere length regulates the epigenetic status of mammalian telomeres and subtelomeres. *Nat Genet* 2007; 39:243–250.
- 268 Kulkarni A, Zschenker O, Reynolds G, Miller D, Murnane JohnP. Effect of Telomere Proximity on Telomere Position Effect, Chromosome Healing, and Sensitivity to DNA Double-Strand Breaks in a Human Tumor Cell Line. *Mol Cell Biol* 2010; 30:578–589.

- 269 Hayashi MT, Cesare AJ, Fitzpatrick JAJ, Lazzerini-Denchi E, Karlseder J. A Telomere Dependent DNA Damage Checkpoint Induced by Prolonged Mitotic Arrest. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* 2012; 19:387–394.
- 270 Herbig U, Jobling WA, Chen BPC, Chen DJ, Sedivy JM. Telomere shortening triggers senescence of human cells through a pathway involving ATM, p53, and p21(CIP1), but not p16(INK4a). *Mol Cell* 2004; 14:501–513.
- 271 Chin L, Artandi SE, Shen Q, Tam A, Lee S-L, Gottlieb GJ, *et al.* p53 Deficiency Rescues the Adverse Effects of Telomere Loss and Cooperates with Telomere Dysfunction to Accelerate Carcinogenesis. *Cell* 1999; 97:527–538.
- 272 Maciejowski J, de Lange T. Telomeres in cancer: tumour suppression and genome instability. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 2017; 18:175–186.
- 273 López-Otín C, Blasco MA, Partridge L, Serrano M, Kroemer G. The Hallmarks of Aging. *Cell* 2013; 153:1194–1217.
- 274 Lapham K, Kvale MN, Lin J, Connell S, Croen LA, Dispensa BP, et al. Automated Assay of Telomere Length Measurement and Informatics for 100,000 Subjects in the Genetic Epidemiology Research on Adult Health and Aging (GERA) Cohort. Genetics 2015; 200:1061–1072.
- 275 Cawthon RM, Smith KR, O'Brien E, Sivatchenko A, Kerber RA. Association between telomere length in blood and mortality in people aged 60 years or older. *Lancet Lond Engl* 2003; 361:393–395.
- 276 Müezzinler A, Zaineddin AK, Brenner H. A systematic review of leukocyte telomere length and age in adults. *Ageing Res Rev* 2013; 12:509–519.
- 277 Sabharwal S, Verhulst S, Guirguis G, Kark JD, Labat C, Roche NE, *et al.* Telomere length dynamics in early life: the blood-and-muscle model. *FASEB J Off Publ Fed Am Soc Exp Biol* 2018; 32:529–534.
- 278 Frenck RW, Blackburn EH, Shannon KM. The rate of telomere sequence loss in human leukocytes varies with age. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1998; 95:5607–5610.
- 279 Aubert G, Baerlocher GM, Vulto I, Poon SS, Lansdorp PM. Collapse of telomere homeostasis in hematopoietic cells caused by heterozygous mutations in telomerase genes. *PLoS Genet* 2012; 8:e1002696.
- 280 Benetos A, Verhulst S, Labat C, Lai T-P, Girerd N, Toupance S, *et al.* Telomere length tracking in children and their parents: implications for adult onset diseases. *FASEB J* 2019; 33:14248–14253.
- 281 Berglund K, Reynolds CA, Ploner A, Gerritsen L, Hovatta I, Pedersen NL, *et al.* Longitudinal decline of leukocyte telomere length in old age and the association with sex and genetic risk. *Aging* 2016; 8:1398–1407.
- 282 Benetos A, Kark JD, Susser E, Kimura M, Sinnreich R, Chen W, *et al.* Tracking and fixed ranking of leukocyte telomere length across the adult life course. *Aging Cell* 2013; 12:615–621.

- 283 Hjelmborg JB, Dalgård C, Möller S, Steenstrup T, Kimura M, Christensen K, *et al.* The heritability of leucocyte telomere length dynamics. *J Med Genet* 2015; 52:297–302.
- 284 Bischoff C, Graakjaer J, Petersen HC, Hjelmborg J v B, Vaupel JW, Bohr V, *et al.* The heritability of telomere length among the elderly and oldest-old. *Twin Res Hum Genet Off J Int Soc Twin Stud* 2005; 8:433–439.
- 285 De Meyer T, Vandepitte K, Denil S, De Buyzere ML, Rietzschel ER, Bekaert S. A nongenetic, epigenetic-like mechanism of telomere length inheritance? *Eur J Hum Genet* 2014; 22:10–11.
- 286 Graakjaer J, Bischoff C, Korsholm L, Holstebroe S, Vach W, Bohr VA, *et al.* The pattern of chromosome-specific variations in telomere length in humans is determined by inherited, telomere-near factors and is maintained throughout life. *Mech Ageing Dev* 2003; 124:629–640.
- 287 Graakjaer J, Londono-Vallejo JA, Christensen K, Kølvraa S. The Pattern of Chromosome-Specific Variations in Telomere Length in Humans Shows Signs of Heritability and Is Maintained through Life. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 2006; 1067:311–316.
- 288 Jeanclos E, Schork NJ, Kyvik KO, Kimura M, Skurnick JH, Aviv A. Telomere length inversely correlates with pulse pressure and is highly familial. *Hypertens Dallas Tex 1979* 2000; 36:195–200.
- 289 Vasa-Nicotera M, Brouilette S, Mangino M, Thompson JR, Braund P, Clemitson J-R, *et al.* Mapping of a major locus that determines telomere length in humans. *Am J Hum Genet* 2005; 76:147–151.
- 290 Bakaysa SL, Mucci LA, Slagboom PE, Boomsma DI, McClearn GE, Johansson B, *et al.* Telomere length predicts survival independent of genetic influences. *Aging Cell* 2007; 6:769–774.
- 291 Andrew T, Aviv A, Falchi M, Surdulescu GL, Gardner JP, Lu X, *et al.* Mapping genetic loci that determine leukocyte telomere length in a large sample of unselected female sibling pairs. *Am J Hum Genet* 2006; 78:480–486.
- 292 Codd V, Nelson CP, Albrecht E, Mangino M, Deelen J, Buxton JL, *et al.* Identification of seven loci affecting mean telomere length and their association with disease. *Nat Genet* 2013; 45:422–427.
- 293 Mangino M, Brouilette S, Braund P, Tirmizi N, Vasa-Nicotera M, Thompson JR, *et al.* A regulatory SNP of the BICD1 gene contributes to telomere length variation in humans. *Hum Mol Genet* 2008; 17:2518–2523.
- 294 Mangino M, Hwang S-J, Spector TD, Hunt SC, Kimura M, Fitzpatrick AL, *et al.* Genomewide meta-analysis points to CTC1 and ZNF676 as genes regulating telomere homeostasis in humans. *Hum Mol Genet* 2012; 21:5385–5394.
- 295 Grozdanov PN, Roy S, Kittur N, Meier UT. SHQ1 is required prior to NAF1 for assembly of H/ACA small nucleolar and telomerase RNPs. *RNA N Y N* 2009; 15:1188–1197.

- 296 Porreca RM, Glousker G, Awad A, Matilla Fernandez MI, Gibaud A, Naucke C, *et al.* Human RTEL1 stabilizes long G-overhangs allowing telomerase-dependent overextension. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2018; 46:4533–4545.
- 297 Uringa E-J, Lisaingo K, Pickett HA, Brind'Amour J, Rohde J-H, Zelensky A, *et al.* RTEL1 contributes to DNA replication and repair and telomere maintenance. *Mol Biol Cell* 2012; 23:2782–2792.
- 298 Wan M, Qin J, Songyang Z, Liu D. OB fold-containing protein 1 (OBFC1), a human homolog of yeast Stn1, associates with TPP1 and is implicated in telomere length regulation. *J Biol Chem* 2009; 284:26725–26731.
- 299 Miyake Y, Nakamura M, Nabetani A, Shimamura S, Tamura M, Yonehara S, *et al.* RPA-like mammalian Ctc1-Stn1-Ten1 complex binds to single-stranded DNA and protects telomeres independently of the Pot1 pathway. *Mol Cell* 2009; 36:193–206.
- 300 Mangino M, Christiansen L, Stone R, Hunt SC, Horvath K, Eisenberg DTA, *et al.* DCAF4, a novel gene associated with leucocyte telomere length. *J Med Genet* 2015; 52:157–162.
- 301 Holohan B, Wright WE, Shay JW. Telomeropathies: An emerging spectrum disorder. *J Cell Biol* 2014; 205:289–299.
- 302 Martínez P, Blasco MA. Telomere-driven diseases and telomere-targeting therapies. *J Cell Biol* 2017; 216:875–887.
- 303 Savage SA, Giri N, Baerlocher GM, Orr N, Lansdorp PM, Alter BP. TINF2, a component of the shelterin telomere protection complex, is mutated in dyskeratosis congenita. *Am J Hum Genet* 2008; 82:501–509.
- 304 Fogarty PF, Yamaguchi H, Wiestner A, Baerlocher GM, Sloand E, Zeng WS, *et al.* Late presentation of dyskeratosis congenita as apparently acquired aplastic anaemia due to mutations in telomerase RNA. *Lancet Lond Engl* 2003; 362:1628–1630.
- 305 Armanios MY, Chen JJ-L, Cogan JD, Alder JK, Ingersoll RG, Markin C, et al. Telomerase mutations in families with idiopathic pulmonary fibrosis. N Engl J Med 2007; 356:1317– 1326.
- 306 Tsakiri KD, Cronkhite JT, Kuan PJ, Xing C, Raghu G, Weissler JC, *et al.* Adult-onset pulmonary fibrosis caused by mutations in telomerase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2007; 104:7552–7557.
- 307 Glousker G, Touzot F, Revy P, Tzfati Y, Savage SA. Unraveling the Pathogenesis of Hoyeraal-Hreidarsson Syndrome, a Complex Telomere Biology Disorder. *Br J Haematol* 2015; 170:457–471.
- 308 Calado RT, Regal JA, Kleiner DE, Schrump DS, Peterson NR, Pons V, et al. A Spectrum of Severe Familial Liver Disorders Associate with Telomerase Mutations. PLoS ONE 2009; 4. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0007926
- 309 Benetos A, Okuda K, Lajemi M, Kimura M, Thomas F, Skurnick J, *et al.* Telomere length as an indicator of biological aging: the gender effect and relation with pulse pressure and pulse wave velocity. *Hypertens Dallas Tex 1979* 2001; 37:381–385.

- 310 Nawrot TS, Staessen JA, Gardner JP, Aviv A. Telomere length and possible link to X chromosome. *Lancet Lond Engl* 2004; 363:507–510.
- 311 Gardner M, Bann D, Wiley L, Cooper R, Hardy R, Nitsch D, *et al.* Gender and telomere length: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Exp Gerontol* 2014; 51:15–27.
- 312 Bekaert S, Meyer TD, Rietzschel ER, Buyzere MLD, Bacquer DD, Langlois M, *et al.* Telomere length and cardiovascular risk factors in a middle-aged population free of overt cardiovascular disease. *Aging Cell* 2007; 6:639–647.
- 313 Bayne S, Jones MEE, Li H, Liu J-P. Potential Roles for Estrogen Regulation of Telomerase Activity in Aging. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 2007; 1114:48–55.
- 314 Chen W, Kimura M, Kim S, Cao X, Srinivasan SR, Berenson GS, et al. Longitudinal versus Cross-sectional Evaluations of Leukocyte Telomere Length Dynamics: Age-Dependent Telomere Shortening is the Rule. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci 2011; 66A:312–319.
- 315 Dalgård C, Benetos A, Verhulst S, Labat C, Kark JD, Christensen K, *et al.* Leukocyte telomere length dynamics in women and men: menopause vs age effects. *Int J Epidemiol* 2015; 44:1688–1695.
- 316 Factor-Litvak P, Susser E, Kezios K, McKeague I, Kark JD, Hoffman M, *et al.* Leukocyte Telomere Length in Newborns: Implications for the Role of Telomeres in Human Disease. *Pediatrics* 2016; 137. doi:10.1542/peds.2015-3927
- 317 Ly K, Walker C, Berry S, Snell R, Marks E, Thayer Z, *et al.* Telomere length in early childhood is associated with sex and ethnicity. *Sci Rep* 2019; 9:10359.
- 318 Benetos A, Dalgård C, Labat C, Kark JD, Verhulst S, Christensen K, et al. Sex difference in leukocyte telomere length is ablated in opposite-sex co-twins. Int J Epidemiol 2014; 43:1799–1805.
- 319 Tapp AL, Maybery MT, Whitehouse AJO. Evaluating the twin testosterone transfer hypothesis: a review of the empirical evidence. *Horm Behav* 2011; 60:713–722.
- 320 Hjelmborg JB, Dalgård C, Mangino M, Spector TD, Halekoh U, Möller S, *et al.* Paternal age and telomere length in twins: the germ stem cell selection paradigm. *Aging Cell* 2015; 14:701–703.
- 321 Broer L, Codd V, Nyholt DR, Deelen J, Mangino M, Willemsen G, *et al.* Meta-analysis of telomere length in 19 713 subjects reveals high heritability, stronger maternal inheritance and a paternal age effect. *Eur J Hum Genet* 2013; 21:1163–1168.
- 322 Unryn BM, Cook LS, Riabowol KT. Paternal age is positively linked to telomere length of children. *Aging Cell* 2005; 4:97–101.
- 323 Njajou OT, Cawthon RM, Damcott CM, Wu S-H, Ott S, Garant MJ, *et al.* Telomere length is paternally inherited and is associated with parental lifespan. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 2007; 104:12135–12139.

- 324 Kimura M, Cherkas LF, Kato BS, Demissie S, Hjelmborg JB, Brimacombe M, *et al.* Offspring's Leukocyte Telomere Length, Paternal Age, and Telomere Elongation in Sperm. *PLoS Genet* 2008; 4. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.0040037
- 325 De Meyer T, Rietzschel ER, De Buyzere ML, De Bacquer D, Van Criekinge W, De Backer GG, *et al.* Paternal age at birth is an important determinant of offspring telomere length. *Hum Mol Genet* 2007; 16:3097–3102.
- 326 Aston KI, Hunt SC, Susser E, Kimura M, Factor-Litvak P, Carrell D, *et al.* Divergence of sperm and leukocyte age-dependent telomere dynamics: implications for male-driven evolution of telomere length in humans. *Mol Hum Reprod* 2012; 18:517–522.
- 327 Elbers CC, Garcia ME, Kimura M, Cummings SR, Nalls MA, Newman AB, *et al.* Comparison between southern blots and qPCR analysis of leukocyte telomere length in the health ABC study. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 2014; 69:527–531.
- 328 Hamad R, Tuljapurkar S, Rehkopf DH. Racial and Socioeconomic Variation in Genetic Markers of Telomere Length: A Cross-Sectional Study of U.S. Older Adults. *EBioMedicine* 2016; 11:296–301.
- 329 Hunt SC, Chen W, Gardner JP, Kimura M, Srinivasan SR, Eckfeldt JH, *et al.* Leukocyte telomeres are longer in African Americans than in whites: the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute Family Heart Study and the Bogalusa Heart Study. *Aging Cell* 2008; 7:451–458.
- 330 Hansen MEB, Hunt SC, Stone RC, Horvath K, Herbig U, Ranciaro A, *et al.* Shorter telomere length in Europeans than in Africans due to polygenetic adaptation. *Hum Mol Genet* 2016; 25:2324–2330.
- 331 Serra V, von Zglinicki T, Lorenz M, Saretzki G. Extracellular superoxide dismutase is a major antioxidant in human fibroblasts and slows telomere shortening. *J Biol Chem* 2003; 278:6824–6830.
- 332 Barnes RP, Fouquerel E, Opresko PL. The impact of oxidative DNA damage and stress on telomere homeostasis. *Mech Ageing Dev* 2019; 177:37–45.
- 333 Boonekamp JJ, Bauch C, Mulder E, Verhulst S. Does oxidative stress shorten telomeres? *Biol Lett* 2017; 13:20170164.
- 334 Harbo M, Koelvraa S, Serakinci N, Bendix L. Telomere dynamics in human mesenchymal stem cells after exposure to acute oxidative stress. *DNA Repair* 2012; 11:774–779.
- 335 Cadet J, Wagner JR. DNA Base Damage by Reactive Oxygen Species, Oxidizing Agents, and UV Radiation. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* 2013; 5. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a012559
- 336 Gajewski E, Rao G, Nackerdien Z, Dizdaroglu M. Modification of DNA bases in mammalian chromatin by radiation-generated free radicals. *Biochemistry* 1990; 29:7876–7882.
- 337 Petersen S, Saretzki G, von Zglinicki T. Preferential accumulation of single-stranded regions in telomeres of human fibroblasts. *Exp Cell Res* 1998; 239:152–160.

- 338 Fumagalli M, Rossiello F, Clerici M, Barozzi S, Cittaro D, Kaplunov JM, *et al.* Telomeric DNA damage is irreparable and causes persistent DNA-damage-response activation. *Nat Cell Biol* 2012; 14:355–365.
- 339 Hewitt G, Jurk D, Marques FDM, Correia-Melo C, Hardy T, Gackowska A, *et al.* Telomeres are favoured targets of a persistent DNA damage response in ageing and stress-induced senescence. *Nat Commun* 2012; 3:708.
- 340 Graham MK, Meeker A. Telomeres and telomerase in prostate cancer development and therapy. *Nat Rev Urol* 2017; 14:607–619.
- 341 Reichert S, Stier A. Does oxidative stress shorten telomeres *in vivo*? A review. *Biol Lett* 2017; 13:20170463.
- 342 Comporti M, Signorini C, Leoncini S, Gardi C, Ciccoli L, Giardini A, *et al.* Ethanol-induced oxidative stress: basic knowledge. *Genes Nutr* 2010; 5:101–109.
- 343 Niemann B, Rohrbach S, Miller MR, Newby DE, Fuster V, Kovacic JC. Oxidative Stress and Obesity, Diabetes, Smoking, and Pollution: Part 3 of a 3-Part Series. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2017; 70:230.
- 344 Strandberg TE, Strandberg AY, Saijonmaa O, Tilvis RS, Pitkälä KH, Fyhrquist F. Association between alcohol consumption in healthy midlife and telomere length in older men. The Helsinki Businessmen Study. *Eur J Epidemiol* 2012; 27:815–822.
- 345 Tentolouris N, Nzietchueng R, Cattan V, Poitevin G, Lacolley P, Papazafiropoulou A, *et al.* White blood cells telomere length is shorter in males with type 2 diabetes and microalbuminuria. *Diabetes Care* 2007; 30:2909–2915.
- 346 Valdes AM, Andrew T, Gardner JP, Kimura M, Oelsner E, Cherkas LF, *et al.* Obesity, cigarette smoking, and telomere length in women. *Lancet Lond Engl* 2005; 366:662–664.
- 347 Strandberg TE, Saijonmaa O, Tilvis RS, Pitkälä KH, Strandberg AY, Miettinen TA, *et al.* Association of telomere length in older men with mortality and midlife body mass index and smoking. *J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci* 2011; 66:815–820.
- 348 Weischer M, Bojesen SE, Nordestgaard BG. Telomere Shortening Unrelated to Smoking, Body Weight, Physical Activity, and Alcohol Intake: 4,576 General Population Individuals with Repeat Measurements 10 Years Apart. *PLoS Genet* 2014; 10. doi:10.1371/journal.pgen.1004191
- 349 Verhulst S, Dalgård C, Labat C, Kark JD, Kimura M, Christensen K, *et al.* A short leucocyte telomere length is associated with development of insulin resistance. *Diabetologia* 2016; 59:1258–1265.
- 350 Bateson M, Aviv A, Bendix L, Benetos A, Ben-Shlomo Y, Bojesen SE, *et al.* Smoking does not accelerate leucocyte telomere attrition: a meta-analysis of 18 longitudinal cohorts. *R Soc Open Sci*; 6:190420.
- 351 Sanchez-Espiridion B, Chen M, Chang JY, Lu C, Chang DW, Roth JA, *et al.* Telomere Length in Peripheral Blood Leukocytes and Lung Cancer Risk: A Large Case-Control Study in Caucasians. *Cancer Res* 2014; 74:2476–2486.

- 352 Seow WJ, Cawthon RM, Purdue MP, Hu W, Gao Y-T, Huang W-Y, *et al.* Telomere length in white blood cell DNA and lung cancer: a pooled analysis of three prospective cohorts. *Cancer Res* 2014; 74:4090–4098.
- 353 Caini S, Raimondi S, Johansson H, Giorgi VD, Zanna I, Palli D, *et al.* Telomere length and the risk of cutaneous melanoma and non-melanoma skin cancer: a review of the literature and meta-analysis. *J Dermatol Sci* 2015; 80:168–174.
- 354 Haycock PC, Burgess S, Nounu A, Zheng J, Okoli GN, Bowden J, *et al.* Association Between Telomere Length and Risk of Cancer and Non-Neoplastic Diseases: A Mendelian Randomization Study. *JAMA Oncol* 2017; 3:636–651.
- 355 Aviv A, Valdes A, Gardner JP, Swaminathan R, Kimura M, Spector TD. Menopause Modifies the Association of Leukocyte Telomere Length with Insulin Resistance and Inflammation. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 2006; 91:635–640.
- 356 Honig LS, Kang MS, Schupf N, Lee JH, Mayeux R. Association of Shorter Leukocyte Telomere Repeat Length with Dementia and Mortality. *Arch Neurol* 2012; 69:1332–1339.
- 357 Weischer M, Bojesen SE, Cawthon RM, Freiberg JJ, Tybjærg-Hansen A, Nordestgaard BG. Short telomere length, myocardial infarction, ischemic heart disease, and early death. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2012; 32:822–829.
- 358 De Meyer T, Rietzschel ER, De Buyzere ML, Langlois MR, De Bacquer D, Segers P, *et al.* Systemic telomere length and preclinical atherosclerosis: the Asklepios Study. *Eur Heart J* 2009; 30:3074–3081.
- 359 Fernández-Alvira JM, Fuster V, Dorado B, Soberón N, Flores I, Gallardo M, *et al.* Short Telomere Load, Telomere Length, and Subclinical Atherosclerosis: The PESA Study. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2016; 67:2467–2476.
- 360 van der Harst P, van der Steege G, de Boer RA, Voors AA, Hall AS, Mulder MJ, *et al.* Telomere length of circulating leukocytes is decreased in patients with chronic heart failure. *J Am Coll Cardiol* 2007; 49:1459–1464.
- 361 Li J, Feng C, Li L, Yang S, Chen Y, Hui R, *et al.* The association of telomere attrition with first-onset stroke in Southern Chinese: a case-control study and meta-analysis. *Sci Rep* 2018; 8. doi:10.1038/s41598-018-20434-w
- 362 Yang Z, Huang X, Jiang H, Zhang Y, Liu H, Qin C, *et al.* Short Telomeres and Prognosis of Hypertension in a Chinese Population. *Hypertension* 2009; 53:639–645.
- 363 Demissie S, Levy D, Benjamin EJ, Cupples LA, Gardner JP, Herbert A, *et al.* Insulin resistance, oxidative stress, hypertension, and leukocyte telomere length in men from the Framingham Heart Study. *Aging Cell* 2006; 5:325–330.
- 364 Scheller Madrid A, Rode L, Nordestgaard BG, Bojesen SE. Short Telomere Length and Ischemic Heart Disease: Observational and Genetic Studies in 290 022 Individuals. *Clin Chem* 2016; 62:1140–1149.

- 365 Brouilette S, Singh RK, Thompson JR, Goodall AH, Samani NJ. White cell telomere length and risk of premature myocardial infarction. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* 2003; 23:842–846.
- 366 Haycock PC, Heydon EE, Kaptoge S, Butterworth AS, Thompson A, Willeit P. Leucocyte telomere length and risk of cardiovascular disease: systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ* 2014; 349:g4227.
- 367 D'Mello MJJ, Ross SA, Briel M, Anand SS, Gerstein H, Paré G. Association between shortened leukocyte telomere length and cardiometabolic outcomes: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Circ Cardiovasc Genet* 2015; 8:82–90.
- 368 Rode L, Nordestgaard BG, Bojesen SE. Peripheral blood leukocyte telomere length and mortality among 64,637 individuals from the general population. *J Natl Cancer Inst* 2015; 107:djv074.
- 369 Nordfjäll K, Eliasson M, Stegmayr B, Lundin S, Roos G, Nilsson PM. Increased abdominal obesity, adverse psychosocial factors and shorter telomere length in subjects reporting early ageing; the MONICA Northern Sweden Study. *Scand J Public Health* 2008; 36:744–752.
- 370 Cherkas LF, Hunkin JL, Kato BS, Richards JB, Gardner JP, Surdulescu GL, *et al.* The Association Between Physical Activity in Leisure Time and Leukocyte Telomere Length. *Arch Intern Med* 2008; 168:154–158.
- 371 Matthews C. Vascular Smooth Muscle Cells Undergo Telomere-Based Senescence in Human Atherosclerosis: Effects of Telomerase and Oxidative Stress. *Circ Res* 2006; 99:156–164.
- 372 Minamino T, Miyauchi H, Yoshida T, Ishida Y, Yoshida H, Komuro I. Endothelial cell senescence in human atherosclerosis: role of telomere in endothelial dysfunction. *Circulation* 2002; 105:1541–1544.
- 373 Toupance S, Labat C, Temmar M, Rossignol P, Kimura M, Aviv A, *et al.* Short telomeres, but not telomere attrition rates, are associated with carotid atherosclerosis. *Hypertens Dallas Tex* 1979 2017; 70:420–425.
- 374 Chen S, Lin J, Matsuguchi T, Blackburn E, Yeh F, Best LG, *et al.* Short leukocyte telomere length predicts incidence and progression of carotid atherosclerosis in American Indians: The Strong Heart Family Study. *Aging* 2014; 6:414–427.
- 375 Cawthon RM. Telomere measurement by quantitative PCR. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2002; 30:e47.
- 376 Kimura M, Stone RC, Hunt SC, Skurnick J, Lu X, Cao X, *et al.* Measurement of telomere length by the Southern blot analysis of terminal restriction fragment lengths. *Nat Protoc* 2010; 5:1596–1607.
- 377 Shen J, Terry MB, Gurvich I, Liao Y, Senie RT, Santella RM. Short Telomere Length and Breast Cancer Risk: A Study in Sister Sets. *Cancer Res* 2007; 67:5538–5544.

- 378 Lai T-P, Wright WE, Shay JW. Comparison of telomere length measurement methods. *Philos Trans R Soc B Biol Sci* 2018; 373. doi:10.1098/rstb.2016.0451
- 379 Aviv A, Hunt SC, Lin J, Cao X, Kimura M, Blackburn E. Impartial comparative analysis of measurement of leukocyte telomere length/DNA content by Southern blots and qPCR. *Nucleic Acids Res* 2011; 39:e134.
- 380 Aubert G, Hills M, Lansdorp PM. Telomere Length Measurement caveats and a critical assessment of the available technologies and tools. *Mutat Res* 2012; 730:59–67.
- 381 Baird DM, Rowson J, Wynford-Thomas D, Kipling D. Extensive allelic variation and ultrashort telomeres in senescent human cells. *Nat Genet* 2003; 33:203–207.
- 382 Serakinci N, Cagsin H, Mavis M. Use of U-STELA for Accurate Measurement of Extremely Short Telomeres. In: *SpringerLink*.Humana Press; 2018. pp. 1–8.
- 383 Lai T-P, Zhang N, Noh J, Mender I, Tedone E, Huang E, *et al.* A method for measuring the distribution of the shortest telomeres in cells and tissues. *Nat Commun* 2017; 8:1356.
- 384 Zijlmans JMJM, Martens UM, Poon SSS, Raap AK, Tanke HJ, Ward RK, *et al.* Telomeres in the mouse have large inter-chromosomal variations in the number of T2AG3 repeats. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 1997; 94:7423–7428.
- 385 Rufer N, Dragowska W, Thornbury G, Roosnek E, Lansdorp PM. Telomere length dynamics in human lymphocyte subpopulations measured by flow cytometry. *Nat Biotechnol* 1998; 16:743–747.
- 386 Wieser M, Stadler G, Böhm E, Borth N, Katinger H, Grillari J, *et al.* Nuclear Flow FISH: Isolation of cell nuclei improves the determination of telomere lengths. *Exp Gerontol* 2006; 41:230–235.
- 387 Kim NW, Wu F. Advances in quantification and characterization of telomerase activity by the telomeric repeat amplification protocol (TRAP). *Nucleic Acids Res* 1997; 25:2595–2597.
- 388 Krupp G, Kühne K, Tamm S, Klapper W, Heidorn K, Rott A, *et al.* Molecular basis of artifacts in the detection of telomerase activity and a modified primer for a more robust "TRAP" assay. *Nucleic Acids Res* 1997; 25:919–921.
- 389 Bradford MM. A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. *Anal Biochem* 1976; 72:248–254.
- 390 Mender I, Shay JW. Telomerase Repeated Amplification Protocol (TRAP). *Bio-Protoc* 2015; 5.https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4863463/ (accessed 16 Jul2020).
- 391 Holt SE, Norton JC, Wright WE, Shay JW. Comparison of the telomeric repeat amplification protocol (TRAP) to the new TRAP-eze telomerase detection kit. *Methods Cell Sci* 1996; 18:237–248.
- 392 Landis JR, Koch GG. The Measurement of Observer Agreement for Categorical Data. *Biometrics* 1977; 33:159–174.

- 393 Piatyszek MA, Kim NW, Weinrich SL, Hiyama K, Hiyama E, Wright WE, et al. Detection of telomerase activity in human cells and tumors by a telomeric repeat amplification protocol (TRAP). *Methods Cell Sci* 1995; 17:1–15.
- 394 Wright WE, Shay JW, Piatyszek MA. Modifications of a telomeric repeat amplification protocol (TRAP) result in increased reliability, linearity and sensitivity. *Nucleic Acids Res* 1995; 23:3794–3795.
- 395 Opel KL, Chung D, McCord BR. A study of PCR inhibition mechanisms using real time PCR. *J Forensic Sci* 2010; 55:25–33.
- 396 Burger AM. Standard TRAP assay. *Methods Mol Biol Clifton NJ* 2002; 191:109–124.
- 397 Eckert KA, Kunkel TA. High fidelity DNA synthesis by the Thermus aquaticus DNA polymerase. *Nucleic Acids Res* 1990; 18:3739–3744.
- 398 Zglinicki TV. Role of Oxidative Stress in Telomere Length Regulation and Replicative Senescence. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* 2000; 908:99–110.
- 399 Mender I, Shay JW. Telomere Dysfunction Induced Foci (TIF) Analysis. *Bio-Protoc* 2015; 5.https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4972040/ (accessed 8 Jul2020).
- 400 Goto S, Rogers MA, Blaser MC, Higashi H, Lee LH, Schlotter F, *et al.* Standardization of Human Calcific Aortic Valve Disease in vitro Modeling Reveals Passage-Dependent Calcification. *Front Cardiovasc Med* 2019; 6. doi:10.3389/fcvm.2019.00049
- 401 Mosch J, Gleissner CA, Body S, Aikawa E. Histopathological assessment of calcification and inflammation of calcific aortic valves from patients with and without diabetes mellitus. *Histol Histopathol* 2017; 32:293–306.
- 402 Lieberman-Aiden E, van Berkum NL, Williams L, Imakaev M, Ragoczy T, Telling A, *et al.* Comprehensive mapping of long range interactions reveals folding principles of the human genome. *Science* 2009; 326:289–293.

Abstract

Aortic stenosis (AS), an age-related disease characterized by narrowing and obstruction of the aortic valve opening, is often related to progressive valve calcification. Mechanisms of valvular calcification involve several pathways influenced by aging. Some of these pathways might be induced by short telomeres, one of the hallmarks of aging. Currently, however, the role of telomere length (TL) in the onset and progression of AS remains unclear.

To shed light on the implication of telomere dynamics in aortic valve calcification and aortic stenosis, we measured TL in aortic valves from patients with and without AS. We found that non-calcified areas of stenotic valves display shorter telomeres than corresponding valve areas of non-stenotic valves. Furthermore, we observed that within a calcified valve, calcified areas exhibit shorter telomeres than non-calcified areas, whereas telomerase activity was not detected in any of those. In addition, study of TL distributions (TLD) showed that, beside mean TL, calcification is associated with changes in TLD shape. Finally, preliminary results of a transcriptomic analysis revealed that TL in aortic valves might be involved in the regulation of gene expression.

These results suggest that short telomeres in aortic valves may contribute to the onset and development of AS. In addition, a further decrease of TL in calcified areas seems to be an after effect of the calcification process. These findings may have long-term ramifications that will potentially allow identification of individuals at high risk for aortic valve stenosis during the aging process. For a better understanding of the involvement of telomere length in aortic valve calcification further mechanistic studies are required.

Key words: telomere dynamics, telomerase activity, aortic valve, aortic stenosis, calcification, aging.

Résumé

La sténose (ou rétrécissement) aortique (SA), une maladie dégénérative liée à l'âge et caractérisée par une diminution de la surface d'ouverture de la valve aortique, est souvent liée à une calcification progressive de la valve. La calcification valvulaire met en jeu des mécanismes impliqués dans le vieillissement, dont certains pourraient être induits par des télomères courts, l'un des mécanismes majeurs du vieillissement cellulaire. A ce jour, le rôle de la longueur des télomères (LT) dans l'apparition et la progression de la SA reste incertain.

Afin d'étudier l'implication de la dynamique des télomères dans le processus de calcification des valves aortiques, nous avons mesuré la LT dans des valves aortiques issues de patients avec et sans SA. Nous avons constaté que les zones non calcifiées des valves sténosées présentent des télomères plus courts que celles des valves sans sténose. De plus, nous avons observé qu'au sein d'une valve calcifiée, les zones calcifiées présentent des télomères plus courts que les zones non calcifiées alors que l'activité de la télomérase n'a été détectée dans aucune de celles-ci. Par ailleurs, l'étude des distributions des LT (DLT) a montré qu'au-delà de la LT moyenne, la calcification est associée à des changements de la forme de la DLT. Enfin, les résultats préliminaires d'une analyse transcriptomique ont révélé que la LT dans les valves aortiques pourrait être impliquée dans la régulation de l'expression des gènes.

Ces résultats suggèrent que des télomères courts dans les valves aortiques pourraient contribuer à l'apparition et au développement de la SA. En outre, le processus de calcification semble entrainer localement une diminution supplémentaire de la LT dans les zones calcifiées. Ces résultats pourraient avoir des ramifications à long terme permettant d'identifier les individus à haut risque de sténose aortique au cours du processus de vieillissement. Pour une meilleure compréhension de l'implication de la longueur des télomères dans la calcification, des études mécanistiques supplémentaires sont nécessaires.

Mots clés: dynamique des télomères, activité de la télomérase, valve aortique, sténose aortique, calcification, vieillissement.